

COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER

Euro 125,000,000,000

Euro Medium Term Note Programme

for the issue of Obligations Foncières due from one month from the date of original issue

Under the Euro Medium Term Note Programme described in this Base Prospectus (the "**Programme**"), Compagnie de Financement Foncier (the "**Issuer**"), subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, may from time to time issue *obligations foncières* (the "**Obligations Foncières**" or the "**Notes**"), benefiting from the statutory *privilège* created by Article L. 515-19 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*, as more fully described herein. No credit linked Notes will be issued under the Programme.

The aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding will not at any time exceed Euro 125,000,000 (or the equivalent in other currencies).

This Base Prospectus replaces and supersedes the Base Prospectus dated 4 July 2008 and the supplements thereto.

Application has been made to the *Autorité des marchés financiers* (the "AMF") in France for approval of this Base Prospectus, in its capacity as competent authority pursuant to Article 212-2 of its *Règlement Général* and, at the same time for the notification of a certificate of approval released to the *Commission de surveillance du secteur financier* in Luxembourg for Notes issued under the Programme to be listed and admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, both of approval and notification being made in its capacity as competent authority under Article 212-2 of the *Règlement Général* of the AMF which implements the Directive 2003/71/EC of 4 November 2003 on the prospectus to be published when securities are offered to the public or admitted to trading.

Application may be made to Euronext Paris for Notes issued under the Programme for the period of 12 months from the date of this Base Prospectus to be listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and/or to the competent authority of any other Member State of the European Economic Area ("EEA") for Notes issued under the Programme to be listed and admitted to trading on a Regulated Market (as defined below) in such Member State. Euronext Paris is a regulated market for the purposes of the Markets in Financial Instruments Directive 2004/39/EEC, appearing on the list of regulated markets issued by the European Commission (a "Regulated Market"). Notes which are not listed or admitted to trading on a regulated market, or which are not offered to the public, in a Member State of the EEA may be issued under the Programme and may also be listed on an alternative stock exchange or may not be listed at all. The relevant final terms (the "Final Terms") (as defined in "Overview of the Programme") in respect of the issue of any Notes will specify whether or not such Notes will be listed and admitted to trading and/or offered to the public (except in France where no offer to the public shall be made) and, if so, the relevant regulated market in the EEA where the Notes will be listed and admitted to trading and/or the Member State(s) in the EEA where the Notes will be offered to the public and will be published, if relevant, on the website of the regulated market where the admission to trading is sought, if the rules applicable to such regulated market so require.

Each time the Notes will be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the Notes will also be admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange.

Notes may be issued either in dematerialised form ("Dematerialised Notes") or in materialised form ("Materialised Notes") as more fully described herein.

Dematerialised Notes will at all times be in book entry form in compliance with Articles L. 211-3 and R.211-1 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*. No physical documents of title will be issued in respect of the Dematerialised Notes.

Dematerialised Notes may, at the option of the Issuer, be in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*) inscribed as from the issue date in the books of Euroclear France ("Euroclear France") (acting as central depositary) which shall credit the accounts of Account Holders (as defined in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination") including, Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and the depositary bank for Clearstream Banking, *société anonyme* ("Clearstream, Luxembourg"), or in registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif*) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant holder, in either fully registered dematerialised form (*nominatif pur*), in which case they will be inscribed with a registration agent (appointed in the relevant Final Terms) for the Issuer, or in administered registered dematerialised form (*nominatif administré*) in which case they will be inscribed in the accounts of the Account Holders (as defined in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination") designated by the relevant holder of Notes.

Materialised Notes will be in bearer materialised form only and may only be issued outside France. A temporary global certificate in bearer form without interest coupons attached (a "**Temporary Global Certificate**") will initially be issued in relation to Materialised Notes. Such Temporary Global Certificate will subsequently be exchanged for definitive Materialised Notes in bearer form (the "**Definitive Materialised Notes**") on or after a date expected to be on or about the 40th day after the issue date of the Notes (subject to postponement as described in "Temporary Global Certificates") upon certification as to non-US beneficial ownership with, where applicable, coupons for interest attached.

Temporary Global Certificates will (a) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg, be deposited on the issue date with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, (b) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through Euroclear France, be deposited with Euroclear France as central depositary, and (c) in the case of a Tranche intended to be cleared through a clearing system other than or in addition to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear France or delivered outside a clearing system, be deposited as agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as defined below).

The Programme has been rated Aaa by Moody's Investors Service. and AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services. It is expected that the Notes issued under the Programme will be rated AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, by Fitch Ratings and Aaa by Moody's Investors Service. The final terms of the Notes will be determined at the time of the offering of each Tranche and will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

Arranger Deutsche Bank Dealers

BARCLAYS CAPITAL CALYON CREDIT AGRICOLE CIB CRÉDIT FONCIER DE FRANCE DEUTSCHE BANK J.P. MORGAN MORGAN STANLEY NOMURA INTERNATIONAL THE ROYAL BANK OF SCOTLAND BNP PARIBAS COMMERZBANK CORPORATES & MARKETS CREDIT SUISSE HSBC MERRILL LYNCH INTERNATIONAL NATIXIS SOCIÉTÉ GÉNÉRALE CORPORATE & INVESTMENT BANKING UBS INVESTMENT BANK

The date of this Base Prospectus is 3 July 2009.

The prospectus as defined in Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC (the "Prospectus Directive") consists in (a) this base prospectus (the "Base Prospectus") containing the base terms and conditions of the Notes to be issued under the Programme, together with any supplements thereto (the "Supplements") and (b) the Final Terms of the Notes.

This Base Prospectus is to be read in conjunction with all documents which are incorporated herein by reference (see "Documents Incorporated by Reference").

No person has been authorised to give any information or to make any representation other than those contained in this Base Prospectus in connection with the issue or sale of the Notes and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Issuer or any of the Dealers or the Arranger (as defined in "Overview of the Programme"). Neither the delivery of this Base Prospectus nor any sale made in connection herewith shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the Issuer since the date hereof or the date upon which this Base Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented or that there has been no adverse change in the financial position of the Issuer since the date hereof or the date upon which this Base Prospectus has been most recently amended or supplemented or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is correct as of any time subsequent to the date on which it is supplied or, if different, the date indicated in the document containing the same.

The Issuer has undertaken with the Dealers to amend or supplement this Base Prospectus or publish a new Base Prospectus if and when the information herein should become materially inaccurate or incomplete.

The distribution of this Base Prospectus and the offering or sale of the Notes in certain jurisdictions may be restricted by law. Persons into whose possession this Base Prospectus comes are required by the Issuer, the Dealers and the Arranger to inform themselves about and to observe any such restriction.

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") or with any security regulation authority of any state or other jurisdiction of the United States and include Materialised Notes in bearer form that are subject to U.S. tax law requirements. Subject to certain exceptions, Notes may not be offered or sold or, in the case of Materialised Notes delivered within the United States or to U.S. persons (as defined in Regulation S under the Securities Act ("Regulation S")) or, in the case of Materialised Notes in bearer forms the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "U.S. Internal Revenue Code").

THE NOTES ARE BEING OFFERED OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES TO NON-U.S. PERSONS IN RELIANCE ON REGULATION S.

For a description of certain restrictions on offers and sales of Notes and on distribution of this Base Prospectus, see "Subscription and Sale".

This Base Prospectus does not constitute an offer of, or an invitation by or on behalf of the Issuer, the Arranger or the Dealers to subscribe for, or purchase, any Notes.

The Arranger and the Dealers have not separately verified the information contained in this Base Prospectus. None of the Dealers or the Arranger makes any representation, express or implied, or accepts any responsibility, with respect to the accuracy or completeness of any of the information in this Base Prospectus. Neither this Base Prospectus nor any other financial statements are intended to provide the basis of any credit or other evaluation and should not be considered as a recommendation by any of the Issuer, the Arranger or the Dealers that any recipient of this Base Prospectus or any other financial statements should purchase the Notes. Each potential purchaser of Notes should determine for itself the relevance of the information contained in this Base Prospectus and its purchase of Notes should be based upon such investigation as it deems necessary. None of the Dealers or the Arranger undertakes to review the financial condition or affairs of the Issuer during the life of the arrangements contemplated by this Base Prospectus nor to advise any investor or potential investor in the Notes of any information coming to the attention of any of the Dealers or the Arranger.

In connection with the issue of any Tranche (as defined in "Overview of the Programme - Method of issue"), the Dealer or Dealers (if any) named as the stabilising manager(s) (the "Stabilising Manager(s)") (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) in the applicable Final Terms may over-allot Notes or effect transactions with a view to supporting the market price of the Notes at a level higher than that which might otherwise prevail. However, there is no assurance that the Stabilising Manager(s) (or persons acting on behalf of a Stabilising Manager) will undertake stabilisation action. Any stabilisation action may begin on or after the date on which adequate public disclosure of the final terms of the offer of the relevant Tranche is made and, if begun, may be ended at any time, but it must end no later than the earlier of 30 days after the issue date of the relevant Tranche and 60 days after the date of the allotment of the relevant Stabilising Manager(s) (or person(s) acting on behalf of any Stabilising Manager(s)) in accordance with applicable laws and rules.

In this Base Prospectus, unless otherwise specified or the context otherwise requires, references to " \mathcal{C} ", "Euro", "EUR" are to the currency which was introduced as of 1 January 1999 with the start of the third stage of the European Economic and Monetary Union by which date the Euro became the legal currency in eleven Member States of the European Union, references to "£", "pounds sterling", "GBP" and "Sterling" are to the lawful currency of the United Kingdom, references to "\$", "USD" and "US Dollars" are to the lawful currency of the United States of America, references to "HKD", "Hong Kong Dollars" are to the lawful currency of Hong Kong, "¥", "JPY" and "Yen" are to the lawful currency of Japan, references to "CAD" and "Canadian Dollars" are to the lawful currency of Canada.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pa	ge
RÉSUMÉ EN FRANÇAIS DU PROGRAMME (FRENCH SUMMARY OF THE PROGRAMME)	4
SUMMARY OF THE PROGRAMME	.14
RISK FACTORS	.24
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	.40
SUPPLEMENT TO THE BASE PROSPECTUS	.42
OVERVIEW OF THE PROGRAMME	.43
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	.50
TEMPORARY GLOBAL CERTIFICATES ISSUED IN RESPECT OF MATERIALISED NOTES	.73
USE OF PROCEEDS	.74
SUMMARY OF THE LEGISLATION AND REGULATIONS RELATING TO SOCIÉTÉS DE CRÉDIT FONCIER	.75
DESCRIPTION OF COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER	.77
RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER AND CRÉDIT FONCIER DE FRANCE	
RECENT DEVELOPMENTS	.99
TAXATION	102
SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE	105
FORM OF FINAL TERMS 1	108
FORM OF FINAL TERMS 21	131
GENERAL INFORMATION	151
PERSON RESPONSIBLE FOR THE INFORMATION GIVEN IN THE BASE PROSPECTUS1	153

RÉSUMÉ EN FRANÇAIS DU PROGRAMME (FRENCH SUMMARY OF THE PROGRAMME)

Ce résumé doit être lu comme une introduction au prospectus de base relatif au Programme (le « **Prospectus de Base** »). Toute décision d'investir dans des titres à émettre dans le cadre du Programme doit être fondée sur un examen exhaustif du Prospectus de Base, incluant le cas échéant les documents incorporés par référence, de tout supplément au Prospectus de Base, le cas échéant, et des Conditions Définitives des titres concernés. Lorsqu'une action en responsabilité fondée sur les informations contenues dans le Prospectus de Base est intentée devant un tribunal, l'investisseur plaignant peut, selon la législation nationale des Etats membres de la Communauté Européenne ou parties à l'accord sur l'Espace Economique Européen, avoir à supporter les frais de traduction du Prospectus de Base avant le début de la procédure judiciaire. Les personnes qui ont présenté le résumé, y compris le cas échéant sa traduction et en ont demandé la notification au sens de l'article 212-41 du Règlement Général de l'Autorité des marchés financiers (l'« AMF »), n'engagent leur responsabilité civile que si le contenu du résumé est trompeur, inexact ou contradictoire par rapport aux autres parties du Prospectus de Base, incluant le cas échéant les documents incorporés par référence.

1. INFORMATION SUR LES TITRES EMIS SOUS LE PROGRAMME

Emetteur :	Compagnie de Financement Foncier
Arrangeur :	Deutsche Bank AG, Paris Branch
Agents Placeurs :	Barclays Bank PLC, BNP Paribas, CALYON, Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft, Crédit Foncier de France, Credit Suisse Securities (Europe) Limited, Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft, HSBC France, J.P. Morgan Securities Ltd., Merrill Lynch International, Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, NATIXIS, Nomura International plc, Société Générale, The Royal Bank of Scotland plc et UBS Limited.
Montant Maximum :	Jusqu'à 125 000 000 000 d'euros
Agent Financier et Agent Payeur Principal : Agents Payeurs :	Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch Crédit Foncier de France (Agent Payeur à Paris)
	Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A. (Agent Payeur à Luxembourg) Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft (Agent Payeur à Francfort).
Agent de cotation à Luxembourg :	Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A.
Méthode d'émission :	Les Titres seront émis dans le cadre d'émissions syndiquées ou non syndiquées.
Échéances :	Sous réserve des lois, règlements et directives applicables, toute échéance d'un mois minimum à compter de la date d'émission initiale.
Devises :	Euro, Dollar U.S., Dollar de Hong Kong, Dollar canadien, Yen japonais, Franc suisse, Livre Sterling et toute autre devise qui pourrait être convenue dans les conditions définitives préparées à l'occasion de l'émission (<i>Final Terms</i>) (les « Conditions Définitives »).

Modalités des titres (prix, montant, taux d'intérêt etc.) :	Les conditions définitives des Titres et de chaque souche de Titres seront décrites dans les Conditions Définitives.
Valeur nominale :	Valeur nominale minimum de chaque Titre : 1 000 euros (ou l'équivalent en toute autre devise à la date d'émission). Les Titres Dématérialisés seront émis avec une seule valeur nominale.
Utilisation des Produits :	Les produits nets de l'émission des Titres seront utilisés pour les besoins de l'activité de l'Emetteur, telle que définie par son objet social.
Rang de créance :	Les Titres (Obligations Foncières) sont émis en vertu des articles L. 515-13 à L. 515-33 du Code monétaire et financier. Les porteurs de Titres bénéficient d'un privilège (droit prioritaire au paiement) sur tous les actifs et revenus de l'Emetteur.
Forme des Titres :	Les Titres peuvent être émis soit sous forme de titres dématérialisés, soit sous forme de titres matérialisés. Les Titres Dématérialisés pourront, au gré de l'Emetteur, être émis au porteur ou au nominatif. Les Titres Matérialisés seront uniquement émis au porteur.
Maintien de l'emprunt à son rang :	Aucun.
Cas de Défaut (notamment Défaut	
Croisé) :	Aucun.
Remboursement :	Les Conditions Définitives indiqueront les conditions sous lesquelles les titres pourront être remboursés avant échéance au gré de l'Emetteur ou des porteurs de Titres.
Fiscalité :	Tout paiement lié à des Titres émis ou réputés émis hors de France par la Compagnie de Financement Foncier sera fait sans retenue à la source ou déduction d'impôt imposées par ou au nom de la République française.
Dépositaire Central :	Euroclear France pour les Titres Dématérialisés ou tout autre dépositaire central mentionné dans les Conditions Définitives.
Systèmes de compensation :	Euroclear et Clearstream, Luxembourg, ou tout autre système de compensation mentionné dans les Conditions Définitives.
Cotation et admission à la	
négociation :	Euronext Paris ou comme spécifié dans les Conditions Définitives. Comme mentionné dans les Conditions Définitives, une souche de Titres pourra ou non être cotée et admise à la négociation.
Offre au public :	Les Titres ne seront pas offerts au public en France.
Méthode de publication :	Le Prospectus de Base, le(s) supplément(s) au Prospectus de Base, le cas échéant, et les Conditions Définitives relatives aux Titres cotés et admis à la négociation seront publiés sur le site de l'AMF et, dans le cas de Titres cotés et admis à la négociation sur un marché réglementé de l'Espace Economique Européen autre qu'Euronext Paris, ou offerts au public dans un Etat partie à l'Espace Economique Européen autre que la France, selon les modalités prévues aux Conditions Definitives relatives à cette

émission.

	Dans le cas de Titres cotés et admis à la négociation sur le marché réglementé de la bourse de Luxembourg, ou offerts au public au Luxembourg, les Conditions Définitives seront publiées sur le site internet de la bourse de Luxembourg (www.bourse.lu). Lorsque les Titres seront cotés et admis à la négociation sur Euronext Paris, ils le seront également sur le marché réglementé de la bourse de Luxembourg. En conséquence, les Conditions Définitives seront disponibles sur le site de la bourse de
	Luxembourg (www.bourse.lu).
Notation :	Les Titres émis sous le Programme seront notés.
	Le Programme bénéficie de la notation Aaa par Moody's Investors Service, et AAA par Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.
Restrictions de vente :	L'offre et la vente des Titres sont soumises aux restrictions de vente applicables dans différents pays, en particulier celles applicables aux Etats-Unis d'Amérique, dans l'Espace Economique Européen, y compris en France et au Royaume Uni. D'autres restrictions qui s'appliqueraient aux Titres seront spécifiées dans les Conditions Définitives concernées.
Droit applicable :	Droit français.

2. INFORMATIONS IMPORTANTES A PROPOS DE L'EMETTEUR

En conformité avec la loi « Epargne et Sécurité Financière » du 25 juin 1999, le Crédit Foncier de France, institution financière fondée en 1852, a créé le 23 juillet 1999 la Compagnie de Financement Foncier et y a transféré les anciennes obligations et les actifs éligibles qu'elle refinançait. Société de crédit foncier du Groupe Crédit Foncier de France (A, Aa3, A+) et de sa maison mère, le Groupe Caisse d'Epargne (A+/Aa3/A+), la Compagnie de Financement Foncier est le véhicule dédié de refinancement AAA/Aaa/AAA.

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier est une société anonyme de crédit foncier et un établissement de crédit agréé en qualité de société financière par le Comité des Etablissements de Crédit et des Entreprises d'Investissement (CECEI). La Compagnie de Financement Foncier est régie par la législation applicable aux établissements de crédit et, en tant que société de crédit foncier, par les articles L. 515-13 à L. 515-33 du Code monétaire et financier.

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier a réalisé une augmentation de capital au 5 juin 2009 portant son capital social à 1 008 000 000 d'euros. Il est désormais divisé en 63 000 000 actions entièrement libérées d'une valeur nominale de 16 euros chacune dont 62 999 993 sont détenues par le Crédit Foncier de France.

Le siège social est situé au 19, rue des Capucines 75001 Paris.

Depuis sa création en 1999, la Compagnie de Financement Foncier a émis pour 111,8 milliards d'euros d'obligations foncières et autres ressources privilégiées. L'encours des obligations foncières et autres ressources privilégiées atteignait au 31 décembre 2008 83,4 milliards d'euros avec un volume d'émission de 8,5 milliards d'euros en 2008 et de 23,5 milliards d'euros en 2007.

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier a pour unique activité d'acquérir des actifs éligibles et de les refinancer. Ces actifs se composent des prêts avec garantie hypothécaire de premier rang, des prêts aux

collectivités locales et au secteur public, des titres émis ou garantis par des entités publiques et enfin des parts et obligations seniors de titrisation notées AAA (FCC). Pour refinancer ces actifs, la société de crédit foncier est autorisée à émettre des obligations foncières notées AAA/Aaa/AAA ainsi que d'autres instruments financiers bénéficiant ou non du privilège défini par l'article L. 515-19 du Code monétaire et financier.

3. CHIFFRES CLÉS SUR DES INFORMATIONS SÉLECTIONNÉES DE LA COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER AU 31 DÉCEMBRE 2008

<u>Chiffres clés du bilan au 31 décembre 2008 (total bilan : 95,94 Md€)</u>

	en Md€	% bilan		en Md€	% bilan
Prêts garantis articles L. 515-14 et 16 du Code monétaire et financier	43,57	45,4%	Ressources privilégiées	83,40	86,9%
Prêts hypothécaires du secteur aidé	1,25	1,3%	Obligations foncières	79,96	83,3%
Prêts garantis par le FGAS	6,71	7,0%	Autres ressources privilégiées	3,44	3,6%
Autres prêts hypothécaires	10,26	10,7%			
Parts de titrisation de créances immobilières	15,67	16,3%			
Autres prêts avec garantie immobilière	0,58	0,6%			
Billets hypothécaires	9,10	9,5%			
Expositions sur des personnes publiques articles L. 515-15 et 16 du Code monétaire et financier	40,23	41,9%	Ressources non privilégiées	12,54	13,1%
Prêts publics du secteur aidé	0,29	0,3%	Dettes chirographaires	6,91	7,2%
Autres prêts publics	21,22	22,1%	Dettes subordonnées et assimilées	4,22	4,4%
Titres d'entités publiques	11,14	11,6%	- dont titres subordonnés remboursables	2,10	2,2%
Parts de titrisation de créances publiques	7,58	7,9%	- dont emprunt participant	1,35	1,4%
			Capitaux propres, provisions et FRBG	1,42	1,5%
Autres actifs (intérêts sur IFAT, comptes de régularisation, survaleur, autres)	3,72	3,9%			
Valeurs de remplacement article L. 515-17 du Code monétaire et financier	8,42	8,8%			
TOTAL ACTIF	95,94	100,0%	TOTAL PASSIF	95,94	100,0%
			(fonds propres et assimilés) [*]	2,77	2,9%

 ^{*} Les fonds propres et assimilés, composés des capitaux propres, provisions et FRBG et de l'emprunt participant, se montent à 2,77Md€ au 31 décembre 2008, soit 2,9% du total de bilan.

Indicateurs de performance :

62,2 M€	110,8%	53,4%
Résultat net	Ratio de surdimensionnement	Quotité moyenne des créances hypothécaires

4. CHIFFRES CLÉS SUR DES INFORMATIONS SÉLECTIONNÉES DE LA COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER AU 31 DÉCEMBRE 2007

Chiffres clés du bilan au 31 décembre 2007 (total bilan: 94,40 Md€)

Actif	En Md€	% BILAN	Passif	En Md€	% BILAN
Prêts garantis articles L. 515-14 et 16 du Code monétaire et financier	45,02	47,7%	Ressources privilégiées	82,54	87,4%
Prêts hypothécaires du secteur aidé	1,60	1,7%	Obligations foncières	79,39	84,1%
Prêts garantis par le FGAS	6,98	7,4%	Autres ressources privilégiées	3,14	3,3%
Autres prêts hypothécaires	10,40	11,0%			
Parts de titrisation de créances immobilères	17,43	18,5%			
Autres prêts avec garantie immobilière	1,03	1,1%	Ressources non privilégiées	11,86	12,6%
Billets hypothécaires	7,59	8,0%	Dettes chirographaires	6,13	6,5%
Expositions sur des personnes publiques articles L. 515-15 et 16 du Code monétaire et financier	33,53	35,5%	Dettes subordonnées et assimilées	5,14	5,4%
Prêts publics du secteur aidé	0,35	0,4%	Capitaux propres, provisions et FRBG	0,58	0,6%
Autres prêts publics	17,23	18,2%			
Titres d'entités publiques	8,11	8,6%			
Parts de titrisation de créances publiques	7,85	8,3%			
Autres actifs (intérêts sur IFAT, comptes de régularisation, survaleur, autres)	4,73	5,0%			
Valeurs de remplacement article L. 515-17 du Code monétaire et financier	11,12	11,8%			
TOTAL ACTIF	94,40	100%	TOTAL PASSIF	94,40	100%
			(fonds propres et assimilés) [*]	1,93	2,1%

La Compagnie détient 20,01 Md€ de prêts hypothécaires dont 8,58 Md€ bénéficient de garanties directes ou indirectes de l'Etat français et 4 Md€ bénéficie de garanties indirectes d'Etat AAA de l'Espace Economique Européen.

Les fonds propres et assimilés, composés des capitaux propres, provisions et FRBG et de l'emprunt participant, se montent à 1,93Md€ au 31 décembre 2007, soit 2,1% du total de bilan.

Passif privilégié (obligations foncières) au 31 décembre 2008

- Emises en 2008: 8,5 Md€
- Passif privilégié: 83,4 Md€ dont 80 Md€ d'obligations foncières et autres ressources privilégiées (y compris dettes rattachées)

	<u>en Md€</u>	<u>% bilan</u>
	-	-
Prêts hypothécaires	32,20	33,6%
Prêts hypothécaires	16,54	17,2%
Parts de titrisation de créances hypothécaires résidentielles AAA	15,67	16,3%
Expositions secteur public	51,59	53,8%
Prêts hypothécaires garantis par l'Etat français ou un établissement public européen	11,37	11,9%
Prêts au secteur public en France	19,89	20,7%
Prêts au secteur public à l'étranger	20,33	21,2%
Valeurs de remplacement et autres actifs	12,15	12,7%
Valeur de remplacement	8,43	8,8%
Autres actifs	3,72	3,9%
TOTAL ACTIF	95,94	100,0%

Actifs éligibles au 31 décembre 2008 (total : 95,94 Md€)

En considérant les garanties publiques directes et indirectes accordées à certains encours de prêts bénéficiant également de sûretés immobilières, notamment les prêts garantis par le FGAS, l'ensemble des actifs sécurisés par une garantie publique représente 51,6 Md€ au 31 décembre 2008, soit 62% de l'ensemble des expositions hors valeurs de remplacement et 53,8% du total bilan.

5. FACTEURS DE RISQUES

A. Facteurs de risques liés à l'Emetteur

Les investisseurs potentiels doivent prendre en compte, entre autres, les facteurs de risques décrits dans la section « *Risk Factors* » ci-après, qui comprend les risques suivants relatifs à l'Emetteur et son activité :

Risque de crédit

Si la qualité des actifs réglementairement éligibles lui confère un niveau de sécurité important, la Compagnie de Financement Foncier s'impose également pour chaque catégorie d'actifs achetés, sous forme de filtres à l'achat (score d'achat, notation minimale, ...), des restrictions supplémentaires limitant son exposition au risque de crédit. La Compagnie de Financement Foncier s'interdit notamment d'acheter des créances sur l'immobilier commercial. Ce risque et son analyse sont plus amplement décrits dans la section « *Risk Factors* » ci-après.

Risque de taux

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier s'impose de maintenir le niveau de ses impasses de taux à l'intérieur de limites définies par période d'observation et de corriger tout dépassement au plus tard dans le trimestre suivant :

<u>Horizon</u>	Limite de l'impasse maximale en % du bilan projeté en scénario attendu
Moins de 2 ans	<u>2%</u>
<u>2-5 ans</u>	<u>3%</u>
<u>5-10 ans</u>	<u>5%</u>
Plus de 10 ans	<u>10%</u>

En pratique, le bilan de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier est rigoureusement couvert contre le risque de taux. Chaque opération d'achat d'actifs ou de refinancement est systématiquement swappée à taux variable, de sorte que les fluctuations de taux ont un impact identique à l'actif et au passif du bilan.

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier s'oblige également à limiter la différence entre la duration de son actif et celle de son passif global à deux ans au maximum. Au 31 décembre 2008, cet écart s'élève à 0,9 an.

Risque de change

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier s'interdit toute position ouverte, les opérations d'acquisition d'actifs ou de refinancement non libellées en euros sont systématiquement couvertes contre le risque de change dès leur conclusion. En pratique, la Compagnie s'astreint à limiter ses positions de change résiduelles à un montant maximal de 0,1% de son bilan. Ce risque et son analyse sont plus amplement décrits dans la section *« Risk Factors »* ci-après.

Risque de liquidité

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier s'impose des règles strictes de gestion lui garantissant une liquidité suffisante pour honorer ses engagements de passifs privilégiés sans besoin de nouvelles ressources pendant un an en format extinctif. Elle peut, si nécessaire, accéder aux opérations de politique monétaire de la Banque Centrale Européenne pour ses créances mobilisables, et l'a d'ailleurs fait au cours de l'année 2008 (pour un montant de 2,5 milliards d'euros au 31 décembre 2008).

Ainsi, à tout moment, la Compagnie dispose d'une position de trésorerie (sans activité nouvelle) assurant, sur les douze mois suivants, les remboursements contractuels de sa dette privilégiée

Dans la réalité, le volume d'actifs mobilisables en BCE de la Compagnie lui permettrait dans la configuration actuelle de tenir beaucoup plus longtemps que les douze mois auxquels elle s'est engagée, les

simulations correspondantes ayant été fournies à la Commission bancaire. Ce risque et son analyse sont plus amplement décrits dans la section « *Risk Factors* » ci-après.

Risque de contrepartie

La politique de risques du Groupe Crédit Foncier définit des limites par contrepartie ; ces dernières entrent dans le processus de décision de la Compagnie.

La Compagnie de Financement Foncier, dans le cadre de ses opérations de couverture ou de pensions livrées, a conclu avec chacune de ses contreparties une convention-cadre disposant d'une annexe spécifique qui définit notamment des accords de collatéralisation asymétriques.

La contrepartie s'engage, si sa notation est ou vient à être inférieure à la plus faible des notations F1+ ou AA- chez FitchRatings, P1 ou Aa3 chez Moody's, A-1+ ou AA- chez Standard & Poor's, à verser (à peériodicité quotidienne ou hebdomadaire selon la notation de la contrepartie) à la Compagnie de Financement Foncier un dépôt de garantie égal à sa position débitrice nette sans qu'il y ait réciprocité de la part de cette dernière.

Risque opérationnel

Le risque opérationnel est défini au sein du Groupe Crédit Foncier comme le risque de perte liée à une défaillance ou un dysfonctionnement des processus, des systèmes d'information, des hommes ou suite à des événements extérieurs. Il inclut notamment les risques d'ordre comptable, juridique, réglementaire, fiscal, ainsi que les risques liés à la sécurité des personnes et des biens et des systèmes d'information.

Le Groupe Crédit Foncier a intégré le dispositif dédié à la démarche « Risques opérationnels » du Groupe Caisse d'Epargne. Il dispose d'outils de gestion et de méthodologies reposant sur :

- une cartographie des évènements de risque opérationnel
- une déclaration des incidents de risque dans une base spécifique
- la mise en place d'indicateurs sur les principales zones de risque.

Un comité trimestriel des risques, le comité de contrôle interne et la direction des risques assurent le suivi de la gestion de ces risques.

Ce risque et son analyse sont plus amplement décrits dans la section « Risk Factors » ci-après.

Risque de règlement

Les opérations de trésorerie réalisées concernent, en majeure partie, l'activité de gestion de bilan. Leur traitement est centralisé au sein du Back-Office Trésorerie.

Ce service assure :

- la gestion de flux de trésorerie
- la prévision de trésorerie à 24 heures

Le principe de séparation des fonctions est respecté puisque la gestion des comptes de trésorerie et le contrôle de ces comptes s'effectuent dans deux unités distinctes et indépendantes.

Enfin, le risque de règlement est suivi dans le cadre de procédures spécifiques.

Ce risque et son analyse sont plus amplement décrits dans la section « Risk Factors » ci-après.

Autres risques :

- Le risque d'intermédiation
- Le risque de non-conformité
- Le risque relatif aux contrats d'assurance
- Les activités externalisées, le risque informatique, l'organisation de la continuité d'activité (PCA) et les risques juridiques.

Ces risques et leur analyse sont plus amplement décrits dans la section « Risk Factors » ci-après.

B. Facteurs de risques liés aux titres émis par l'Emetteur

Par ailleurs, il existe certains facteurs de risques spécifiques aux Titres à émettre par l'Emetteur en vertu du Programme, décrits dans la section « *Risk Factors* » ci-après. Ces risques sont notamment :

- Risques liés aux conflits d'intérêts potentiels
- Risques liés à la légalité de l'acquisition des titres
- Risques liés à une modification des modalités des titres
- Risques liés à la fiscalité
- Risques liés à la Directive 2003/48/CE relative à la fiscalité de l'épargne
- Risques liés à la retenue à la source absence d'obligation de paiements additionnels
- Risques liés à un changement de loi
- Risque de change
- Risques liés aux notations financières
- Risques liés à l'absence de liquidité sur le marché secondaire
- Risques liés à l'évolution du prix de marché des titres
- Risques liés à la structure de certains titres

Les facteurs de risques relatifs aux Titres émis par l'Emetteur et à l'Emetteur sont plus amplement détaillés dans la section « *Risk Factors* » du Prospectus de Base.

SUMMARY OF THE PROGRAMME

This summary must be read as an introduction to this base prospectus relating to the Programme (the "**Base Prospectus**") and any decision to invest in the Notes should be based on a consideration of the Base Prospectus as a whole, including the documents incorporated by reference, together with any supplements thereto, if any, and with the relevant Final Terms. Where a claim relating to the information contained in this Base Prospectus is brought before a court, the plaintiff may, under the national legislation of the Member State where the claim is brought, be required to bear the costs of translating the Base Prospectus before the legal proceedings are initiated. No civil liability will attach to the persons who presented the summary, including any translation thereof, and requested its notification pursuant to Article 212-41 of the *Réglement Général* of the *Autorité des marchés financiers* ("AMF"), unless it is misleading, inaccurate or inconsistent when read together with the other parts of this Base Prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference.

1. KEY INFORMATION ABOUT NOTES TO BE ISSUED UNDER THE PROGRAMME

Issuer:	Compagnie de Financement Foncier
Arranger:	Deutsche Bank AG, Paris Branch
Dealers:	Barclays Bank PLC, BNP Paribas, CALYON, Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft, Crédit Foncier de France, Credit Suisse Securities (Europe) Limited, Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft, HSBC France, J.P. Morgan Securities Ltd., Merrill Lynch International, Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc, NATIXIS, Nomura International plc, Société Générale, The Royal Bank of Scotland plc and UBS Limited.
Programme Limit:	Up to Euro 125,000,000,000
Fiscal Agent and Principal Paying	
Agent:	Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch
Paying Agents:	Crédit Foncier de France (as Paris Paying Agent)
	Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A. (as Luxembourg Paying Agent)
	Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft (as Frankfurt Paying Agent)
Luxembourg Listing Agent:	Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A.
Method of issue:	The Notes will be issued on a syndicated or non-syndicated basis.
Maturities:	Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, any maturity from one month from the date of original issue.
Currencies:	Euro, U.S. Dollars, Hong Kong Dollars, Canadian Dollars, Japanese yen, Swiss francs, Sterling and in any other currency specified in the relevant Final Terms.
Commercial terms of the Notes (price,	
amount, interest rate, etc.):	The commercial terms and conditions of the Notes of each Series of Notes will be set out in the applicable Final Terms.
Denomination:	Minimum denomination of each Note: Euro 1,000 (or the equivalent amount in any other currency at the issue date). Dematerialised Notes shall be issued in one denomination only.
Use of Proceeds:	The net proceeds of the issue of the Notes will be used for the

	Issuer's general corporate purposes.
Status of Notes:	The Notes (<i>Obligations Foncières</i>) are issued under Articles L. 515-13 to L. 515-33 of the French <i>Code monétaire et financier</i> . Holders of Notes benefit from a <i>privilège</i> (priority right of payment) over all the assets and revenues of the Issuer.
Form of Notes:	Dematerialised Notes or Materialised Notes.
	Dematerialised Notes may be issued in bearer dematerialised form (<i>au porteur</i>) or in registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif</i>).
	Materialised Notes will be in bearer form only.
Negative Pledge:	None.
Events of Default (including Cross	
Default):	None.
Redemption:	The Final Terms will specify the conditions under which the Notes may be redeemed prior to maturity at the option of the Issuer or of the Noteholders.
Taxation:	Payments in respect of the Notes issued or deemed to be issued outside France by Compagnie de Financement Foncier will be made without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, taxes imposed by or on behalf of the Republic of France.
Central Depositary:	Euroclear France in respect of Dematerialised Notes or any other central depositary specified in the Final Terms.
Clearing Systems:	Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg or any other clearing system specified in the Final Terms.
Listing and Admission to Trading:	As specified in the relevant Final Terms, a Series of Notes may or may not be listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and/or on any Regulated Market or other stock exchange.
Offer to the public:	The Notes shall not be offered to the public in France.

Method of publication:	The Base Prospectus, the supplement(s) thereto, if any, and the Final Terms related to Notes listed and admitted to trading will be published, if relevant, on the website of the AMF. In addition, if the Notes are listed and admitted to trading on a Regulated Market other than Euronext Paris, or offered to the public in a Member State of the European Economic Area other than France, the relevant Final Terms will provide whether additional methods of publication are required and what they consist of.
	If the Notes are admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or offered to the public in Luxembourg, the Final Terms will be published in an electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).
	Each time the Notes will be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the Notes will also be admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange. As a consequence, the Final Terms will be available in electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).
Rating:	Notes issued under the Programme will be rated.
	The Programme is rated Aaa by Moody's Investors Service and AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.
Selling Restrictions:	The offer and sale of Notes will be subject to selling restrictions in various jurisdictions, in particular, those of the United States of America, those of the European Economic Area including France and the United Kingdom. Further restrictions that may apply to a Series of Notes will be specified in the applicable Final Terms.
Governing Law:	French law.

2. KEY INFORMATION ABOUT THE ISSUER

In compliance with the Savings and Financial Security Act of 25 June 1999, Crédit Foncier de France founded in 1852, created the SCF (*société de crédit foncier*) Compagnie de Financement Foncier on 23 July 1999. At this time, the existing stock of bonds and eligible assets was transferred to this new entity from Crédit Foncier de France. As the *société de crédit foncier* of Groupe Crédit Foncier de France (A/Aa3/A+) and its parent company Groupe Caisse d'Epargne (A+/Aa3/A+), Compagnie de Financement Foncier is their dedicated AAA/Aaa/AAA refinancing vehicle.

It is a French *société anonyme* (limited liability company) authorised as a financial company (*société financière*) and as a *société de crédit foncier* by a decision of the French Credit Institutions and Investment Companies Committee (CECEI – *Comité des Etablissements de Crédit et des Entreprises d'Investissement*). It is therefore governed by the legislation applicable to credit institutions and, as a *société de crédit foncier*, it is also governed by Articles L. 515-13 to L. 515-33 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.

As at 5 June 2009, the Compagnie de Financement Foncier's subscribed capital amounted to Euro 1,008,000,000. It is divided into 63,000,000 fully paid-up shares with a par-value of Euro 16 each, of which 62,999,993 are held by Crédit Foncier de France.

Its registered office is located at 19, rue des Capucines, 75001 Paris.

Since its creation in 1999, the Compagnie de Financement Foncier issued Euro 111.8 billion worth of *obligations foncières* and other preferred debts. The total outstanding of *obligations foncières* and other preferred debts amounted to Euro 83.4 billion as at 31 December 2008 with an issue volume of Euro 8,5 billion in 2008 and Euro 23,5 billion in 2007.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier's sole activity is to acquire and refinance eligible assets. These assets are comprised of loans with a first rank mortgage, local authority and public sector loans, securities issued or guaranteed by local authorities and public entities and senior securisation bonds or units of mortgage loans or loans to public sector. In order to refinance these assets, the Compagnie de Financement Foncier issues AAA/Aaa/AAA rated *obligations foncières* and raises other resources which may or may not benefit from the *privilège* as defined by Article L. 515-19 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.

3. KEY INFORMATION CONCERNING SELECTED DATA OF COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2008

	€ Billion	% Balance sheet		€ Billion	% Balance sheet
Secured loans Articles L. 515-14 and 16 of the French <i>Code</i> <i>monétaire et financier</i>	43.57	45.4%	Privileged resources	83.40	86.9%
State subsidised mortgage loans	1.25	1.3%	Obligations foncières	79.96	83.3%
Mortgage loans guaranteed by FGAS	6.71	7.0%	Other privileged resources	3.44	3.6%
Other mortgage loans	10.26	10.7%			
Senior mortgage-backed securities	15.67	16.3%			
Other loans with real estate guarantee	0.58	0.6%			
Mortgage notes	9.10	9.5%			
Exposures to public authorities Articles L. 515-15 and 16 of the French <i>Code</i> <i>monétaire et financier</i>	40.23	41.9%	Non-privileged debt	12.54	13.1%
State subsidised public loans	0.29	0.3%	Unsecured debt	6.91	7.2%
Other public loans	21.22	22.1%	Subordinated and similar debt	4.22	4.4%
Public entity securities	11.14	11.6%	- Of which redeemable subordinated notes "RSN"	2.10	2.2%
Senior securitisation units of public debt	7.58	7.9%	- Of which participating loans	1.35	1.4%
			Shareholders' equity, provisions and FRBG	1.42	1.5%
Other assets (interest on IFAT, accruals, goodwill, etc.)	3.72	3.9%			
Replacement securites Article L. 515-17 of the French <i>Code monétaire</i> <i>et financier</i>	8.42	8.8%			
TOTAL ASSETS	95.94	100.0%	TOTAL LIABILITIES	95.94	100.0%
			(Shareholders' equity and related items)*	2.77	2.9%

Simplified economic balance sheet at 31 December 2008 (total balance sheet: euro 95.94 billion)

items)^{*}

Shareholders' equity and related items, composed of shareholders' equity, provisions and FRBG and participating loan, amount to €2.77 billion at 31 December 2008 or 2.9% of the total balance sheet.

Performance indicators:

€62.2 million	110.8%	53.4%			
Net income	Overcollateralisation ratio	Average LTV			

4. KEY INFORMATION CONCERNING SELECTED DATA OF COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2007

Simplified balance sheet at 31 December 2007 (total balance sheet: euro 94.40 billion)

Assets	Euro Billion	%	Liabilities and equity	Euro Billion	% 87.4%	
Secured loans Articles L. 515-14 and 16	45.02	47.7%	Preferred debt	82.54		
State subsidised mortgage	1.60	1.7%	Obligations foncières	79.39	84.1%	
Mortgage loans guaranteed by FGAS	6.98	7.4%	Other privileged resources	3.14	3.3%	
Other mortgage loans	10.40	11.0%				
Senior mortgage-backed securities	17.43	18.5%				
Other loans with a real estate guarantee	1.03	1.1%	Non-privileged debt	11.86	12.6%	
Mortgage notes	7.59	8.0%	Unsecured debt	6.13	6.5%	
Exposures to public authorties Articles L. 515-15 and 16	33.53	35.5%	Subordinated debt and similar debt	5.14	5.4%	
State subsidised public loans	0.35	0.4%	Shareholders' equity, provisions and FRBG	0.58	0.6%	
Other public loans	17.23	18.2%				
Public ebtity securities	8.11	8.6%				
Senior securitisation units of public debt	7.85	8.3%				
Other assets (interest on IFAT, accruals, goodwill, etc.)	4.73	5.0%				
Replacement securities Article L. 515-17	11.12	11.8%				
TOTAL ASSETS	94.40	100%	TOTAL LIABILITIES	94.40	100%	
			(Shareholders' equity and related items) [*]	1.93	2.1%	

Shareholders' equity and related items, composed of shareholders' equity, provisions and FRBG and participating loan, amount to €1.93 billion at 31 December 2007 or 2.1% of the total balance sheet.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier holds Euro 20.01 billion in mortgage loans, Euro 8.58 billion of which are directly or indirectly secured by the French state, and Euro 4 billion of which benefit from indirect guarantees from an AAA-rated state in the European Economic Area.

Liabilities benefiting from the privilège (obligations foncières) as at 31 December 2008

- Issued in 2008: Euro 8.5 billion
- Liabilities benefiting from the *privilège*: Euro 83.4 billion with Euro 80.0 billion in *obligations foncières* and other preferred debts (including related payables)

Eligible assets as at 31 December 2008 (total: euro 95.94 billion)

	€ billions	%
Mortgage loans	32.20	33.6
Mortgage loans	16.54	17.2
Residential mortgage-backed securities (AAA)	15.67	16.3
Public sector exposures	51.59	53.8
Mortgage loans guaranteed by the French state or a European public	11.37	11.9
French public sector loans	19.89	20.7
international public sector loans	20.33	21.2
Other assets and replacement securities	12.15	12.7
Replacement securities	8.43	8.8
Other assets	3.72	3.9
TOTAL	95.94	100.00

By taking into account the direct and indirect public guarantees on certain outstanding loans also backed by real estate collateral, especially loans secured by the FGAS guarantee fund, the assets secured by a public guarantee represented ϵ 51.6 billion at 31 December 2008, or 62% of all loans excluding replacement securities and 53.8% of all assets.

5. **RISK FACTORS**

A. Risk factors relating to the Issuer

Prospective investors should consider, among other things, the risk factors described in section "Risk Factors" below, which include the following risk factors relating to the Issuer and its operations and which are inherent in investing in the Notes:

Credit risk

While regulations ensure that the quality of eligible assets confer a high level of safety, Compagnie de Financement Foncier takes additional measures to limit its exposure to credit risk including additional purchase filters (acquisition scores, minimum ratings, etc.) on the specific assets being purchased. Compagnie de Financement Foncier refrains from purchasing loans for commercial real estate. This risk and its analysis are more fully described in section "*Risk Factors*" below.

Interest rate risk

Compagnie de Financement Foncier is committed to maintaining the level of its interest rate gaps within limits set each observation period and to correct any overruns, at the latest, during the following quarter:

	Limit of maximum Interest rate gaps
Horizon	in % of balance sheet projected in
	expected scenario
Less than 2 years	2%
2 to 5 years	3%
5 to 10 years	5%
More than 10 years	10%

The Compagnie de Financement Foncier balance sheet is rigorously hedged against interest rate risks. Each asset acquistion or refinancing transaction is systematically swapped into floating rates, such that the rate fluctuations have the same impact on the assets and liabilities of the balance sheet.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier also limits the difference between the duration of its assets and that of its overall liabilities to 24 months at most. As of 31 December 2008, this difference came to 0.9 year.

Currency risk

Compagnie de Financement Foncier refrains from any open currency position. Asset acquisition or refinancing operations not denominated in euros are always hedged against currency risk when concluded.

In practice, Compagnie limits its residual currency positions to a maximum 0.1% of its balance sheet. This risk and its analysis are more fully described in section "*Risk Factors*" below.

Liquidity risk

Compagnie de Financement Foncier assumes strict management rules ensuring it, at any point in time, sufficient liquidity to honour its preferred liability commitments for one year with no need for new resources in a run-off scenario. If necessary, it can access the monetary policy facility offered by the European Central Bank for its short-term loans, and in fact did so over the course of 2008 (for an amount of $\in 2.5$ billion as of 31 December 2008).

Thus, at any given time, Compagnie's cash position (with no new activity) ensures contractual reimbursements of its privileged debt over the coming twelve months. The volume of the Compagnie's assets eligible for repo with the ECB facility would, in the present configuration, allow it to hold out much longer than the twelve months to which it is committed; such simulations were provided to the French Banking Commission. This risk and its analysis are more fully described in section "*Risk Factors*" below.

Counterparty risk

The risk policy of Crédit Foncier Group defines the limits per counterparty; counterparty limits enter into the Company's decision-making process.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier, in the framework of its hedging operations or repurchase agreements, has concluded with each of its counterparts a framework agreement with a specific appendix that defines asymmetrical collateralisation agreements.

The counterparty agrees, if its rating is or is likely to be less than the F1+ or AA- at Fitch Ratings, P1 or Aa3 at Moody's, A-1+ or AA- at Standard & Poor's, to pay Compagnie de Financement Foncier (on a daily or weekly

basis depending on the counterparty's rating) a security deposit equal to his net debt position without reciprocity on Compagnie's part.

Operational risk

The operational risk is defined in the Crédit Foncier Group as the loss risk related to a failure or malfunction of the processes, the information systems, people, or consequent to external events. It includes accounting, legal, regulatory, tax risks, as well as risks related to the safety of persons and property and of information systems.

The Crédit Foncier Group has integrated the system dedicated to the "Operational risk" process of the Groupe Caisse d'Epargne. It has management and methodological tools based on:

- mapping of operational risk events;
- declaration of risk incidents in a specific database;
- establishment of indicators on main risk zones.

A quarterly risk committee, the internal audit committee and the risk department track the management of these risks

This risk and its analysis are more fully described in section "Risk Factors" below.

Settlement risk

Cash balance operations mostly concern ALM activity. Their processing is centralized in the Treasury Back Office.

This department provides:

- management of cash flows;
- 24-hour forecast of cash balance.

Ensuring proper separation of functions is respected as management of cash balance accounts and the monitoring of the accounts fall under the responsibility of a manager in charge of an independent unit.

Lastly, the settlement risk is tracked as part of specific procedures.

This risk and its analysis are more fully described in section "Risk Factors" below.

Other risks

- Intermediation risk
- Non-conformity risk
- Insurance contratcs risk
- Outsourced operations, IT risks, Organisation of Business Continuity Planning (BCP) and Legal risks

These risks and their analysis are more fully described in section "Risk Factors" below.

B. Risk factors relating to the Notes to be issued by the Issuer

In addition, there are certain factors that are specific to the Notes to be issued by the Issuer under the Programme, as more fully described in section "Risk Factors" below. These risks are, among others:

- Risks related to potential conflicts of interest
- Risks related to legality of purchase
- Risks related to modification, waivers and substitution
- Risks related to taxation
- Risks related to Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation savings income
- Risks related to withholding tax no gross-up obligation
- Risks related to a change of law
- Currency risk
- Risks related to credit ratings
- Risks related to the absence of active secondary/trading market for the Notes
- Risks related to the market value of the Notes
- Risks related to the structure of a particular issue of Notes

The risk factors relating to the Issuer and to the Notes issued by the Issuer are more detailed in the section "Risk Factors" of this Base Prospectus.

RISK FACTORS

Prospective purchasers of the Notes offered hereby should consider carefully, in light of their financial circumstances and investment objectives, all of the information in this Base Prospectus and, in particular, the risk factors set forth below in making an investment decision.

RISK FACTORS RELATING TO THE ISSUER

The Issuer believes that the following factors may affect its ability to fulfil its obligations under Notes issued under the Programme. All of these factors are contingencies which may or may not occur and the Issuer is not in a position to express a view on the likelihood of any such contingency occurring. In addition, factors which are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with Notes issued under the Programme are also described below.

The Issuer believes that the factors described below represent the principal risks inherent in investing in Notes issued under the Programme, but the inability of the Issuer to pay interest, principal or other amounts on or in connection with any Notes may occur for other reasons and the Issuer does not represent that the statements below regarding the risks of holding any Notes are exhaustive. The risks described below are not the only risks the Issuer faces. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to the Issuer or that it currently believes to be immaterial could also have a material impact on its business operations. Prospective investors should also read the detailed information set out elsewhere in this Base Prospectus and reach their own views prior to making any investment decision. In particular, investors should make their own assessment as to the risks associated with the Notes prior to investing in Notes issued under the Programme.

1. CREDIT RISK

Credit risk is analysed differently depending on the type of asset. Compagnie de Financement Foncier's assets can be divided into three major categories with different approaches to assess their credit-worthiness:

- Subsidised sector and private sector loans, granted to individuals or professionals in the public sector or
 private sector real estate market. Starting in 2007, this category was grouped with mortgage notes whose
 underlying collateral consists of private sector housing loans granted to private individuals.
- Securities comprising securitisation tranches that are rated by independent, internationally-renowned credit rating agencies and, in particular, approved by the French Banking Commission.
- Replacement securities comprised of safe and liquid securities and deposits. At Compagnie de Financement Foncier, the vast majority of these securities consist of interbank loans with a six-month term from institutions with the highest short-term ratings.

1.1 Loans and related items

The loan portfolio held directly by Compagnie de Financement Foncier amounted to $\notin 39.1$ billion at 31 December 2008 in addition to $\notin 9.1$ billion of mortgage notes. The credit risk on the portfolio can be determined by evaluating changes in doubtful loans and their provisions.

In the last two years, these risk indicators changed as follows:

2008	outstanding loans (€ million)	percentage of total outstanding loans	of which doubtful loans	doubtful loans (%)	of which compromised doubtful	compromised doubtful (%)	provisions
Subsidised sector (run-off)	1,539.3	3.2%	78,0	5.1%	0,0	0.0%	0,1
Private Sector	46,669,0	96.8%	280,80	0.6%	22,6	0.0%	19,5
- Loans to individuals and mortgage notes	25,368.1	52.6	247,6	1.0	13,0	0.1	12,3
of which FGAS loans	6,713.0	14.9	105,6	1.6	0,0	0.0	0,0
- Loans to public authorities *	18,284.4	40.5	5,2	0.0	0,0	0.0	0,1
- Loans to social housing	2,923.5	6.5	16,3	0.6	0,9	0.0	0,5
- Loans to commercial property (disapearing)	93.1	0.2	11,6	12.5	8,7	9.4	6,7
TOTAL	48,208.3	100.0%	358,7	0.7%	22,6	0.0%	19,7

2007	outstanding loans (€ million)	percentage of total outstanding loans	of which doubtful loans	doubtful loans (%)	of which compromised doubtful	compromised doubtful (%)	provisions
Subsidised sector (run-off)	1,954.7	4.3%	235,8	12.1%	0,0	0.0%	5,9
Private Sector	43,226.2	95.7%	366,0	0.8%	15,9	0.0%	23,3
- Loans to individuals and mortgage notes	24,382.8	54.0	333,0	1.4	14,7	0.1	15,0
of which FGAS loans	6,976.3	15.4	183,0	2.6	0,0	0.0	0,0
- Loans to public authorities *	15,897.0	35.2	5,1	0.0	0,0	0.0	0,3
- Loans to social housing	2,842.0	6.3	14,2	0.5	0,0	0.0	1,6
- Loans to commercial property (disappearing)	104.3	0.2	13,8	13.2	1,2	1.1	6,4
TOTAL	45,180.8	100.0%	601,8	1.3%	15,9	0.0%	29,1

(*) the outstanding loans include the value of securities issued or guaranteed by public entities.

For 2008 taken as a whole, although loan outstandings rose to $\notin 3$ billion, the amount of doubtful loans reduced sharply and now only represents 0.7% of the portfolio; total impairment and provisions for this also fell to less than $\notin 20$ million.

There were two main reasons for this development. Firstly, during the year, Compagnie de Financement Foncier revised its classification of residential loans to homeowners as doubtful loans so as to bring this into line with the ruling CRC 2002-03. Beginning in September 2008, a loan is recorded as doubtful as soon as there have been one or more unpaid instalments over the last 6 months instead of 3 previously. This change in procedure resulted in a \notin 151 million reduction in doubtful outstandings, of which \notin 10 million from the subsidised sector and \notin 141 million from the private sector.

Secondly, the accrual entry on a subsidised sector transaction for $\in 100$ million reduced, by the same amount, the volume of doubtful loans in this sector. This loan was reclassified, at the end of the year, as a performing loan.

In reality, given the various guarantees of these outstanding loans, credit risk monitoring focuses particularly on the portfolio of loans held directly on the private sector and thus not guaranteed by the State through the FGAS. Risk indicators on this sub-category of loans remain at a very satisfactory level. Doubtful loans amount to \notin 142 million on total outstandings of \notin 9.6 billion at 31 December 2008; the figure was \notin 150 million at 31 December 2007 for loan amounts of \notin 9.8 billion.

The percentage of doubtful loans remains high for commercial real estate loans, but, nevertheless, this applies to a low volume of outstandings (less than $\in 100$ million) of this subcategory, which is in runoff mode. Compromised doubtful loans follow the same pattern (for which the counterparty's solvability conditions are such that, after a reasonable time period of being classified as a doubtful loan, their reclassification as a performing loan is not foreseen) and this can also be seen in the level of provisions for this category.

If commercial real estate loans, which are not significant in volume and do not reflect core business activity, are excluded, compromised doubtful loans are at a low level of \in 14 million at year-end 2008. Total provisions on healthy loans and amortisation on doubtful loans remain also at a low level (\in 13 million), justified by the quality of the assets and their related guarantees.

In terms of the impact on Compagnie de Financement Foncier's income, the risk on these assets is included in the cost of risk (for the principal) and net banking income (for interest). In 2008, the overall cost of risk represented a net gain of \notin 4.3 million, resulting from a principal charge of \notin 4.0 million and interest income of \notin 0.3 million on doubtful loans. This contribution was also positive in 2007, amounting to \notin 3.0 million.

This overall income for 2008 is broken down as follows:

- A net charge of €9.5 million on net provisions and amortisation
- Losses of €7.5 million, €1.2 million of which was covered by amortisation
- Gains on amortised loans for €2.4 million

Income takes into account the exceptional loss recorded from the unwinding of positions on Lehman Brothers for a total of \notin 5.0 million.

Risk charges in 2008, on the loan portfolio, translated into a gain in income of $\notin 9.3$ million, spread by type of customer as follows:

		2007				
	Outstanding loans (€ million)	Risk charge (€ million)	Risk charge (basis points)	Outstandin g loans (€ million)	Risk charge (€ million)	Risk charge (basis points)
Subsidised sector (run-off)	1,593.3	-6,82	-44,3	1,954.7	-1,6	-5,4
Private sector	46,669.0	-2,46	-0,5	43,226.2	-1.97	-0,5
Loans to individuals and mortgage notes	25,368.1	-1,23	-0,5	24,382.8	-3,03	-1,2
Loans to public authorities	18,284.4	-0,11	-0,1	15,897.0	0,25	0,2
Loans to social housing	2,923.5	-1,09	-3,7	2,842.0	1,22	4,3
- Loans to commercial property (run-off)	93.1	-0,03	-3,5	104,3	-0,41	-38,8
TOTAL	48,208.3	-9,28	-1.9	45,180.8	-3,03	-0,7

Note: a positive risk cost represents an expenses.

The $\notin 6.8$ million subsidised-sector income was mostly the result of a $\notin 100$ million accrual entry on a transaction for $\notin 100$ million. In the competitive sector, every category regardless of borrower type contributed to Compagnie de Financement Foncier's earnings.

1.2 Fixed Income securities and securitisation tranches

This portfolio consists of (i) securities issued by public authorities and (ii) public entity-guaranteed or mortgagebacked securitisation tranches and this category represents a large majority of the loans from outside France held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier, i.e. 35% of the balance sheet. It amounted to \notin 36.6 billion at 31 December 2008 compared to \notin 33.4 billion at 31 December 2007.

No doubtful loans, provisions or amortisation were posted for this portfolio. Various indicators are monitored by Compagnie de Financement Foncier on an ongoing basis in order to assess its credit risk on this portfolio. A large majority of the portfolio is rated by independent credit rating agencies. The loans amounting to \notin 124 million guaranteed by Swiss cantons are the only ones to be rated solely based on in-house procedures using an application developed by Standard & Poor's.

As regards the securitisation portfolio and in accordance with its regulatory framework, Compagnie de Financement Foncier can only hold senior securitisation tranches or similar securities, of which at least 90% comply with the eligibility criteria for a société de crédit foncier.

Analysis of the overcollateralisation level, which depends on fund structuring rules, reflects the changes to underlying assets; all of the securitisation funds held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier today have a higher overcollateralisation rate than when they were purchased, except for a Spanish mortgage fund with outstandings of $\notin 0.5$ billion. For residential mortgage-backed securities, Compagnie de Financement Foncier also calculates the ratio of the present value of the collateral securing the assets to the outstanding underlying loans each year and verifies the effectiveness of collateral.

In addition, Compagnie de Financement Foncier monitors the quality of information provided by the fund management companies including the timeliness, completeness and accuracy of data.

The securitisation portfolio breaks down as follows:

- Residential mortgage backed securities (RMBS) for a total of €15.7 billion at 31 December 2008 where the properties offered as security are all located in Continental Europe, mainly in Spain (€7.2 billion), Italy (€4.4 billion), France (€1.7 billion) and Portugal (€1.2 billion);
- public authority backed securitisation tranches for a total of €7.6 billion, which together with securities and loans to public authorities or guaranteed by them, make up most of the public sector financing outside France. The total for this sector was €20.9 billion at 31 December 2008 and the main exposures were to the U.S. (€4.6 billion), the Netherlands (€4.1 billion), Italy (€3.8 billion), Germany (€1.9 billion), Japan (€1.7 billion) and Switzerland (€1.4 billion).

At the time of their acquisition, all mortgage-backed security tranches have at least one top rating (i.e. AAA or Aaa). As of 31 December 2008 the portfolio can be broken down as follows:

- 37% or €5.8 billion have the highest rating from all 3 main rating agencies, AAA/Aaa/AAA;
- 63% or €9.8 billion have the highest rating from 2 of the main rating agencies;
- the remainder or $\notin 10$ million (<0.1%) of the portfolio have at least one rating in the highest range.

As of 31 December 2008, the public sector portfolio outside France (€20.9 billion) had received:

- the highest rating on 86% (€17.9 billion) of the portfolio
- and, more particularly, the highest rating from the 3 main agencies, AAA/Aaa/AAA, on 20% of the portfolio (€4.1 billion)
- the highest rating from 2 of the main agencies on 10% of the portfolio (€2.1 billion)
- a rating below tier 2 on just two lines amounting to €33 million

Such excellent ratings are directly linked to the quality of the counterparty or its guarantor.

Certain assets are enhanced at the time of acquisition by monoline insurers. Difficulties encountered in 2008 by some of these monolines affected part of the portfolio held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier, which nevertheless continues to benefit from a satisfactory intrinsic rating.

Enhanced securities on the balance sheet as of 31 December 2008 amounted to €5.2 billion and include a:

- €2.4 billion guarantee from CIFG (rated B-)
- €1.7 billion guarantee from FSA (rated AAA)
- €0.7 billion guarantee from AMBAC (rated BBB+)
- €0.2 billion guarantee from MBIA (rated BBB+)
- €0.1 billion guarantee from FGIC (rated CCC)

Before taking into account any enhancement by these monoliners, 31% of the portfolio had received the highest rating (superior to AA- or Aa3) and 62% had received a tier 2 rating (superior to A- or A3). The remainder is mainly made up of a line with a guarantee by FSA amounting to $\in 0.3$ billion.

1.3 Consolidated Analysis

Compagnie de Financement Foncier carries a credit risk on its private sector loan portfolio and its securities and securitisation portfolio.

The percentage of doubtful outstandings remains very low (0.3%) and the risk charge in 2008 recorded a 0.3 basis point gain on a \in 81 billion outstanding

2. ANALYSIS OF INTEREST AND EXCHANGE RATE RISKS

Compagnie de Financement Foncier has no open currency positions except for very small ones inherent in any hedging transaction. Transactions initiated in foreign currencies, primarily those negotiated for issues of *obligations foncières*, are converted into euros upon execution.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier is only very marginally exposed to interest rate risks thanks to the implementation of a series of hedging mechanisms.

2.1 Hedging Transactions

As soon as an asset with a fixed interest rate is recorded on the balance sheet, it is immediately swapped to a floating interest rate. Macro-hedging swaps are entered into when acquiring loan portfolios, micro-hedging swaps are made for single transactions. Similarly, the debt issued by Compagnie de Financement Foncier is micro swapped at the outset thus all liabilities are also in floating interest rates.

Crédit Foncier is counterparty to these hedging transactions when it acquires and transfers loans to Compagnie de Financement Foncier. Other banks also act as counterparty in the case of market transactions or loans originated abroad. All of the counterparties to these currency or interest rate swaps have concluded collateralisation agreements with Compagnie de Financement Foncier that require them to provide Compagnie de Financement Foncier with a security deposit that varies depending on their debt position and rating. These deposits are drawn on daily or weekly if the counterparty's credit rating slips below F1+ or AA- with Fitch Ratings, P1 or Aa3 with Moody's Investors Service, or A1+ or AA- with Standard & Poor's Ratings Services. If the opposite situation occurs, the agreements stipulate that Compagnie de Financement Foncier shall not deposit any collateral. At 31 December 2008, the amount of deposits received was \notin 424 million.

Interest rates are also reviewed each quarter and macrohedging transactions are concluded in the event that the position deteriorates to the point that could lead to non-compliance with the limits that Compagnie de Financement Foncier is committed to respecting. If early loan repayments exceed the estimated amounts established at the time of their acquisition, the interest rate swap is terminated, thereby reducing the value of open positions to a small percentage of the balance sheet.

Special interest rate risk reduction mechanisms for Compagnie de Financement Foncier have also been implemented with the French state for subsidised sector loans and with the Caisses d'Epargne, which has sold French public sector loans to Compagnie.

Hedging activity continued through 2008 for volumes that were consistent with acquisition and issuance transactions for the year. The notional values of forward financial instruments amounted to \notin 117 billion at end 2008 compared to \notin 126 billion the previous year, and foreign currency transactions rose from \notin 38 billion to \notin 46 billion over the same period.

The portfolio of interest rate swaps as of 31 December 2008 is broken down according to the hedge's objective:

- Macro-hedging swaps for €34.8 billion (compared to €29.4 billion at end 2007)
- Micro-hedging swaps on assets for €15.5 billion (compared to €12.5 billion at end 2007),
- Macro-hedging swaps on secured debt for €63.3 billion (compared to €83.1 billion at end 2007)
- Micro-hedging conditional transactions for €0.8 billion, negotiated to protect the portion of variable-rate loans whose repayment is capped, thus aiding borrowers (compared to €1.1 billion at end 2007).

2.2 Residual rate position

Considering the different hedging mechanisms negotiated by Compagnie de Financement Foncier when transactions are settled, exposure to interest rate risk is limited to the possible distortion of ALM hedging due to unknown events at origination that could occur over its expected life.

Since the securitisation tranches have variable rates upon origination and the maturity date of other investment securities is predetermined, the residual interest rate position is comprised of fixed-rate loans whose early repayment is not covered by indemnities equivalent to the risk incurred nor by a third party *i.e.* the State for the subsidised sector.

Interest rate risk from ALM hedging is therefore limited to outstanding fixed-rate loans in the private sector granted to individuals, due to the cap on the indemnity stipulated in the contract in the event of early repayment, which is limited to six months interest with a maximum of 3% of the outstanding principal.

For Compagnie de Financement Foncier, these loans amounted to $\notin 6.2$ billion at 31 December 2008. Moreover, the low nominal rate of these loans constitutes an additional protection against the risk of early repayment and renegotiation. Interest free loans amounted to $\notin 1.9$ billion and loans with non-zero but less than 6% interest rates totalled $\notin 4.0$ billion. A potential interest rate risk, resulting from early repayment or imperfectly indemnified renegotiation, thus exists on an outstanding loan portfolio of $\notin 0.3$ billion, i.e. 0.3% of the balance sheet.

2.3 Other indicators

Every quarter, Compagnie de Financement Foncier analyses changes in the net present value of estimated results over the next 10 years under different stress scenarios. The results revealed sensitivity to very low rates. At 31 December 2008, if market rates were to increase by two percentage points, the present value of future earnings would fall by €171 million, excluding new issues or acquisitions.

3. ANALYSIS OF LIQUIDITY RISK

Like interest rate risks, the asset/liability management rules of Compagnie de Financement Foncier ensure a very limited exposure to liquidity risk.

Accordingly, Compagnie de Financement Foncier is committed to maintaining sufficient short-term liquidity to cover its privileged debt commitments for a period of one year under the unlikely situation wherein no early repayment will accelerate borrowers' repayments.

In any case, only a financing deficit limited to 10% of the current balance is allowed beyond the second year.

Moreover, a significant portion of its assets are inherently easily negotiable, such as replacement securities comprised of risk-free, liquid investments, as required by laws governing *sociétés de crédit foncier*, or its investment portfolio. As at 31 December 2008, Compagnie de Financement Foncier held replacement securities amounting to $\in 8.4$ billion, of which $\in 8.1$ billion consists of loans of less than six months to financial institutions with the highest short-term ratings and with a positive credit balance of $\in 1.1$ billion in their account with the Banque de France; one tenth of its balance sheet can therefore be deemend to be available at end 2008.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier holds a significant percentage of assets that are eligible for refinancing by the European Central Bank. Starting in April 2007, Compagnie de Financement Foncier began putting in place measures to mobilise its securities and participated in the European Central Bank's liquidity mechanism. During 2008, it expanded its scope to include residential loans. Repurchase agreements were also entered into with major French banks.

At 31 December 2008, total assets that could potentially be used as collateral with the ECB amounted to \notin 32 billion, \notin 23 billion in securities and \notin 9 billion in loans. The outstanding assets used as collateral with the ECB stood at \notin 2.5 billion and \notin 0.6 billion with a banking institution.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier also determines the durations of its assets and liabilities to ensure that their maturities are properly matched and are committed to a maximum spread of two years. At 31 December 2008, the duration of assets was 6.8 years, and liabilities 5.9 years. The duration gap widened during the year under the cumulative effects of a lengthening of the duration of loans and securities on the asset side and a shortening of durations on obligations foncières issued in a much more difficult and hesitant market.

4. OPERATIONAL RISK

Compagnie's operational risk management is performed by Crédit Foncier de France according to the terms of service agreements signed between the two institutions.

Operational risk notably includes accounting, legal, regulatory and tax risks, as well as risks relating to staff, property and information system safety.

The guidelines and rules of governance for operational risk management have been broken down as follows:

4.1 General approach

All of Crédit Foncier Group's "Operational Risk" processes are managed by its Risk Department, which relies on directives, methods and tools employed by the GCE Risk Department.

4.2 Governance

Operational risk management is part of Crédit Foncier Group's risk structure. It is managed by a specialised unit

that is separate from operating activities and attached to the Risk Department. This unit reports to Compagnie's executive bodies and those responsible for controlling Compagnie.

4.3 Management environment

Management network

Operational risk monitoring and management is delegated to managers of different departments. Each manager relies on a network of exclusive agents run by a manager, in close contact with the Risk Department, and self-evaluates his system annually.

At the end of 2008, 282 employees were involved with operational risk monitoring and management.

Methods and tools

The method relies on three key elements that are part of a repetitive, interactive approach:

- a map of operational risk events: each business line identifies and assesses the main operational risks it is vulnerable to, as well as the preventive and corrective measures that exist or need to be taken. The map is updated whenever processes or the organisational structure changes and in any case at least once a year;
- risk-related incidents are logged in a specialised database as risks occur and develop which allows for followup on corrective action plans and analysis of risk exposure developments and the resulting losses over time;

• setting up indicators in the main risk zones that warn when likely to enter a critical phase. This approach to operational risk is supplemented by a periodic review of insurance coverage in comparison with incident maps and reports.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier logged 10 incidents in 2008 for a total of \notin 5,730 and a net economic loss of \notin 4,800.

5. SETTLEMENT RISK

Most cash transactions for Compagnie are conducted in connection with ALM activities. Transactions are centralised and processed by the Crédit Foncier de France Treasury back office.

This unit provides:

- cash flow management (inflows and outflows);
- daily cash flow forecasting.

A manager in charge of an independent unit oversees cash account management and auditing, in line with the policy to separate duties.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier can settle purchases directly with its own accounts; it is also a direct participant of the European settlement system.

Daily procedures for settlement risk monitoring include:

- preparation of forecasted financial flow profiles;
- daily reconciliation individual flows in comparison with forecasted flows.

If a settlement counterparty permanently defaults and Compagnie's cashflow position with the Banque de France becomes negative as a result, hedging mechanisms are put in place (interbank loan or end-of-day loan facility provided by the European Central Bank).

Crédit Foncier Group and Compagnie regularly carry out Settlement System Contingency Plan tests on its payment means.

6. OTHER RISKS

6.1. Non-compliance risk

Compliance at Compagnie is ensured by CFF in accordance with the terms of agreements (Framework Convention and internal control and compliance convention) signed by the two entities, and by the delegation of powers of Compagnie de Financement Foncier's Chief Executive Officer to the Chief Compliance Officer of Crédit Foncier de France.

Non-compliance risks are monitored by the Compliance and Ongoing Audit & Control Department, which is divided into four separate units: compliance, financial security, mediation and ongoing control.

Non-compliance risk monitoring and measurement

Non-compliance risk monitoring and control is based on the approach used by CNCE and covers all of Crédit Foncier's business lines. It is supplemented by the risk management system that covers all business lines and the major risks they are exposed to.

Non-compliance risk identification and monitoring

Non-compliance risks are identified using a dual approach:

- results from first level controls are analysed for non-compliance themes listed in compliance with standards or resulting from thematic approaches;
- operational risk reports.

Non-compliance risk oversight

Non-compliance risk audits carried out in 2008 mainly concerned compliance with measures regarding the homebuyers' code, and the market knowledge of the customer of the companies' business segment.

Malfunction monitoring

Specific action plans from operational units are drawn up to address malfunctions identified during audits or from operational risk incidents that occur frequently. The operational units' compliance agents monitor these action plans.

Reports on these malfunctions and the resulting action plans are monitored by the Compliance and Ongoing Audit & Control Department. These reports are then sent to the CFF Internal Control Committee and Compagnie's Audit Committee.

Approval of new products or services

The risk of non-compliance is perfectly integrated into the approval process for new products and services.

Ethics - Market abuse - Conflicts of interest

The Financial Ethical Standards approach was updated in 2008, with the particular aim of incorporating the Market Abuse Directive regulations.

Money laundering and terrorist financing prevention

Crédit Foncier Group works to prevent money laundering and terrorist financing via group-wide control measures at every level of the banking and lending process.

6.2. Insurance

As Compagnie's loan servicer, Crédit Foncier de France is insured against the risks it is exposed to. According to service agreements signed with Compagnie de Financement Foncier, CFF covers Compagnie by taking out the following insurance policies:

- "Comprehensive Business" property, plant and equipment insurance;
- all IT risks;
- banking activity protection;
- fraud and malicious acts;
- third party operating risks;
- professional liability;
- Directors and Executive Officer liability.

6.3. Outsourced operations

The essential outsourced services, as defined by Article 37 of CRBF Regulation No. 97-02 as modified, are all those defined in agreements signed between CFF and Compagnie.

6.4. IT risks

Compagnie de Financement Foncier's information system makes extensive use of human and technical resources provided by Crédit Foncier. Accordingly, Compagnie fully benefits from the enhancements to the Crédit Foncier IT system.

It should be noted that significant IT investments have been made to control banking risks in order to meet Basel II certification requirements and to consolidate the overall information system: a new accounting architecture has been implemented to accelerate the time required to produce regulatory reports, infocentre risk reports, and to improve the reliability and standardisation of client and credit data.

6.5. Organisation of Business Continuity Planning (BCP)

The Crédit Foncier Group Business Continuity Plan is fully operational and was tested in 2008, in accordance with regulations.

It has all the means necessary to ensure the continuity of the services rendered to Compagnie de Financement Foncier.

6.6. Legal risks

The business characteristics and management rules specific to Compagnie de Financement Foncier do not expose it to major legal risks.

RISK FACTORS RELATING TO THE NOTES

The following paragraphs describe some risk factors that are material to the Notes to be offered and/or listed and admitted to trading in order to assess the market risk associated with these Notes. The risks described below are not the only risks the investors face when investing in the Notes. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to the Issuer or that it currently believes to be immaterial could also have a material impact on its business operations. Prospective investors should consult their own financial and legal advisers about risks associated with investment in a particular Series of Notes and the suitability of investing in the Notes in light of their particular circumstances. These risk factors may be completed in the Final Terms of the relevant Notes for a particular issue of Notes.

1. GENERAL RISKS RELATING TO THE NOTES

1.1 Independent Review and Advice

Each prospective investor of Notes must determine, based on its own independent review and such professional advice as it deems appropriate under the circumstances, that its acquisition of the Notes is fully consistent with its financial needs, objectives and condition, complies and is fully consistent with all investment policies, guidelines and restrictions applicable to it and is a fit, proper and suitable investment for it, notwithstanding the clear and substantial risks inherent in investing in or holding the Notes.

A prospective investor may not rely on the Issuer or the Dealer(s) or any of their affiliates in connection with its determination as to the legality of its acquisition of the Notes or as to the other matters referred to above.

1.2 Potential Conflicts of Interest

The Issuer, the Dealer(s) or their respective affiliates may deal with and engage generally in any kind of commercial or investment banking or other business with any issuer of the securities taken up in an index, their respective affiliates or any guarantor or any other person or entities having obligations relating to any issuer of the securities taken up in an index or their respective affiliates or any guarantor in the same manner as if any index-linked Notes issued under the Programme did not exist, regardless of whether any such action might have an adverse effect on an issuer of the securities taken up in the index, any of their respective affiliates or any guarantor.

1.3 Legality of Purchase

Neither the Issuer, the Dealer(s) nor any of their affiliates has or assumes responsibility for the lawfulness of the acquisition of the Notes by a prospective investor of the Notes, whether under the laws of the jurisdiction of its incorporation or the jurisdiction in which it operates (if different), or for compliance by that prospective investor with any law, regulation or regulatory policy applicable to it.

1.4 Modification, waivers and substitution

The conditions of the Notes contain provisions for calling general meetings of holders of Notes to consider matters affecting their interests generally. These provisions permit defined majorities to bind all including holders of Notes who did not attend and vote at the relevant general meeting and holders of Notes who voted in a manner contrary to the majority.

1.5 Taxation

Potential purchasers and sellers of the Notes should be aware that they may be required to pay taxes or other documentary charges or duties in accordance with the laws and practices of the country where the Notes are transferred or other jurisdictions. In some jurisdictions, no official statements of the tax authorities or court decisions may be available for innovative financial notes such as the Notes. Potential investors are advised not to rely upon the tax summary contained in this Base Prospectus but to ask for their own tax adviser's advice on their individual taxation with respect to the acquisition, holding, sale and redemption of the Notes. Only these advisors are in a position to duly consider the specific situation of the potential investor. This investment consideration has to be read in connection with the taxation sections of this Base Prospectus and the additional tax sections, if any, contained in the relevant Final Terms.

1.6 EU Savings Directive

On 3 June 2003, the European Council of Economics and Finance Ministers adopted a Directive 2003/48/EC regarding the taxation of savings income in the form of interest payments (the "**Directive**"). The Directive requires Member States, subject to a number of conditions being met, to provide to the tax authorities of other Member States details of payments of interest and other similar income made by a paying agent located within its jurisdiction to, or for the benefit of, an individual resident in that other Member State, except that, for a transitional period, Belgium, Luxembourg and Austria will instead withhold an amount on interest payments unless the relevant beneficial owner of such payment elects otherwise (see "Taxation - EU Directive on the Taxation of Savings Income").

If, following implementation of the Directive, a payment were to be made or collected through a Member State which has opted for a withholding system and an amount of, or in respect of, tax were to be withheld from that payment, neither the Issuer nor any Paying Agent nor any other person would be obliged to pay additional amounts with respect to any Note as a result of the imposition of such withholding tax. If a withholding tax is imposed on payments made by a Paying Agent following implementation of the Directive, the Issuer will be
required to maintain a Paying Agent in a Member State that will not be obliged to withhold or deduct tax pursuant to the Directive.

1.7 Withholding taxes - No gross-up obligation

If French law should require that any payments in respect of any Note be subject to deduction or withholding in respect of any taxes or duties whatsoever, the Issuer will not pay any additional amounts. Therefore, the corresponding risk shall be borne by the Noteholders or, if applicable, the Receiptholders and the Couponholders.

1.8 Change of Law

The Terms and Conditions of the Notes are based on French law in effect as at the date of this Base Prospectus. No assurance can be given as to the impact of any possible judicial decision or change in French law or the official application or interpretation of French law after the date of this Base Prospectus.

1.9 Currency risk

Prospective investors of the Notes should be aware that an investment in the Notes may involve exchange rate risks. The Notes may be denominated in a currency other than the currency of the purchaser's home jurisdiction; and/or the Notes may be denominated in a currency other than the currency in which a purchaser wishes to receive funds. Exchange rates between currencies are determined by factors of supply and demand in the international currency markets which are influenced by macro economic factors, speculation and central bank and government intervention (including the imposition of currency controls and restrictions). Fluctuations in exchange rates may affect the value of the Notes.

1.10 Credit ratings may not reflect all risks

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to the Notes. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above, and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

1.11 No active secondary/trading market for the Notes

Notes issued under the Programme will be new securities which may not be widely distributed and for which there may be no active trading market (unless in the case of any particular Tranche, such Tranche is to be consolidated with and form a single series with a Tranche of Notes which is already issued). If the Notes are traded after their initial issuance, they may trade at a discount to their initial offering price, depending upon prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities, general economic conditions and the financial condition of the Issuer. Although in relation to Notes to be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and/or any other Regulated Market in the European Economic Area and/or offered to the public in the European Economic Area (with the exception of France), the Final Terms of the Notes will be filed with the *Autorité des marchés financiers* in France and with the competent authority of the Regulated Market of the European Economic Area where the Notes will be listed and admitted to trading, there is no assurance that such admission to trading or offer to the public will occur, that any particular Tranche of Notes will be so listed and admitted or that an active trading market will develop. Accordingly, there is no assurance as to the development or liquidity of any trading market for any particular Tranche of Notes.

1.12 Market Value of the Notes

The market value of the Notes will be affected by the creditworthiness of the Issuer and a number of additional factors, including the value of an index, including, but not limited to, the volatility of an index, or the dividend on the securities taken up in the index, market interest and yield rates and the time remaining to the maturity date.

The value of the Notes, the index depends on a number of interrelated factors, including economic, financial and political events in France or elsewhere, including factors affecting capital markets generally and the stock exchanges on which the Notes, the securities taken up in the index, or the index are traded. The price at which a holder of Notes will be able to sell the Notes prior to maturity may be at a discount, which could be substantial, from the issue price or the purchase price paid by such purchaser. The historical market prices of an index should not be taken as an indication of an index's future performance during the term of any Note.

2. RISKS RELATED TO THE STRUCTURE OF A PARTICULAR ISSUE OF NOTES

The Programme allows for different types of Notes to be issued. Accordingly, each Tranche of Notes may carry varying risks for potential investors depending on the specific features of such Notes such as, *inter alia*, the provisions for computation of periodic interest payments, if any, redemption and issue price.

2.1 Notes subject to optional redemption by the Issuer

If in the case of any particular Tranche of Notes the Final Terms specifies that the Notes are redeemable at the Issuer's option in certain circumstances the Issuer may choose to redeem the Notes at times when prevailing interest rates may be relatively low. During a period when the Issuer may elect, or has elected, to redeem Notes, such Notes may feature a market value not substantially above the price at which they can be redeemed. In such circumstances an investor may not be able to reinvest the redemption proceeds in a comparable security at an effective interest rate as high as that of the Notes.

2.2 Fixed Rate Notes

Investment in Notes which bear interest at a fixed rate involves the risk that subsequent changes in market interest rates may adversely affect the value of the relevant Tranche of Notes.

2.3 Floating Rate Notes

Investment in Notes which bear interest at a floating rate comprise (i) a reference rate and (ii) a margin to be added or subtracted, as the case may be, from such base rate. Typically, the relevant margin will not change throughout the life of the Notes but there will be a periodic adjustment (as specified in the Final Terms) of the reference rate (e.g., every three months or six months) which itself will change in accordance with general market conditions. Accordingly, the market value of floating rate Notes may be volatile if changes, particularly short term changes, to market interest rates evidenced by the relevant reference rate can only be reflected in the interest rate of these Notes upon the next periodic adjustment of the relevant reference rate.

2.4 Inverse Floating Rate Notes

Investment in Notes which bear interest at an inverse floating rate comprise (i) a fixed base rate minus (ii) a reference rate. The market value of such Notes typically is more volatile than the market value of floating rate Notes based on the same reference rate (and with otherwise comparable terms). Inverse Floating Rate Notes are more volatile because an increase in the reference rate not only decreases the interest rate of the Notes, but may also reflect an increase in prevailing interest rates, which further adversely affects the market value of these Notes.

2.5 Fixed to Floating Rate Notes

Fixed to floating rate Notes initially bear interest at a fixed rate; conversion from a fixed rate to a floating rate then takes place either automatically or at the option of the Issuer if certain predetermined conditions are met. The conversion (whether it be automatic or optional) of the interest rate will affect the secondary market and the market value of the Notes since the conversion may lead to a lower overall cost of borrowing. If a fixed rate is

converted to a floating rate, the spread on the fixed to floating rate Notes may be less favourable than then prevailing spreads on comparable floating rate Notes tied to the same reference rate. In addition, the new floating rate at any time may be lower than the rates on other Notes.

2.6 Notes issued at a substantial discount or premium

The market values of securities issued at a substantial discount or premium from their principal amount tend to fluctuate more in relation to general changes in interest rates than do prices for conventional interest-bearing securities. Generally, the longer the remaining term of the securities, the greater the price volatility as compared to conventional interest-bearing securities with comparable maturities.

2.7 Index-Linked Notes

Index-linked Notes are debt securities which do not provide for predetermined redemption amounts and/or interest payments but amounts due in respect of principal and/or interest will be dependent upon the performance of an index, which itself may contain substantial credit, interest rate or other risks. The amount of principal and/or interest, if any, payable by the Issuer might be substantially less than the issue price or, as the case may be, the purchase price invested by the holder of Notes and may even be zero in which case the holder of Notes may lose his entire investment.

Index-linked Notes are not in any way sponsored, endorsed, sold or promoted by the index sponsor or the respective licensor of the index and such index sponsor or licensor makes no warranty or representation whatsoever, express or implied, either as to the results to be obtained from the use of the index and/or the figure at which the index stands at any particular time. Each index is determined, composed and calculated by its respective index sponsor or licensor, without regard to the Issuer or the Notes. None of the index sponsors or licensors is responsible for or has participated in the determination of the timing of, prices at, or quantities of the Notes to be issued or in determination or calculation of the equation by which the Notes settle into cash. None of the index sponsors or licensors has any obligation or liability in connection with the administration, marketing or trading of the Notes. The index sponsor or licensor of an index has no responsibility for any calculation agency adjustment made for the index.

None of the Issuer, the Dealer(s) or any of their affiliates makes any representation as to an index. Any of such persons may have acquired, or during the term of the Notes may acquire, non-public information with respect to an index that is or may be material in the context of index-linked Notes. The issue of index-linked Notes will not create any obligation on the part of any such persons to disclose to the holders of Notes or any other party such information (whether or not confidential).

2.8 Partly-paid Notes

The Issuer may issue Notes where the issue price is payable in more than one instalment. Failure to pay any subsequent instalment could result in an investor losing all of his investment.

2.9 Variable rate Notes with a multiplier or other leverage factor

Notes with variable interest rates can be volatile investments. If they are structured to include multipliers or other leverage factors, or caps or floors, or any combination of those features, their market values may be even more volatile than those for securities that do not include those features.

2.10 Structured Notes

An investment in Notes, the premium and/or the interest on or principal of which is determined by reference to one or more values of currencies, commodities, interest rates or other indices or formulae, either directly or inversely, may entail significant risks not associated with similar investments in a conventional debt security, including the risks that the resulting interest rate will be less than that payable on a conventional debt security at

the same time and/or that an investor may lose the value of its entire investment or part of it, as the case may be. Neither the current nor the historical value of the relevant currencies, commodities, interest rates or other indices or formulae should be taken as an indication of future performance of such currencies, commodities, interest rates or other indices or formulae during the term of any Note.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

This Base Prospectus should be read and construed in conjunction with:

- (a) the reference document of the Issuer in French and English language for the financial year ended 31 December 2008, excluding the section entitled "*attestation du responsable du document de référence*" (statement by the person responsible for the reference document referring to the *lettre de fin de travaux* of the statutory auditors of the Issuer) on pages 254 of both French and English versions of such reference document; which received visa n.°D.09-0176 from the AMF on 1 April 2009 (the "**Reference Document 2008**"); and
- (b) the reference document of the Issuer in French and English language for the financial year ended 31 December 2007, excluding the section entitled "*attestation du responsable du document de référence*" (statement by the person responsible for the reference document referring to the *lettre de fin de travaux* of the statutory auditors of the Issuer) on pages 175 of both French and English versions of such reference document; which received visa n.°D.08-233 from the AMF on 11 April 2008 (the "**Reference Document 2007**").

Such documents are incorporated in, and form part of this Base Prospectus, save that any statement contained in a document which is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded for the purpose of this Base Prospectus to the extent that a statement contained herein modifies or supersedes such earlier statement (whether expressly, by implication or otherwise).

Copies of documents incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus may be obtained without charge from (i) the registered office of the Issuer, (ii) the website of the AMF (www.amf-france.org) and/or (iii) the offices of each Paying Agent set out at the end of this Base Prospectus during normal business hours.

Regulation – Annex IV	Reference Document 2007	Reference Document 2008
6. BUSINESS OVERVIEW		1
6.2 Principal markets: A brief description of the principal markets in which the issuer competes.	Pages 27-31	Pages 36-39; Pages 54-56
9. PROFIT FORECASTS OR ESTIMATES		1
If an issuer chooses to include a profit forecast or a profit estimate, the registration document must contain the information items 9.1 and 9.2.	Not Applicable	Not Applicable
10. ADMINISTRATIVE, MANAGEMENT AN	D SUPERVISORY BODIES	
10.1 Names, business addresses and functions of the members of the administrative, management or supervisory bodies and principal activities performed by them outside the Issuer	Pages 55-60; Pages 151, 154	Pages 71-80; Pages 228-229
10.2 Statement that there is no conflicts of interests	Page 176	Page 255
11. BOARD PRACTICES		1
11.1 Details relating to the Issuer's audit committee	Pages 144-150	Pages 218-226
11.2 A statement as to whether or not the Issuer complies with its country's of incorporation corporate governance	Pages 144-151	Pages 220-227

The information incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus shall be read in connection with the following cross-reference list:

12. MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS		
12.1 Ownership, control	Pages 159-160 Page 180	Pages 240-242; Page 257
12.2 Arrangements which may result in a change in control of the Issuer.	Not Applicable	Not Applicable
13. FINANCIAL INFORMATION CONCE AND PROFITS AND LOSSES 13.1 Historical financial information	RNING THE ISSUER'S ASSETS AND	LIABILITIES, FINANCIAL POSITION
Audited historical financial information	Pages 66-125	Pages 85-146
Audit reports	Pages 126-127	Pages 147-148
Balance sheet	Pages 66-67	Pages 85-86
Off-balance sheet	Page 68	Page 87
Income statement	Page 69	Page 88
Cash flow statement	Pages 124-125	Pages 144-145
Accounting policies and explanatory notes	Pages 71-123	Pages 89-143
13.2 Consolidated financial statements	Not Applicable	Not Applicable

Any information not listed in the cross-reference list but included in the documents incorporated by reference is given for information purposes only.

SUPPLEMENT TO THE BASE PROSPECTUS

If at any time the Issuer shall be required to prepare a supplement to the Base Prospectus pursuant to Article 212-25 of the *Règlement Général* of the AMF implementing Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive 2003/71/EC, the Issuer will prepare and make available an appropriate supplement to this Base Prospectus or a restated Base Prospectus, which in respect of any subsequent issue of Notes to be listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris or on a Regulated Market of a Member State of the European Economic Area, shall constitute a supplement to the Base Prospectus for the purpose of the relevant provisions of the Directive 2003/71/EC.

OVERVIEW OF THE PROGRAMME

The following overview is qualified in its entirety by the remainder of this Base Prospectus.

Issuer:	Compagnie de Financement Foncier, (a <i>société anonyme</i> incorporated under French law duly licensed in France as a <i>société de crédit foncier</i>).
Description:	Euro Medium Term Note Programme for the continuous offer of Notes (as described herein) (the " Programme "); under the Programme, the Issuer may, from time to time, issue <i>obligations foncières</i> (the " <i>Obligations Foncières</i> ") benefiting from the <i>privilège</i> created by Article L. 515-19 of the French <i>Code monétaire et financier</i> (for further description see "Summary of the legislation and regulations relating to <i>sociétés de crédit foncier</i> "). The <i>Obligations Foncières</i> are hereinafter referred to as the " Notes ".
Arranger:	Deutsche Bank AG, Paris Branch
Dealers:	Barclays Bank PLC BNP PARIBAS CALYON Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft Crédit Foncier de France Credit Suisse Securities (Europe) Limited Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft HSBC France J.P. Morgan Scurities Ltd. Merrill Lynch International Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc NATIXIS Nomura International plc Société Générale The Royal Bank of Scotland plc UBS Limited
	The Issuer may from time to time terminate the appointment of any Dealer under the Programme or appoint additional dealers either in respect of one or more Tranches or in respect of the whole Programme. References in this Base Prospectus to " Permanent Dealers " are to the persons listed above as Dealers and to such additional persons that are appointed as dealers in respect of the whole Programme (and whose appointment has not been terminated) and references to " Dealers " are to all Permanent Dealers and all persons appointed as a dealer in respect of one or more Tranches. At the date of this Base Prospectus, only credit institutions and investment firms incorporated in a member state of the European Union (" EU ") and which are authorised by the relevant authority of such member home state to lead-manage bond issues in such member state may act (a) as Dealers with respect to non-syndicated issues of Notes denominated in Euro and (b) as lead manager of issues of Notes denominated in Euro issued on a syndicated basis.

Programme Limit:	Up to Euro 125,000,000,000 (or the equivalent in other currencies at the date of issue) aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding at any one time.
Luxembourg Listing Agent:	Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A. 2, boulevard Konrad Adenauer L-1115 Luxembourg Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg
Fiscal Agent and Principal Paying	
Agent:	Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch Winchester House 1 Great Winchester Street EC2N 2DB London United Kingdom
Paying Agents:	Crédit Foncier de France as Paris Paying Agent 4, Quai de Bercy 94224 Charenton Cedex France
	Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A. as Luxembourg Paying Agent 2, boulevard Konrad Adenauer L-1115 Luxembourg Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg
	Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft, as Frankfurt Paying Agent Grosse Gallustrasse 10-14 60272 Frankfurt am Main Germany
Method of issue:	The Notes will be issued on a syndicated or non-syndicated basis. The Notes will be issued in series (each a "Series") having one or more issue dates and on terms otherwise identical (or identical other than in respect of the first payment of interest), the Notes of each Series being intended to be interchangeable with all other Notes of that Series. Each Series may be issued in tranches (each a "Tranche") on the same or different issue dates. The specific terms of each Tranche (which will be supplemented, where necessary, with supplemental terms and conditions and which, save in respect of the issue date, issue price, first payment of interest and nominal amount of the Tranche, will be set out in a Final Terms to this Base Prospectus (the "Final Terms").
Maturities:	Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, any maturity from one month from the date of original issue.
Currencies:	Subject to compliance with all relevant laws, regulations and directives, Notes may be issued in Euro, U.S. dollars, Hong Kong dollars, Japanese yen, Swiss francs, Sterling, Canadian dollars and in any other currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealers.
Denomination: A10746460	Notes will be in such denominations as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms. The Notes will be issued in such denomination(s) as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer save that the minimum denomination of each Note listed and admitted to trading on a regulated

	market, or offered to the public, in a Member State of the European Economic Area in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive will be Euro 1,000 (or, if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency at the issue date) or such other higher amount as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency. Notes having a maturity of less than one year will constitute deposits for
	the purposes of the prohibition on accepting deposits contained in section 19 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 unless they are issued to a limited class of professional investors and have a denomination of at least Sterling 100,000 or its equivalent.
	Dematerialised Notes shall be issued in one denomination only.
Status of Notes:	The Notes will constitute direct, unconditional, and, as provided below, privileged obligations of the Issuer, all as described in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Status". The Notes are issued under Articles L. 515-13 to L. 515-33 of the French <i>Code monétaire et financier</i> . Holders of Notes issued by a <i>société de crédit foncier</i> (like the Issuer) benefit from a <i>privilège</i> (priority right of payment) over all the assets and revenues of such <i>société de crédit foncier</i> . See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - <i>Privilège</i> " and "Summary of the legislation and regulations relating to <i>sociétés de crédit foncier</i> ".
Negative Pledge:	None.
Events of Default (including Cross	
Default):	None.
Redemption:	
Keuemption.	The relevant Final Terms will specify the basis for calculating the redemption amounts payable.
Optional Redemption:	
	redemption amounts payable. The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes will state whether such Notes may be redeemed prior to their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer and or the Noteholders (in each case, either in whole
Optional Redemption:	redemption amounts payable.The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes will state whether such Notes may be redeemed prior to their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer and or the Noteholders (in each case, either in whole or in part) and if so the terms applicable to such redemption.The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes that are redeemable in two or more instalments will set out the dates on which,
Optional Redemption: Redemption by Instalments:	redemption amounts payable.The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes will state whether such Notes may be redeemed prior to their stated maturity at the option of the Issuer and or the Noteholders (in each case, either in whole or in part) and if so the terms applicable to such redemption.The Final Terms issued in respect of each issue of Notes that are redeemable in two or more instalments will set out the dates on which,

Floating Rate Notes:	Floating Rate Notes will bear interest determined separately for each Series as follows:	
	(i)	on the same basis as the floating rate under an interest rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency pursuant to the 2001 FBF Master Agreement relating to transactions on forward financial instruments (formerly 1994 AFB Master Agreement for Foreign Exchange and Derivatives Transactions), as supplemented by the Technical Schedules published by the <i>Association Française des Banques</i> or the FBF, or
	(ii)	on the same basis as the floating rate under a notional interest rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency governed by an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., or
	(iii)	by reference to LIBOR, LIBID, LIMEAN or EURIBOR (or such other benchmark as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms), or as otherwise provided in the relevant Final Terms,
		h case as adjusted for any applicable margin. st periods will be specified in the relevant Final Terms.
Zero Coupon Notes:		Coupon Notes may be issued at their nominal amount or at a int to it and will not bear interest.
Dual Currency Notes:	maturi in suc	ents (whether in respect of principal or interest and whether at ity or otherwise) in respect of Dual Currency Notes will be made th currencies, and based on such rates of exchange, as may be ied in the relevant Final Terms.
Index Linked Notes:	of inte by ref	ents of principal in respect of Index Linked Redemption Notes or erest in respect of Index Linked Interest Notes will be calculated erence to such index and/or formula as may be specified in the nt Final Terms.
Other Notes:	Notes, curren Issuer Progra supple	applicable to high interest Notes, low interest Notes, step-up , step-down Notes, reverse dual currency Notes, optional dual cy Notes, partly paid Notes and any other type of Notes that the and any Dealer or Dealers may agree to issue under the amme will be set out in the relevant Final Terms or in a ement to the Base Prospectus. No credit linked Notes will be under the Programme.
Redenomination:	partici into E	issued in the currency of any Member State of the EU which pates in the single currency of the EMU may be redenominated uro, all as more fully provided in "Terms and Conditions of the - Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination" below.
Consolidation:	more	of one Series may be consolidated with Notes of another Series as fully provided in "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Further and Consolidation".
Form of Notes:	Notes ³ Demate bearer	may be issued in either dematerialised form (" Dematerialised ") or in bearer materialised form (" Materialised Notes "). terialised Notes may, at the option of the Issuer, be issued in dematerialised form (<i>au porteur</i>) or in registered dematerialised <i>fau nominatif</i>) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant

	 holder, in either fully registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif pur</i>) or administered registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif administré</i>). No physical documents of title will be issued in respect of Dematerialised Notes. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination". Materialised Notes will be in bearer materialised form only. A Temporary Global Certificate will initially be issued in respect of each Tranche of Materialised Notes. Materialised Notes may only be issued outside France.
Governing Law:	French.
Central Depositary:	Euroclear France in relation to Dematerialised Notes or any other central depositary specified in the Final Terms.
Clearing Systems:	Euroclear France as central depositary in relation to Dematerialised Notes and, in relation to Materialised Notes, Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear or any other clearing system that may be agreed between the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer and specified in the relevant Final Terms.
Initial Delivery of Dematerialised	
Notes:	No later than one Paris business day before the issue date of each Tranche of Dematerialised Notes, the <i>lettre comptable</i> relating to such Tranche shall be deposited with Euroclear France as central depositary.
Initial Delivery of Materialised	
Notes:	On or before the issue date for each Tranche of Materialised Notes, the Temporary Global Certificate issued in respect of such Tranche shall be deposited with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg or with any other clearing system or may be delivered outside any clearing system provided that the method of such delivery has been agreed in advance by the Issuer, the Fiscal Agent and the relevant Dealer.
Issue Price:	Notes may be issued at their nominal amount or at a discount or premium to their nominal amount. Partly Paid Notes may be issued, the issue price of which will be payable in two or more instalments.
Taxation:	Payments of interest and other revenues with respect to Notes which are issued or are deemed to be issued by the Issuer outside the Republic of France benefit from the exemption from the withholding tax set out under Article 125 A III of the French <i>Code général des impôts</i> , as provided for in Article 131 <i>quater</i> of the French <i>Code général des impôts</i> . Accordingly, such payments do not give the right to any tax credit from any French source.
	Notes, whether denominated in Euro or in any other currency, and which constitute <i>obligations</i> or <i>titres de créances négociables</i> , or other debt securities considered by the French tax authorities as falling into similar categories, are deemed to be issued outside the Republic of France, in accordance with Circular 5 I-11-98 of the <i>Direction générale des impôts</i> dated 30 September 1998 and Rulings 2007/59 and 2009/23 of the <i>Direction générale des impôts</i> dated 8 January 2008 and 7 April 2009, respectively.
	There will be no grossing up provisions and accordingly no Issuer's tax call option. See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes - Taxation".

Listing and Admission to Trading:	Euronext Paris or as otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms. As specified in the relevant Final Terms, a Series of Notes may or may not be admitted to trading.
Offer to the public:	The Notes shall not be offered to the public in France.
Method of Publication:	The Base Prospectus, the supplement(s) thereto, if any, and the Final Terms related to Notes listed and admitted to trading will be published, if relevant, on the website of the AMF. In addition, if the Notes are listed and admitted to trading on a Regulated Market other than Euronext Paris, or offered to the public in a Member State of the European Economic Area other than France, the relevant Final Terms will provide whether additional methods of publication are required and what they consist of. If the Notes are admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or offered to the public in Luxembourg, the Final Terms will be published in an electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).
	Each time the Notes are admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the Notes are also admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange. As a consequence, the Final Terms will be available in electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).
Rating:	The Programme has been rated Aaa by Moody's Investors Service [*] and AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services. For Moody's Investors Service, Notes issued under the Programme are deemed to have the same rating as the Programme, investors are invited to check on a regular basis the rating assigned to the Programme which is publicly disclosed via Moody's Investors Service rating desk or moodys.com. The Notes issued under the Programme will be rated AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services ^{**} and by Fitch Ratings ^{***} . A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency without notice.
Selling Restrictions:	There are restrictions on the sale of Notes and the distribution of offering material in various jurisdictions. See "Subscription and Sale". In connection with the offering and sale of a particular Tranche, additional selling restrictions may be imposed which will be set out in the relevant Final Terms. See "Subscription and Sale".
	The Issuer is Category 1 for the purposes of Regulation S under the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
	Materialised Notes will be issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. $\$1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)$ (the " D Rules ") unless (i) the relevant Final Terms states that such Materialised Notes are issued in compliance with U.S. Treas. Reg. $\$1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(C)$ (the " C Rules ") or (ii) such

^{*} Obligations rated Aaa are judged to be of the highest quality, with minimal credit risk (source: Moody's Investors Service).

^{**} An obligation rated "AAA" has the highest rating assigned by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services. The obligor capacity to meet its financial commitment on the obligation is extremely strong (source: Standard & Poor's Ratings Services).

^{***} AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of credit risk. They are assigned only in case of exceptionally strong capacity for timely payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events (source: Fitch Ratings).

Materialised Notes are issued other than in compliance with the D Rules or the C Rules but in circumstances in which the Notes will not constitute "registration required obligations" under the United States Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982 ("**TEFRA**"), which circumstances will be referred to in the relevant Final Terms as a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable.

Dematerialised Notes do not require compliance with the TEFRA Rules.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

The following is the text of the terms and conditions that, subject to completion in accordance with the provisions of Part A of the relevant Final Terms, shall be applicable to the Notes. In the case of Dematerialised Notes, the text of the terms and conditions will not be endorsed on physical documents of title but will be constituted by the following text as completed by Part A of the relevant Final Terms. In the case of Materialised Notes, either (i) the full text of these terms and conditions together with the provisions of Part A of the Final Terms or (ii) these terms and conditions as so completed (and subject to simplification by the deletion of non-applicable provisions), shall be endorsed on Definitive Materialised Notes. All capitalised terms that are not defined in these Conditions will have the meanings given to them in Part A of the relevant Final Terms. References in the Conditions to "Notes" are to the Notes of one Series only, not to all Notes that may be issued under the Programme.

An amended and restated agency agreement dated 3 July 2009 has been agreed between Compagnie de Financement Foncier (the "Issuer"), Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch as fiscal agent and the other agents named in it (the "Amended and Restated Agency Agreement"). The fiscal agent, the paying agents, the redenomination agent, the consolidation agent and the calculation agent(s) for the time being (if any) are referred to below respectively as the "Fiscal Agent", the "Paying Agents" (which expression shall include the Fiscal Agent), the "Redenomination Agent", the "Consolidation Agent" and the "Calculation Agent(s)".

For the purpose of these Terms and Conditions, "**Regulated Market**" means any regulated market situated in a Member State of the European Economic Area ("**EEA**") as defined in the Markets in Financial Instruments Directive 2004/39/EEC.

References below to "Conditions" are, unless the context requires otherwise, to the numbered paragraphs below.

Certain defined terms contained in the 2001 FBF Master Agreement relating to transactions on forward financial instruments (formerly the 1994 AFB Master Agreement for Foreign Exchange and Derivatives Transactions) as supplemented by the Technical Schedules published by the AFB or the FBF (together, the "**FBF Master Agreement**") and in the 2006 ISDA Definitions, as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., have either been used or reproduced in Condition 5 below.

Copies of the FBF Master Agreement are available for inspection at the specified offices of each of the Paying Agents.

1 Form, Denomination, Title and Redenomination

- (a) Form: Notes may be issued either in dematerialised form ("Dematerialised Notes") or in materialised form ("Materialised Notes").
 - (i) Title to Dematerialised Notes will be evidenced in accordance with Articles L. 211-3 and R.211-1 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* by book entries (*inscriptions en compte*). No physical document of title (including *certificats représentatifs* pursuant to Article R. 211-7 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*) will be issued in respect of the Dematerialised Notes.

(a) Dematerialised Notes are issued, at the option of the Issuer and as specified in the final terms (the "**Final Terms**"), in either bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*), which will be inscribed in the books of Euroclear France ("**Euroclear France**") (acting as central depositary) which shall credit the accounts of Account Holders, or in registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif*) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant holder in either administered registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif*) and, in such latter case, at the option of the relevant holder in either administered registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif administré*) inscribed in the books of an Account Holder designated by the relevant holder of Notes or in fully registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif pur*) inscribed in an account in the books of a registration agent (designated in the relevant Final Terms) acting on behalf of the Issuer (the "**Registration Agent**").

(b) For the purpose of these Conditions, "Account Holder" means any intermediary institution entitled to hold directly or indirectly accounts on behalf of its customers with Euroclear France, Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") and the depositary bank for Clearstream Banking, *société anonyme* ("Clearstream, Luxembourg").

(ii) Materialised Notes are issued in bearer form. Definitive Materialised Notes are printed on security paper, are serially numbered and are issued with coupons (the "Coupons") (and, where appropriate, a talon (the "Talons") attached), save in the case of Zero Coupon Notes in which case references to interest (other than in relation to interest due after the Maturity Date), Coupons and Talons in these Conditions are not applicable. Instalment Notes are issued with one or more receipts (the "Receipts") attached.

In accordance with Articles L. 211-3 and R.211-1 of the French Code monétaire et financier, securities (including the Notes) in materialised form and governed by French law must be issued outside the French territory.

- (b) Denomination: Notes shall be issued in the Specified Denomination(s) as set out in the relevant Final Terms save that the minimum denomination of each Note listed and admitted to trading on a regulated market, or offered to the public, in a Member State of the European Economic Area ("EEA") in circumstances which require the publication of a prospectus under the Prospectus Directive will be Euro 1,000 (or, if the Notes are denominated in a currency other than euro, the equivalent amount in such currency at the issue date) or such other higher amount as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency. Dematerialised Notes shall be issued in one Specified Denomination only.
- (c) Title:
 - (i) Title to Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*) and in administered registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif administré*) shall pass upon, and transfer of such Notes may only be effected through, registration of the transfer in the accounts of Account Holders. Title to Dematerialised Notes in fully registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif pur*) shall pass upon, and transfer of such Notes may only be effected through, registration of the transfer in the accounts of the transfer of such Notes may only be effected through, registration of the transfer in the accounts of the Registration Agent.
 - (ii) Title to Definitive Materialised Notes and Receipts, Coupons and Talons shall pass by delivery.
 - (iii) Except as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law, the holder (as defined below) of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon shall be deemed to be and may be treated as its absolute owner for all purposes, whether or not it is overdue and regardless of any notice of ownership, or an interest in it, any writing on it or its theft or loss and no person shall be liable for so treating the holder.
 - (iv) In these Conditions, "holder of Notes", "holder of any Note" or "Noteholder" means (i) in the case of Dematerialised Notes, the person whose name appears in the account of the relevant Account Holder or the Registration Agent (as the case may be) as being entitled to such Notes and (ii) in the case of Materialised Notes, the bearer of any definitive Materialised Note and the Receipt, Coupon or Talon relating to it, and capitalised terms have the meanings given to them in the relevant Final Terms, the absence of any such meaning indicating that such term is not applicable to the Notes.

(d) **Redenomination**:

(i) The Issuer may (if so specified in the relevant Final Terms), on any Interest Payment Date, without the consent of the holder of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon, by giving at least 30 days' notice in accordance with Condition 14 and on or after the date on which the European Member State in whose national currency the Notes are denominated has become a participating Member State in the third stage (or any further stage) of the European Economic

and Monetary Union (as provided in the Treaty establishing the European Community (the "**EC**", as amended from time to time (the "**Treaty**")) or events have occurred which have substantially the same effects (in either case, "**EMU**"), redenominate all, but not some only, of the Notes of any Series into Euro and adjust the aggregate principal amount and the Specified Denomination(s) set out in the relevant Final Terms accordingly, as described below. The date on which such redenomination becomes effective shall be referred to in these Conditions as the "**Redenomination Date**".

- (ii) Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, the redenomination of the Notes pursuant to Condition 1(d)(i) shall be made by converting the principal amount of each Note from the relevant national currency into Euro using the fixed relevant national currency Euro conversion rate established by the Council of the European Union pursuant to applicable regulations of the Treaty and rounding the resulting figure to the nearest Euro 0.01 (with Euro 0.005 being rounded upwards). If the Issuer so elects, the figure resulting from conversion of the principal amount of each Note using the fixed relevant national currency Euro conversion rate shall be rounded down to the nearest Euro. The Euro denominations of the Notes so determined shall be notified to holders of Notes in accordance with Condition 14. Any balance remaining from the redenomination with a denomination higher than Euro 0.01 shall be paid by way of cash adjustment rounded to the nearest Euro 0.01 (with Euro 0.005 being rounded upwards). Such cash adjustment will be payable in Euros on the Redenomination Date in the manner notified to holders of Notes by the Issuer.
- (iii) Upon redenomination of the Notes, any reference hereon to the relevant national currency shall be construed as a reference to Euro.
- (iv) Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, with the prior approval of the Redenomination Agent and the Consolidation Agent, in connection with any redenomination pursuant to this Condition or any consolidation pursuant to Condition 13, without the consent of the holder of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon, make any changes or additions to these Conditions or Condition 13 (including, without limitation, any change to any applicable business day definition, business day convention, principal financial centre of the country of the Specified Currency, interest accrual basis or benchmark), taking into account market practice in respect of redenominated Euromarket debt obligations and which it believes are not prejudicial to the interests of such holders. Any such changes or additions shall, in the absence of manifest error, be binding on the holders of Notes, Receipts, Coupons and Talons and shall be notified to holders of Notes in accordance with Condition 14 as soon as practicable thereafter.
- (v) Neither the Issuer nor any Paying Agent shall be liable to the holder of any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon or other person for any commissions, costs, losses or expenses in relation to or resulting from the credit or transfer of Euros or any currency conversion or rounding effected in connection therewith.

2 Conversions and Exchanges of Notes

(a) **Dematerialised Notes**

- (i) Dematerialised Notes issued in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*) may not be converted for Dematerialised Notes in registered dematerialised form, whether in fully registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif pur*) or in administered registered dematerialised form (au nominatif administré).
- (ii) Dematerialised Notes issued in registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif*) may not be converted for Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form (*au porteur*).
- (iii) Dematerialised Notes issued in fully registered dematerialised form (*au nominatif pur*) may, at the option of the holder of such Notes, be converted into Notes in administered registered

dematerialised form (*au nominatif administré*), and *vice versa*. The exercise of any such option by such holder shall be made in accordance with Article R. 211-4 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*. Any such conversion shall be effected at the cost of such holder.

(b) Materialised Notes

Materialised Notes of one Specified Denomination may not be exchanged for Materialised Notes of another Specified Denomination.

3 Status

The Notes and, where applicable, any Receipts and Coupons relating to them constitute direct, unconditional and, pursuant to the provisions of Condition 4, privileged obligations of the Issuer and rank and will rank *pari passu* and without any preference among themselves and equally and rateably with all other present or future notes (including the Notes of all other Series) and other resources raised by the Issuer benefiting from the *privilège* (the "*Privilège*") created by Article L. 515-19 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* as described in Condition 4.

4 Privilège

- (a) The Notes benefit from the *Privilège* (priority right of payment) created by Article L. 515-19 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.
- (b) Pursuant to Article L. 515-19 of the French Code monétaire et financier, all amounts payable to the Issuer in respect of loans, assimilated receivables, exposure and securities referred to in Article L. 515-14 to L. 515-17 of the French Code monétaire et financier and the forward financial instruments referred to in Article L. 515-18 of the French Code monétaire et financier (in each case after any applicable netting), together with the claims in respect of deposits made by the Issuer with credit institutions, are allocated in priority to the payment of any sums due in respect of the obligations foncières issued by the Issuer and any other resources raised by the Issuer pursuant to the Privilège.

It should be noted that not only Notes benefit from the *Privilège*; other resources (such as loans) and derivative transactions for hedging Notes and such other resources may also benefit from the *Privilège*.

(c) Article L. 515-19 of the French Code monétaire et financier provides that, notwithstanding any legislative provisions to the contrary and in particular those contained in the French Code de Commerce (relating to conciliation (conciliation), preservation (sauvegarde), judicial reorganisation (redressement judiciaire) and judicial liquidation (liquidation judiciaire)), the amounts due regularly under obligations foncières and any other resources benefiting from the Privilège, are paid on their contractual due date, and in priority to all other debts, whether or not preferred, including interest resulting from agreements whatever their duration. Accordingly, until all creditors benefiting from the Privilège have been fully paid, no other creditor of the Issuer may exercise any right over the assets and rights of the Issuer.

5 Interest and other Calculations

(a) **Definitions:** In these Conditions, unless the context otherwise requires, the following defined terms shall have the meanings set out below:

"Business Day" means:

- (i) in the case of Euro, a day on which the TARGET system is operating (a "TARGET Business Day") and/or
- (ii) in the case of a Specified Currency other than Euro, a day (other than a Saturday or Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in the principal financial centre for that currency and/or
- (iii) in the case of a Specified Currency and/or one or more business centres specified in the relevant Final Terms (the "Business Centres"), a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments in such currency in

A10746460

the Business Centre(s) or, if no currency is indicated, generally in each of the Business Centres

"**Day Count Fraction**" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest on any Note for any period of time (from and including the first day of such period to but excluding the last) (whether or not constituting an Interest Period or Interest Accrual Period, the "**Calculation Period**"):

- (i) if "Actual/Actual" or "Actual/Actual ISDA" or "Act/Act" or "Act/Act (ISDA)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the actual number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that Calculation Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (A) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (B) the actual number of days in that portion of the Calculation Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365)
- (ii) if "Actual/365 FBF" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the fraction whose numerator is the actual number of days elapsed during the Calculation Period and whose denominator is 365. If part of that Calculation Period falls in a leap year, Actual/365 - FBF shall mean the sum of (i) the fraction whose numerator is the actual number of days elapsed during the nonleap year and whose denominator is 365 and (ii) the fraction whose numerator is the number of actual days elapsed during the leap year and whose denominator is 366
- (iii) if "Actual/Actual FBF" is specified in the relevant Final Terms in respect of each calculation, the fraction whose numerator is the actual number of days elapsed during such period and whose denominator is 365 (or 366 if 29 February falls within the Calculation Period)
- (iv) if "Actual/Actual-ICMA" is specified in the relevant Final Terms

if the Calculation Period is equal to or shorter than the Determination Period during which it falls, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by the product of (x) the number of days in such Determination Period and (y) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and

if the Calculation Period is longer than one Determination Period, the sum of:

the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the Determination Period in which it begins divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year; and

the number of days in such Calculation Period falling in the next Determination Period divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Periods normally ending in any year

where

"**Determination Period**" means the period from and including a Determination Date in any year to but excluding the next Determination Date; and

"Determination Date" means the date specified hereon or, if none is specified, the Interest Payment Date.

- (v) if "Actual/365 (Fixed)" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the fraction whose numerator is the actual number of days elapsed during the Calculation Period and whose denominator is 365
- (vi) if "Actual/360" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the fraction whose numerator is the actual number of days elapsed during the Calculation Period and whose denominator is 360

(vii) if "**30/360**" or "**360/360 (Bond Basis)**" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period by 360 calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$\frac{[360 \text{ x } (\text{Y}_2 - \text{Y}_1)] + [30 \text{ x } (\text{M}_2 - \text{M}_1)] + (\text{D}_2 - \text{D}_1)}{360}$$

where:

" Y_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" Y_2 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" M_2 " is the calendar month, expressed as number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31 and D_1 is greater than 29, in which case D_2 will be 30

(viii) if "**30E/360**" or "**Eurobond Basis**" is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360 calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$\frac{[360 \text{ x} (\text{Y}_2 - \text{Y}_1)] + [30 \text{ x} (\text{M}_2 - \text{M}_1)] + (\text{D}_2 - \text{D}_1)}{360}$$

where:

"Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" Y_2 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" $\mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{l}}$ " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" M_2 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless such number would be 31, in which case D_2 will be 30

(ix) if "**30E/360 (ISDA)**" is specified hereon, the number of days in the Calculation Period divided by 360, calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =	$[360 \text{ x} (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \text{ x} (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)$
	360

where:

"Y₁" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" Y_2 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Calculation Period falls;

" M_2 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Calculation Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February but not the Maturity Date or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D_2 will be 30

"Euro-zone" means the region comprised of member states of the European Union that adopt the single currency in accordance with the Treaty

"FBF Definitions" means the definitions set out in the 2001 FBF Master Agreement relating to Transactions on Forward Financial Instruments as supplemented by the Technical Schedules published by the *Fédération Bancaire Française*, as the case may be ("**FBF**") (together the "**FBF Master Agreement**"), unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms

"Interest Accrual Period" means the period beginning on (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and ending on (but excluding) the first Interest Period Date and each successive period beginning on (and including) an Interest Period Date and ending on (but excluding) the next succeeding Interest Period Date

"Interest Amount" means the amount of interest payable, and in the case of Fixed Rate Notes, means the Fixed Coupon Amount or Broken Amount, as the case may be

"Interest Commencement Date" means the Issue Date or such other date as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms

"Interest Determination Date" means, with respect to a Rate of Interest and Interest Accrual Period, the date specified as such in the relevant Final Terms or, if none is so specified, (i) the day falling two TARGET Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is Euro or (ii) the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is Sterling or (iii) the day falling two Business Days in Paris for the Specified Currency prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Sterling or (iii) the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is Sterling or (iii) the day falling two Business Days in Paris for the Specified Currency prior to the first day of such Interest Accrual Period if the Specified Currency is neither Sterling nor Euro

"Interest Payment Date" means the date(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms

"Interest Period" means the period beginning on (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and ending on (but excluding) the first Interest Payment Date and each successive period beginning on (and including) an Interest Payment Date and ending on (but excluding) the next succeeding Interest Payment Date, unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms

"Interest Period Date" means each Interest Payment Date unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms

"**ISDA Definitions**" means the 2006 ISDA Definitions published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms

"**Rate of Interest**" means the rate of interest payable from time to time in respect of the Notes and that is either specified or calculated in accordance with the provisions of the relevant Final Terms

"**Reference Banks**" means, in the case of a determination of LIBOR, the principal London office of four major banks in the London inter-bank market and, in the case of a determination of EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of four major banks in the Euro-zone inter-bank market, in each case selected by the Calculation Agent or as specified in the relevant Final Terms

"**Relevant Date**" means, in respect of any Note, Receipt or Coupon, the date on which payment in respect of it first became due or (if any amount of the money payable is improperly withheld or refused) the date on which payment in full of the amount outstanding is made or (in the case of Materialised Notes if earlier) the date seven days after that on which notice is duly given to the holders of such Materialised Notes that, upon further presentation of the Materialised Note, Receipt or Coupon being made in accordance with the Conditions, such payment will be made, provided that payment is in fact made upon such presentation

"Reference Rate" means the rate specified as such in the relevant Final Terms

"**Relevant Screen Page**" means such page, section, caption, column or other part of a particular information service as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms

"Specified Currency" means the currency specified as such in the relevant Final Terms or, if none is specified, the currency in which the Notes are denominated

"**TARGET System**" means the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer (known as TARGET2) System which was launched on 19 November 2007 or any successor thereto.

(b) **Interest on Fixed Rate Notes:** Each Fixed Rate Note bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date.

If a Fixed Coupon Amount or a Broken Amount is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the amount of interest payable on each Interest Payment Date will amount to the Fixed Coupon Amount or, if applicable, the Broken Amount so specified and in the case of the Broken Amount will be payable on the particular Interest Payment Date(s) specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(c) Interest on Floating Rate Notes and Index Linked Interest Notes:

- (i) Interest Payment Dates: Each Floating Rate Note and Index Linked Interest Note bears interest on its outstanding nominal amount from the Interest Commencement Date at the rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Rate of Interest, such interest being payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date. The amount of interest payable shall be determined in accordance with Condition 5(i). Such Interest Payment Date(s) is/are either shown in the relevant Final Terms as Specified Interest Payment Dates or, if no Specified Interest Payment Date(s) is/are shown in the relevant Final Terms, Interest Payment Date shall mean each date which falls the number of months or other period shown in the relevant Final Terms as the Interest Period after the preceding Interest Payment Date or, in the case of the first Interest Payment Date, after the Interest Commencement Date.
- (ii) Business Day Convention: If any date referred to in these Conditions that is specified to be subject to adjustment in accordance with a Business Day Convention would otherwise fall on a day that is not a Business Day, then, if the Business Day Convention specified is (A) the Following Business Day Convention, such date shall be carried forward to the following Business Day, (B) the Following Business Day except the Following Month Convention, such date shall be carried forward to the following day that is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event such date shall be carried back to the previous Business Day or (C) the Preceding Business Day Convention, such date shall be carried back to the previous Business Day.

(iii) Rate of Interest for Floating Rate Notes: The Rate of Interest in respect of Floating Rate Notes for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined in the manner specified in the relevant Final Terms and the provisions below relating to either FBF Determination, ISDA Determination or Screen Rate Determination shall apply, depending upon which is specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(A) FBF Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where FBF Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined by the Calculation Agent as a rate equal to the relevant FBF Rate. For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "**FBF Rate**" for an Interest Accrual Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Calculation Agent under a Transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the FBF Definitions and under which:

- (a) the Floating Rate is as specified in the relevant Final Terms and
- (b) the relevant Floating Rate Determination Date (*Date de Détermination du Taux Variable*) is the first day of that Interest Accrual Period unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "Floating Rate", "Calculation Agent", "Floating Rate Determination Date (*Date de Détermination du Taux Variable*)" and "Transaction" have the meanings given to those terms in the FBF Definitions, provided that "Euribor" means the rate calculated for deposits in Euro which appears on Reuters page EURIBOR01, as more fully described in the relevant Final Terms.

(B) ISDA Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where ISDA Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined by the Calculation Agent as a rate equal to the relevant ISDA Rate. For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (B), "**ISDA Rate**" for an Interest Accrual Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Calculation Agent under a Swap Transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the ISDA Definitions and under which:

- (a) the Floating Rate Option is as specified in the relevant Final Terms
- (b) the Designated Maturity is a period specified in the relevant Final Terms and
- (c) the relevant Reset Date is the first day of that Interest Accrual Period unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (B), "Floating Rate", "Calculation Agent", "Floating Rate Option", "Designated Maturity", "Reset Date" and "Swap Transaction" have the meanings given to those terms in the ISDA Definitions.

- (C) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes
- (a) Where Screen Rate Determination is specified in the relevant Final Terms as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Accrual Period will, subject as provided below, be either:
 - (i) the offered quotation; or
 - (ii) the arithmetic mean of the offered quotations,

(expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate which appears or appear, as the case may be, on the Relevant Screen Page as at either 11.00 a.m.

(London time in the case of LIBOR or Brussels time in the case of EURIBOR) on the Interest Determination Date in question as determined by the Calculation Agent. If five or more of such offered quotations are available on the Relevant Screen Page, the highest (or, if there is more than one such highest quotation, one only of such quotations) and the lowest (or, if there is more than one such lowest quotation, one only of such quotations) shall be disregarded by the Calculation Agent for the purpose of determining the arithmetic mean of such offered quotations.

If the Reference Rate from time to time in respect of Floating Rate Notes is specified in the relevant Final Terms as being other than LIBOR or EURIBOR, the Rate of Interest in respect of such Notes will be determined as provided in the relevant Final Terms.

- (b) if the Relevant Screen Page is not available or, if sub-paragraph (a)(i) applies and no such offered quotation appears on the Relevant Screen Page or, if sub-paragraph (a)(ii) applies and fewer than three such offered quotations appear on the Relevant Screen Page, in each case as at the time specified above, subject as provided below, the Calculation Agent shall request, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the principal London office of each of the Reference Banks or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the principal Euro-zone office of each of the Reference Banks, to provide the Calculation Agent with its offered quotation (expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time), or if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) on the Interest Determination Date in question. If two or more of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such offered quotations, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be the arithmetic mean of such offered quotations as determined by the Calculation Agent; and
- if paragraph (b) above applies and the Calculation Agent determines that fewer than (c) two Reference Banks are providing offered quotations, subject as provided below, the Rate of Interest shall be the arithmetic mean of the rates per annum (expressed as a percentage) as communicated to (and at the request of) the Calculation Agent by the Reference Banks or any two or more of them, at which such banks were offered, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time) or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time) on the relevant Interest Determination Date, deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate by leading banks in, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the London inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the Euro-zone inter-bank market, as the case may be, or, if fewer than two of the Reference Banks provide the Calculation Agent with such offered rates, the offered rate for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, or the arithmetic mean of the offered rates for deposits in the Specified Currency for a period equal to that which would have been used for the Reference Rate, at which, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (London time) or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, at approximately 11.00 a.m. (Brussels time), on the relevant Interest Determination Date, any one or more banks (which bank or banks is or are in the opinion of the Issuer suitable for such purpose) informs the Calculation Agent it is quoting to leading banks in, if the Reference Rate is LIBOR, the London inter-bank market or, if the Reference Rate is EURIBOR, the Euro zone inter-bank market, as the case may be, provided that, if the Rate of Interest cannot be determined in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this paragraph, the Rate of Interest shall be determined as at the last preceding Interest Determination Date (though substituting, where a different Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest is to

be applied to the relevant Interest Accrual Period from that which applied to the last preceding Interest Accrual Period, the Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest relating to the relevant Interest Accrual Period, in place of the Margin or Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest relating to that last preceding Interest Accrual Period).

(iv) Rate of Interest for Index Linked Interest Notes: The Rate of Interest in respect of Index Linked Interest Notes for each Interest Accrual Period shall be determined in the manner specified in the relevant Final Terms and interest will accrue by reference to an Index or Formula as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(d) Zero Coupon Notes:

Where a Note the Interest Basis of which is specified to be Zero Coupon is repayable prior to the Maturity Date pursuant to an Issuer's Option or, if so specified in the relevant Final Terms, pursuant to Condition 6(e)(i) or otherwise and is not paid when due, the amount due and payable prior to the Maturity Date shall, unless otherwise provided in the relevant Final Terms, be the Early Redemption Amount. As from the Maturity Date, the Rate of Interest for any overdue principal of such a Note shall be a rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Amortisation Yield (as described in Condition 6(e)(i)).

(e) **Dual Currency Notes:**

In the case of Dual Currency Notes, if the rate or amount of interest falls to be determined by reference to a Rate of Exchange or a method of calculating a Rate of Exchange, the rate or amount of interest payable shall be determined in the manner specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(f) **Partly Paid Notes:**

In the case of Partly Paid Notes (other than Partly Paid Notes which are Zero Coupon Notes), interest will accrue as aforesaid on the paid-up nominal amount of such Notes and otherwise as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

(g) Accrual of Interest:

Interest shall cease to accrue on each Note on the due date for redemption unless (i) in the case of Dematerialised Notes, on such due date or (ii) in the case of Materialised Notes, upon due presentation, payment is improperly withheld or refused, in which event interest shall continue to accrue (as well after as before judgment) at the Rate of Interest in the manner provided in this Condition 5 to the Relevant Date.

(h) Margin, Maximum/Minimum Rates of Interest, Instalment Amounts and Redemption Amounts and Rounding:

- (i) If any Margin is specified in the relevant Final Terms (either (x) generally, or (y) in relation to one or more Interest Accrual Periods), an adjustment shall be made to all Rates of Interest, in the case of (x), or the Rates of Interest for the specified Interest Accrual Periods, in the case of (y), calculated in accordance with (c) above by adding (if a positive number) or subtracting (if a negative number) the absolute value of such Margin subject always to the next paragraph.
- (ii) If any Maximum or Minimum Rate of Interest, Instalment Amount or Redemption Amount is specified in the relevant Final Terms, then any Rate of Interest, Instalment Amount or Redemption Amount shall be subject to such maximum or minimum, as the case may be.
- (iii) For the purposes of any calculations required pursuant to these Conditions (unless otherwise specified), (x) all percentages resulting from such calculations shall be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point (with halves being rounded up), (y) all figures shall be rounded to seven significant figures (with halves being rounded up) and

(z) all currency amounts that fall due and payable shall be rounded to the nearest unit of such currency (with halves being rounded up). For these purposes "**unit**" means the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the country of such currency.

(i) Calculations:

The amount of interest payable in respect of any Note for any period shall be calculated by multiplying the product of the Rate of Interest and the outstanding nominal amount of such Note by the Day Count Fraction, unless an Interest Amount (or a formula for its calculation) is specified in respect of such period, in which case the amount of interest payable in respect of such period shall equal such Interest Amount (or be calculated in accordance with such formula). Where any Interest Period comprises two or more Interest Accrual Periods, the amount of interest payable in respect of such Interest Period shall be the sum of the amounts of interest payable in respect of each of those Interest Accrual Periods. In respect of any other period for which interest is required to be calculated, the provisions above shall apply save that the Day Count Fraction shall be for the period for which interest is required to be calculated.

(j) Determination and Publication of Rates of Interest, Interest Amounts, Final Redemption Amounts, Early Redemption Amounts, Optional Redemption Amounts and Instalment Amounts:

The Calculation Agent shall, as soon as practicable on such date as the Calculation Agent may be required to calculate any rate or amount, obtain any quotation or make any determination or calculation, determine such rate and calculate the Interest Amounts for the relevant Interest Accrual Period, calculate the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount, Optional Redemption Amount or Instalment Amount, obtain such quotation or make such determination or calculation, as the case may be, and cause the Rate of Interest and the Interest Amounts for each Interest Accrual Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date and, if required to be calculated, the Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount, Optional Redemption Amount or any Instalment Amount to be notified to the Fiscal Agent, the Issuer, each of the Paying Agents, the holders of Notes, any other Calculation Agent appointed in respect of the Notes that is to make a further calculation upon receipt of such information and, if the Notes are listed and admitted on a Regulated Market and the rules of such Regulated Market so require, such Regulated Market as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than (i) the commencement of the relevant Interest Period, if determined prior to such time, in the case of notification to such exchange of a Rate of Interest and Interest Amount, or (ii) in all other cases, the fourth Business Day after such determination. Where any Interest Payment Date or Interest Period Date is subject to adjustment pursuant to Condition 5(c)(ii), the Interest Amounts and the Interest Payment Date so published may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period. The determination of any rate or amount, the obtaining of each quotation and the making of each determination or calculation by the Calculation Agent(s) shall (in the absence of manifest error) be final and binding upon all parties.

(k) Calculation Agent:

The Issuer shall procure that there shall at all times be one or more Calculation Agents if provision is made for them in the relevant Final Terms and for so long as any Note is outstanding. Where more than one Calculation Agent is appointed in respect of the Notes, references in these Conditions to the Calculation Agent shall be construed as each Calculation Agent performing its respective duties under the Conditions. If the Calculation Agent is unable or unwilling to act as such or if the Calculation Agent fails duly to establish the Rate of Interest for an Interest Accrual Period or to calculate any Interest Amount, Instalment Amount, Final Redemption Amount, Early Redemption Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, or to comply with any other requirement, the Issuer shall

appoint a leading bank or investment banking firm engaged in the interbank market (or, if appropriate, money, swap or over-the-counter index options market) that is most closely connected with the calculation or determination to be made by the Calculation Agent (acting through its principal Paris office or any other office actively involved in such market) to act as such in its place. The Calculation Agent may not resign its duties without a successor having been appointed as aforesaid. So long as the Notes are listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market and the rules of, or applicable to, that Regulated Market so require, notice of any change of Calculation Agent shall be given in accordance with Condition 14.

For the purpose of these Conditions, "outstanding" means, in relation to the Notes of any Series, all the Notes issued other than (a) those that have been redeemed in accordance with these Conditions, (b) those in respect of which the date for redemption has occurred and the redemption moneys (including all interest accrued on such Notes to the date for such redemption and any interest payable after such date) have been duly paid (i) in the case of Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form and in administered registered dematerialised form, to the relevant Account Holder on behalf of the holder of Notes, (ii) in the case of Dematerialised Notes in fully registered dematerialised form, to the account of the holder of Notes and (iii) in the case of Materialised Notes, to the Fiscal Agent and remain available for payment against presentation and surrender of Bearer Materialised Notes, Receipts and/or Coupons, as the case may be, (c) those which have become void or in respect of which claims have become prescribed, (d) those which have been purchased and cancelled as provided in these Conditions, (e) in the case of Materialised Notes (i) those mutilated or defaced Bearer Materialised Notes that have been surrendered in exchange for replacement Bearer Materialised Notes, (ii) (for the purpose only of determining how many such Bearer Materialised Notes are outstanding and without prejudice to their status for any other purpose) those Bearer Materialised Notes alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed and in respect of which replacement Bearer Materialised Notes have been issued and (iii) any Temporary Global Certificate to the extent that it shall have been exchanged for one or more definitive Bearer Materialised Notes, pursuant to its provisions.

6 Redemption, Purchase and Options

- (a) Final Redemption: Unless previously redeemed, purchased and cancelled as provided below, each Note shall be finally redeemed on the Maturity Date specified in the relevant Final Terms at its Final Redemption Amount (which, unless otherwise provided, is its nominal amount) or, in the case of a Note falling within Condition 6(b) below, its final Instalment Amount.
- (b) Redemption by Instalments: Unless previously redeemed, purchased and cancelled as provided in this Condition 6 each Note that provides for Instalment Dates and Instalment Amounts shall be partially redeemed on each Instalment Date at the related Instalment Amount specified in the relevant Final Terms. The outstanding nominal amount of each such Note shall be reduced by the Instalment Amount (or, if such Instalment Amount is calculated by reference to a proportion of the nominal amount of such Note, such proportion) for all purposes with effect from the related Instalment Date, unless payment of the Instalment Amount is improperly withheld or refused (i) in the case of Dematerialised Notes, on the due date for such payment or (ii) in the case of Materialised Notes, on presentation of the related Receipt, in which case, such amount shall remain outstanding until the Relevant Date relating to such Instalment Amount.
- (c) Redemption at the Option of the Issuer and Partial Redemption: If a Call Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer may, on giving not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' irrevocable notice in accordance with Condition 14 to the holders of Notes (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) redeem, all or, if so provided, some, of the Notes on any Optional Redemption Date. Any such redemption of Notes shall be at their Optional Redemption Amount together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption, if any and such redemption must relate to Notes of a nominal amount at least equal to the Minimum Redemption Amount to be redeemed as

specified in the relevant Final Terms and no greater than the Maximum Redemption Amount to be redeemed as specified in the relevant Final Terms.

All Notes in respect of which any such notice is given shall be redeemed on the date specified in such notice in accordance with this Condition.

In the case of a partial redemption of Materialised Notes, the notice to holders of such Materialised Notes shall also contain the numbers of the Definitive Materialised Notes to be redeemed which shall have been drawn in such place and in such manner as may be fair and reasonable in the circumstances, taking account of prevailing market practices, subject to compliance with any applicable laws and stock exchange requirements of the Regulated Market on which the Notes are listed and admitted to trading.

In the case of a partial redemption of Dematerialised Notes, the redemption may be effected, at the option of the Issuer, either (i) by reducing the nominal amount of all such Dematerialised Notes in a Series in proportion to the aggregate nominal amount redeemed or (ii) by redeeming in full some only of such Dematerialised Notes and, in such latter case, the choice between those Dematerialised Notes that will be fully redeemed and those Dematerialised Notes of any Series that will not be redeemed shall be made in accordance with Article R. 213-16 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* and the provisions of the relevant Final Terms, subject to compliance with any other applicable laws and stock exchange requirements of the Regulated Market on which the Notes are listed and admitted to trading.

So long as the Notes are listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris and the rules applicable to that Stock Exchange so require, the Issuer shall, once in each year in which there has been a partial redemption of the Notes, cause to be published in a leading newspaper of general circulation in the city where the Regulated Market on which such Notes are listed and admitted to trading is located, which in the case of Euronext Paris is expected to be *La Tribune*, a notice specifying the aggregate nominal amount of Notes outstanding and, in the case of Materialised Notes a list of any Materialised Notes, drawn for redemption but not surrendered.

(d) Redemption at the Option of Noteholders and Exercise of Noteholders' Options: If Put Option is specified in the relevant Final Terms, the Issuer shall, at the option of any Noteholder, upon the Noteholder giving not less than 10 nor more than 30 days' notice to the Issuer (or such other notice period as may be specified in the relevant Final Terms) (the "Notice Period") redeem all or, if so provided in the Put Option Notice, some of the Notes on any Optional Redemption Date(s) at their Optional Redemption Amounts together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption.

To exercise such option the holder must deposit with the Paris Paying Agent at its specified office, and whichever of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg, or, in the case of Notes held trough Euroclear France, the relevant Account Holder who holds the Notes in respect of which the Put Option is being exercised, with a copy to the Fiscal Agent, a duly completed option exercise notice ("**Put Option Notice**") in the form obtainable from any Paying Agent within the Notice Period. In the case of Materialised Notes, the Put Option Notice shall have attached to it the relevant Notes (together with all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and unexchanged Talons). In the case of Dematerialised Notes, the Noteholder shall transfer, or cause to be transferred, the Dematerialised Notes to be redeemed to the account of the Fiscal Agent or the Paying Agent with a specified office in Paris as specified in the Put Option Notice. No option so exercised and, where applicable, no Note so deposited or transferred, may be withdrawn without the prior consent of the Issuer.

(e) Early Redemption:

- (i) Zero Coupon Notes:
 - (A) The Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Zero Coupon Note, the amount of which is not linked to an index and/or a formula, upon redemption of such Note pursuant to Condition 6(f) if so specified in the relevant Final Terms shall be the Amortised Nominal Amount (calculated as provided below) of such Note unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.

- (B) Subject to the provisions of sub-paragraph (C) below, the Amortised Nominal Amount of any such Note shall be the scheduled Final Redemption Amount of such Note on the Maturity Date discounted at a rate per annum (expressed as a percentage) equal to the Amortisation Yield (which, unless otherwise provided in the relevant Final Terms, shall be such rate as would produce an Amortised Nominal Amount equal to the issue price of the Notes if they were discounted back to their issue price on the Issue Date) compounded annually.
- (C) If the Amortised Nominal Amount payable in respect of any such Note upon its redemption pursuant to Condition 6(f) is not paid when due, the Early Redemption Amount due and payable in respect of such Note shall be the Amortised Nominal Amount of such Note as defined in sub-paragraph (B) above, except that such sub-paragraph shall have effect as though the date on which the Note becomes due and payable were the Relevant Date. The calculation of the Amortised Nominal Amount in accordance with this sub-paragraph shall continue to be made (both before and after judgment) until the Relevant Date, unless the Relevant Date falls on or after the Maturity Date, in which case the amount due and payable shall be the scheduled Final Redemption Amount of such Note on the Maturity Date together with any interest that may accrue in accordance with Condition 5(d).

Where such calculation is to be made for a period of less than one year, it shall be made on the basis of the Day Count Fraction as provided in the relevant Final Terms.

- (ii) Other Notes: The Early Redemption Amount payable in respect of any Note (other than Notes described in (i) above), upon redemption of such Note, if so provided in the Relevant Final Terms pursuant to Condition 6(f), shall be the Final Redemption Amount, together with interest accrued to the date fixed for redemption, if any unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms.
- (f) No Redemption for Taxation Reasons: Unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, if French law should require that payments of principal or interest in respect of any Note be subject to deduction or withholding in respect of any present or future taxes or duties whatsoever, such Notes may not be redeemed early.
- (g) **Partly Paid Notes:** Partly Paid Notes will be redeemed, whether at maturity, early redemption or otherwise, in accordance with the provisions of this Condition and the provisions specified in the relevant Final Terms.
- (h) Purchases: The Issuer shall have the right at all times to purchase Notes (provided that, in the case of Materialised Notes, all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and unexchanged Talons relating thereto are attached thereto or surrendered therewith) in the open market or otherwise at any price, in accordance with applicable laws and regulations.
- (i) Cancellation: All Notes purchased by or on behalf of the Issuer must be cancelled, in the case of Dematerialised Notes, by transfer to an account in accordance with the rules and procedures of Euroclear France and, in the case of Materialised Notes, by surrendering the Definitive Materialised Notes in question together with all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and all unexchanged Talons to the Fiscal Agent and, in each case, if so transferred or surrendered, shall, together with all Notes redeemed by the Issuer, be cancelled forthwith (together with, in the case of Dematerialised Notes, all rights relating to payment of interest and other amounts relating to such Dematerialised Notes and, in the case of Materialised Notes, all unmatured Receipts and Coupons and unexchanged Talons attached thereto or surrendered therewith). Any Notes so cancelled or, where applicable, transferred or surrendered for cancellation may not be reissued or resold and the obligations of the Issuer in respect of any such Notes shall be discharged.

7 Payments and Talons

- (a) Dematerialised Notes: Payments of principal and interest in respect of Dematerialised Notes shall (in the case of Dematerialised Notes in bearer dematerialised form or administered registered dematerialised form) be made by transfer to the account denominated in the relevant currency of the relevant Account Holders for the benefit of the holders of Notes and, (in the case of Dematerialised Notes in fully registered dematerialised form), to an account denominated in the relevant currency with a Bank designated by the relevant holder of Notes. All payments validly made to such Account Holders will be an effective discharge of the Issuer in respect of such payments.
- (b) **Materialised Notes:** Payments of principal and interest in respect of Materialised Notes shall, subject as mentioned below, be made against presentation and surrender of the relevant Receipts (in the case of payments of Instalment Amounts other than on the due date for redemption and provided that the Receipt is presented for payment together with its relative Materialised Note), Materialised Notes (in the case of all other payments of principal and, in the case of interest, as specified in Condition 7(f)(vi)) or Coupons (in the case of interest, save as specified in Condition 7(f)(vi)), as the case may be, at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States by a cheque payable in the relevant currency drawn on, or, at the option of the holder, by transfer to an account denominated in such currency with a Bank.
- (c) Payments in the United States: Notwithstanding the foregoing, if any Materialised Notes are denominated in U.S. Dollars, payments in respect thereof may be made at the specified office of any Paying Agent in New York City in the same manner as aforesaid if (i) the Issuer shall have appointed Paying Agents with specified offices outside the United States with the reasonable expectation that such Paying Agents would be able to make payment of the amounts on the Notes in the manner provided above when due, (ii) payment in full of such amounts at all such offices is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions on payment or receipt of such amounts and (iii) such payment is then permitted by United States law, without involving, in the opinion of the Issuer, any adverse tax consequence to the Issuer.
- (d) Payments Subject to Fiscal Laws: All payments are subject in all cases to any applicable fiscal or other laws, regulations and directives in the place of payment but without prejudice to Condition 8. No commission or expenses shall be charged to the holders of Notes or Coupons in respect of such payments.
- (e) Appointment of Agents: The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Calculation Agent, the Redenomination Agent, the Consolidation Agent and the Registration Agent initially appointed by the Issuer and their respective specified offices are listed at the end of the Base Prospectus relating to the Programme of the Notes of the Issuer. The Fiscal Agent, the Paying Agents, the Redenomination Agent, the Consolidation Agent and the Registration Agent act solely as agents of the Issuer and the Calculation Agent(s) act(s) as independent experts(s) and, in each case such, do not assume any obligation or relationship of agency for any holder of Note or Coupon. The Issuer reserves the right at any time to vary or terminate the appointment of the Fiscal Agent, any other Paying Agent, the Redenomination Agent, the Consolidation Agent and the Registration Agent or the Calculation Agent(s) and to appoint additional or other Paying Agents, provided that the Issuer shall at all times maintain (i) a Fiscal Agent, (ii) one or more Calculation Agent(s) where the Conditions so require, (iii) a Redenomination Agent and a Consolidation Agent where the Conditions so require, (iv) Paying Agents having specified offices in at least two major European cities (including Paris so long as the Notes are listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris) (v), in the case of Dematerialised Notes in fully registered form, a Registration Agent, (vi) a Paying Agent with a specified office in a European Union member state that will not be obliged to withhold or deduct tax pursuant to any law implementing the European Council Directive 2003/48/EC or any other Directive implementing the conclusions of the ECOFIN Council meeting of 26-27 November 2000 on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced to conform to, such Directive, and (vii) such other

agents as may be required by the rules applicable to any other stock exchange on which the Notes may be listed.

In addition, the Issuer shall forthwith appoint a Paying Agent in New York City in respect of any Materialised Notes denominated in U.S. Dollars in the circumstances described in paragraph (c) above.

On a redenomination of the Notes of any Series pursuant to Condition 1(d) with a view to consolidating such Notes with one or more other Series of Notes, in accordance with Condition 13, the Issuer shall ensure that the same entity shall be appointed as both Redenomination Agent and Consolidation Agent in respect of both such Notes and such other Series of Notes to be so consolidated with such Notes.

Notice of any such change or any change of any specified office shall promptly be given to the holders of Notes in accordance with Condition 14.

(f) Unmatured Coupons and Receipts and unexchanged Talons:

- (i) Upon the due date for redemption of Materialised Notes which comprise Fixed Rate Notes (other than Dual Currency Notes or Index Linked Notes) should be surrendered for payment together with all unmatured Coupons (if any) relating thereto, failing which an amount equal to the face value of each missing unmatured Coupon (or, in the case of payment not being made in full, that proportion of the amount of such missing unmatured Coupon that the sum of principal so paid bears to the total principal due) shall be deducted from the Final Redemption Amount, Amortised Nominal Amount or Optional Redemption Amount, as the case may be, due for payment. Any amount so deducted shall be paid in the manner mentioned above against surrender of such missing Coupon within a period of 10 years from the Relevant Date for the payment of such principal (whether or not such Coupon has become void pursuant to Condition 9).
- (ii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Materialised Note comprising a Floating Rate Note, Dual Currency Note or Index Linked Note, unmatured Coupons relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect of them.
- (iii) Upon the due date for redemption of any Materialised Note, any unexchanged Talon relating to such Note (whether or not attached) shall become void and no Coupon shall be delivered in respect of such Talon.
- (iv) Upon the due date for redemption of any Materialised Note that is redeemable in instalments, all Receipts relating to such Materialised Note having an Instalment Date falling on or after such due date (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect of them.
- (v) Where any Materialised Note that provides that the relative unmatured Coupons are to become void upon the due date for redemption of those Notes is presented for redemption without all unmatured Coupons, and where any Materialised Note is presented for redemption without any unexchanged Talon relating to it, redemption shall be made only against the provision of such indemnity as the Issuer may require.
- (vi) If the due date for redemption of any Materialised Note is not a due date for payment of interest, interest accrued from the preceding due date for payment of interest or the Interest Commencement Date, as the case may be, shall only be payable against presentation (and surrender if appropriate) of the relevant definitive Materialised Note. Interest accrued on a Materialised Note that only bears interest after its Maturity Date shall be payable on redemption of such Materialised Note against presentation (and surrender if appropriate) of the relevant definitive Materialised Note.

- (g) Talons: On or after the Interest Payment Date for the final Coupon forming part of a Coupon sheet issued in respect of any Materialised Note, the Talon forming part of such Coupon sheet may be surrendered at the specified office of the Fiscal Agent in exchange for a further Coupon sheet (and if necessary another Talon for a further Coupon sheet) (but excluding any Coupons that may have become void pursuant to Condition 9).
- (h) Business Days for payment: If any date for payment in respect of any Note, Receipt or Coupon is not a business day, the holder shall not be entitled to payment until the next following business day unless otherwise specified in the relevant Final Terms, nor to any interest or other sum in respect of such postponed payment. In this paragraph, "business day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) (A) (i) in the case of Dematerialised Notes, on which Euroclear France is open for business or (ii) in the case of Materialised Notes, on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for business in the relevant place of presentation, (B) in such jurisdictions as shall be specified as "Financial Centres" in the relevant Final Terms and (C) (i) in the case of a payment in a currency other than Euro, where payment is to be made by transfer to an account maintained with a bank in the relevant currency, on which foreign exchange transactions may be carried on in the relevant currency in the principal financial centre of the country of such currency or (ii) in the case of a payment in Euro, which is a TARGET Business Day.
- (i) **Bank:** For the purpose of this Condition 7, "**Bank**" means a bank in the principal financial centre of the relevant currency or, in the case of Euro, in a city in which banks have access to the TARGET System.

8 Taxation

(a) Tax exemption for Notes issued or deemed to be issued outside France: Interest and other revenues with respect to Notes which are issued or are deemed to be issued outside the Republic of France, benefit from the exemption provided for in Article 131 *quater* of the French *Code général des impôts*, from the withholding tax set out under Article 125 A III of the French *Code général des impôts*. Accordingly, such payments do not give the right to any tax credit from any French source.

As to the meaning of the expression "issued or deemed to be issued outside the Republic of France" see "Overview of the Programme - Taxation" above.

- (b) No Additional Amounts: If French law should require that payments of principal or interest in respect of any Note, or any Receipt or Coupon relating thereto, be subject to deduction or withholding in respect of any present or future taxes or duties whatsoever, the Issuer will not be required to pay any additional amounts.
- (c) Supply of Information: Each Noteholder shall be responsible for supplying to the Paying Agent, in a timely manner, any information as may be required in a timely manner in order to comply with the identification and reporting obligations imposed on it by the European Council Directive 2003/48/EC or any other European Directive implementing the conclusions of the ECOFIN Council Meeting dated 26-27 November 2000 on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to such Directive.

9 Prescription

Claims against the Issuer for payment in respect of the Notes, Receipts and Coupons (which for this purpose shall not include Talons) shall be prescribed and become void unless made within 10 years (in the case of principal) or 5 years (in the case of interest) from the appropriate Relevant Date in respect of them.

10 Representation of holders of Notes

Except as otherwise provided by the relevant Final Terms, holders of Notes will, in respect of all Tranches in any Series, be grouped automatically for the defence of their common interests in a *masse* (in each case, the "*Masse*").

The *Masse* will be governed by the provisions of the French *Code de commerce* with the exception of Articles L. 228-47, L. 228-48, L. 228-59, R. 228-63, R. 228-67 and R. 228-69 subject to the following provisions:

(a) Legal Personality

The *Masse* will be a separate legal entity and will act in part through one or two representatives (each a "**Representative**") and in part through a general meeting of the holders of Notes (the "**General Meeting**").

The *Masse* alone, to the exclusion of all individual holders of Notes, shall exercise the common rights, actions and benefits which now or in the future may accrue respectively with respect to the Notes.

(b) **Representatives**

The office of Representative may be conferred on a person of any nationality. However, the following persons may not be chosen as Representatives:

- (i) the Issuer, the members of its Board of Directors (*conseil d'administration*), its statutory auditors, its employees and their ascendants, descendants and spouses; or
- (ii) companies guaranteeing all or part of the obligations of the Issuer, their respective managers (*gérants*), general managers (*directeurs généraux*), members of their Board of Directors, Executive Board or Supervisory Board, their statutory auditors, employees and their ascendants, descendants and spouses; or
- (iii) persons to whom the practice of banker is forbidden or who have been deprived of the right of directing, administering or managing an enterprise in whatever capacity.

The names and addresses of the initial Representatives and their alternates will be set out in the Final Terms.

The remuneration of each Representative, and date(s) of payment thereof, will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

In the event of death, retirement or revocation of appointment of one or both Representatives, such Representative(s) will be replaced by one or both Representatives, as the case may be. In the event of the death, retirement or revocation of appointment of one or both alternate Representatives, an alternate will be elected by the General Meeting.

All interested parties will at all times have the right to obtain the names and addresses of the initial Representative and the alternate Representative at the head office of the Issuer and the specified offices of any of the Paying Agents.

(c) **Powers of Representative**

The Representatives, acting jointly or separately, shall, in the absence of any decision to the contrary of the General Meeting and except as provided by paragraph 1 of Article L. 515-31 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*, have the power to take all acts of management necessary in order to defend the common interests of the holders of Notes.

All legal proceedings against the holders of Notes or initiated by them, must be brought by or against the Representatives; except that, should judicial reorganisation or liquidation (*redressement judiciaire*) or *liquidation judiciaire*) proceedings be commenced against the Issuer, the specific controller would file the proof of debt of all creditors (including the holders of Notes) of the Issuer benefiting from the *Privilège*.

The Representatives may not be involved in the management of the affairs of the Issuer.

(d) General Meeting

A General Meeting may be held at any time, on convocation either by the Issuer or by the Representatives. One or more holders of Notes, holding together at least one-thirtieth of the principal amount of the Notes outstanding, may address to the Issuer and the Representatives a demand for convocation of the General Meeting. If such General Meeting has not been convened within two months after such demand, the holders of Notes may commission one of their members to petition a competent court in Paris to appoint an agent (*mandataire*) who will call the General Meeting.

Notice of the date, hour, place and agenda of any General Meeting will be published as provided under Condition 14.

Each holder of a Note has the right to participate in a General Meeting in person, by proxy, correspondence or, if the *statuts* of the Issuer so specify^{*}, videoconference or any other means of telecommunication allowing the identification of the participating Noteholders. Each Note carries the right to one vote or, in the case of Notes issued with more than one Specified Denomination, one vote in respect of each multiple of the lowest Specified Denomination comprised in the principal amount of the Specified Denomination of such Note.

In accordance with Article R. 228-71 of the French *Code de commerce*, the rights of each holder of a Note to participate in a General Meeting must be evidenced by entries in the books of the relevant Account Holder of the name of such holder of a Note on the third business day in Paris preceding the date set for the relevant General Meeting at 0.00, Paris time.

(e) **Powers of the General Meetings**

The General Meeting is empowered to deliberate on the dismissal and replacement of the Representatives and the alternate Representatives and also may act with respect to any other matter that relates to the common rights, actions and benefits which now or in the future may accrue with respect to the Notes, including authorising the Representatives to act at law as plaintiff or defendant.

The General Meeting may further deliberate on any proposal relating to the modification of the Conditions including any proposal, whether for arbitration or settlement, relating to rights in controversy or which were the subject of judicial decisions, it being specified, however, that the General Meeting may not increase the liabilities (*charges*) by holders of Notes, nor establish any unequal treatment between the holders of Notes nor decide to convert Notes into shares.

General Meetings may deliberate validly on first convocation only if holders of Notes present or represented hold at least a quarter of the principal amount of the Notes then outstanding. On second convocation, no quorum shall be required. Decisions at meetings shall be taken by a two-third majority of votes cast by holders of Notes attending such General Meetings or represented thereat.

Decisions of General Meetings must be published in accordance with the provisions set forth in Condition 14.

(f) Information to holders of Notes

Each holder of a Note or representative thereof will have the right, during the 15-day period preceding the holding of each General Meeting, to consult or make a copy of the text of the resolutions which will be proposed and of the reports which will be presented at the General Meeting, all of which will be available for inspection by the relevant holders of Notes at the registered office of the Issuer, at the specified offices of any of the Paying Agents and at any other place specified in the notice of the General Meeting.

^{*} At the date of this Base Prospectus, the statuts of the Issuer do not contemplate the right for a holder of a Note to participate in a General Meeting by videoconference or any other means of telecommunication allowing the identification of the participating Noteholders. A10746460

(g) Expenses

The Issuer will pay all expenses relating to the operation of the *Masse* (including those incurred by the Representatives in the proper performance of their functions and duties), and those relating to the calling and holding of General Meetings and, more generally, all administrative expenses resolved upon by the General Meeting, it being expressly stipulated that no expenses may be imputed against interest payable on the Notes.

(h) Single Masse

The holders of Notes of the same Series, and the holders of Notes of any other Series which have been assimilated with the Notes of such first mentioned Series in accordance with Condition 13, shall, for the defence of their respective common interests, be grouped in a single *Masse*. The Representatives appointed in respect of the first Tranche of any Series of Notes will be the Representatives of the single *Masse* of all Tranches in such Series.

11 Modifications

These Conditions may be (i) completed in relation to any Series of Notes by the terms of the relevant Final Terms in relation to such Series and/or (ii) amended, modified or varied in a supplement to the Base Prospectus.

12 Replacement of Definitive Materialised Notes, Receipts, Coupons and Talons

If, in the case of any Materialised Notes, a definitive Materialised Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon is lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced, subject to applicable laws, regulations and regulations of the Regulated Market on which the Notes are listed and admitted to trading, at the specified office of the Fiscal Agent or such other Paying Agent as may from time to time be designated by the Issuer for the purpose and notice of whose designation is given to holders of Notes, in each case on payment by the claimant of the fees and costs incurred in connection therewith and on such terms as to evidence, security and indemnity (which may provide, *inter alia*, that if the allegedly lost, stolen or destroyed definitive Materialised Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon is subsequently presented for payment or, as the case may be, for exchange for further Coupons, there shall be paid to the Issuer on demand the amount payable by the Issuer in respect of such Definitive Materialised Notes, Receipts, Coupons or further Coupons) and otherwise as the Issuer may require. Mutilated or defaced Materialised Notes, Receipts, Coupons or Talons must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

13 Further Issues and Consolidation

- (a) Further Issues: The Issuer may from time to time without the consent of the holders of Notes, Receipts or Coupons create and issue further Notes to be assimilated (*assimilées*) with the Notes provided such Notes and the further Notes carry rights identical in all respects (or in all respects save for the principal amount thereof and the first payment of interest specified in the relevant Final Terms) and that the terms of such Notes provide for such assimilation and references in these Conditions to "Notes" shall be construed accordingly.
- (b) Consolidation: The Issuer may from time to time on any Interest Payment Date occurring on or after the Redenomination Date on giving not less than 30 days' prior notice to the holders of Notes in accordance with Condition 14, without the consent of the holders of Notes, Receipts or Coupons, consolidate the Notes of one Series denominated in Euro with the Notes of one or more other Series issued by it, whether or not originally issued in one of the European national currencies or in Euro, provided such other Notes have been redenominated in Euro (if not originally denominated in Euro) and which otherwise have, in respect of all periods subsequent to such consolidation, the same terms and conditions as the Notes.

14 Notices

(a) Notices to the holders of Dematerialised Notes in registered form (*au nominatif*) shall be valid if either,
 (i) they are mailed to them at their respective addresses, in which case they will be deemed to have

been given on the fourth weekday (being a day other than a Saturday or a Sunday) after the mailing, or, (ii) they are published (a) so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in France (which is expected to be *La Tribune*) or (b) they are published in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in Europe (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*) or (c) they are published following Articles 221-3 and 221-4 of the General Regulations (*Réglement Général*) of the French *Autorité des marchés financiers* (the "**AMF**") or so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market in a leading daily newspaper with general circulation in the city where the Regulated Market on which such Notes are listed and admitted to trading is located, if the rules of such Regulated Market so require.

- (b) Notices to the holders of Materialised Notes and Dematerialised Notes in bearer form (*au porteur*) shall be valid if published (i) so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in France (which is expected to be *La Tribune*) or (ii) at the option of the Issuer, in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in Europe (which is expected to be the *Financial Times*) or (iii) they are published following Articles 221-3 and 221-4 of the General Regulations (*Réglement Général*) of the AMF or so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market in a leading daily newspaper with general circulation in the city where the Regulated Market on which such Notes are listed and admitted to trading is located, if the rules of such Regulated Market so require.
- (c) If any such publication is not practicable, notice shall be validly given if published in another leading daily English language newspaper with general circulation in Europe. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the date of such publication or, if published more than once or on different dates, on the date of the first publication as provided above. Holders of coupons shall be deemed for all purposes to have notice of the contents of any notice given to the holders of Materialised Notes in accordance with this Condition.
- (d) Notices required to be given to the holders of Dematerialised Notes (whether in registered or in bearer form) pursuant to these Conditions may be given by delivery of the relevant notice to Euroclear France, Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg and any other clearing system through which the Notes are for the time being cleared in substitution for the mailing and publication as required by Conditions 14(a), (b), (c) above; except that (i) (a) so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in France (which is expected to be *La Tribune*) or (b) following Articles 221-3 and 221-4 of the General Regulations (*Réglement Général*) of the AMF or (c) so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market and the rules applicable to that Regulated Market so require, notices shall be published in a leading daily newspaper with general circulation in the city Regulated Market on which such Notes are listed and admitted to trading is located and (ii) notices relating to the convocation and decision(s) of the General Meetings pursuant to Condition 10 shall also be published (a) so long as such Notes are listed and admitted to trading on the Euronext Paris and the rules of such Stock Exchange so permit, on the website of the AMF in France or (b) in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in Europe.

15 Method of Publication of the Final Terms

The Base Prospectus (including any document incorporated by reference), the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus, as the case may be, and the Final Terms related to Notes listed and admitted to trading and/or offered to the public will be published on the website of the AMF (www.amf-france.org). Copies of these documents may be obtained from Compagnie de Financement Foncier 4, Quai de Bercy, 94224 Charenton, France, and, in respect of the Base Prospectus (including any document incorporated by reference) and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus, such documents will be available on the website of the Issuer (www.foncier.fr).

In relation to the Notes admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and/or offered to the public in Luxembourg, the Final Terms will be published, without prejudice of any provisions of
the Prospectus Directive, upon each relevant issue, in a manner complying with Article 14 of the Prospectus Directive in an electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

Each time the Notes are admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the Notes are also admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange. As a consequence, the Final Terms will be available in electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

In addition, should the Notes be listed and admitted to trading on a Regulated Market other than Euronext Paris and the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, the Final Terms relating to those Notes will provide whether this Base Prospectus (including any document incorporated by reference), the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus, as the case may be, and the relevant Final Terms will be published on the website of (x) such Regulated Market or/and (y) the competent authority of the Member State in the EEA where such Regulated Market is situated.

16 Governing Law and Jurisdiction

- (a) **Governing Law:** The Notes, the Receipts, the Coupons and the Talons and all non-contractual obligation arising out of or in connection with them are governed by, and shall be construed in accordance with, French law.
- (b) **Jurisdiction:** Any claim against the Issuer in connection with any Notes, Receipts, Coupons or Talons may be brought before any competent court in Paris.

TEMPORARY GLOBAL CERTIFICATES ISSUED IN RESPECT OF MATERIALISED NOTES

Temporary Global Certificates

A Temporary Global Certificate without interest coupons, will initially be issued in connection with Materialised Notes. Upon the initial deposit of such Temporary Global Certificate with a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (the "**Common Depositary**"), Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg will credit the accounts of each subscriber with a nominal amount of Notes equal to the nominal amount thereof for which it has subscribed and paid.

The Common Depositary may also credit with a nominal amount of Notes the accounts of subscribers with (if indicated in the relevant Final Terms) other clearing systems through direct or indirect accounts with Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg held by such other clearing systems. Conversely, a nominal amount of Notes that is initially deposited with any other clearing system may similarly be credited to the accounts of subscribers with Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or other clearing systems.

Exchange

Each Temporary Global Certificate issued in respect of Materialised Notes will be exchangeable, free of charge to the holder, on or after its Exchange Date (as defined below):

- (i) if the relevant Final Terms indicates that such Temporary Global Certificate is issued in compliance with the C Rules or in a transaction to which TEFRA is not applicable (as to which, see "Overview of the Programme - Selling Restrictions"), in whole, but not in part, for the Definitive Materialised Notes and
- (ii) otherwise, in whole but not in part, upon certification as to non-U.S. beneficial ownership (a form of which shall be available at the specified offices of any of the Paying Agents) for Definitive Materialised Notes.

Delivery of Definitive Materialised Notes

On or after its Exchange Date, the holder of a Temporary Global Certificate may surrender such Temporary Global Certificate to or to the order of the Fiscal Agent. In exchange for any Temporary Global Certificate, the Issuer will deliver, or procure the delivery of, an equal aggregate nominal amount of duly executed and authenticated Definitive Materialised Notes. In this Base Prospectus, "Definitive Materialised Notes" means, in relation to any Temporary Global Certificate, the Definitive Materialised Notes for which such Temporary Global Certificate may be exchanged (if appropriate, having attached to them all Coupons and Receipts in respect of interest or Instalment Amounts that have not already been paid on the Temporary Global Certificate and a Talon). Definitive Materialised Notes will be security printed in accordance with any applicable legal and requirements of the Regulated Market. Forms of such Definitive Materialised Notes shall be available at the specified offices of any of the Paying Agents set out in the Schedules to the Amended and Restated Agency Agreement.

Exchange Date

"Exchange Date" means, in relation to a Temporary Global Certificate in respect of any Materialised Notes, the day falling after the expiry of 40 days after its issue date, provided that in the event any further Materialised Notes which are to be assimilated with such first mentioned Materialised Notes are issued prior to such day pursuant to Condition 13(a), the Exchange Date may, at the option of the Issuer, be postponed to the day falling after the expiry of 40 days after the issue date of such further Materialised Notes.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds of the issue of the Notes will be used for the Issuer's general corporate purposes.

SUMMARY OF THE LEGISLATION AND REGULATIONS RELATING TO SOCIÉTÉS DE CRÉDIT FONCIER

Entities entitled to issue Obligations Foncières

Prior to the introduction of French law no. 99-532 of 25 June 1999 governing savings and financial security (the "Law"), now integrated into the French *Code monétaire et financier* (the "Code"), only Crédit Foncier de France and Crédit Communal d'Alsace-Lorraine were entitled to issue *obligations foncières*. The Law created a whole new category of credit institutions (*sociétés de crédit foncier*) the exclusive purpose of which is to grant or acquire secured loans from the proceeds of the issue of *obligations foncières* as well as other forms of notes or borrowings.

Article L. 515-13 of the Code provides that the sole purpose of *sociétés de crédit foncier* is to grant or acquire guaranteed loans, exposures to public bodies and the securities referred to in Articles L. 515-14 to L. 515-17 of the Code.

In order to finance such categories of loans, securities or exposures, *sociétés de crédit foncier* issue *obligations foncières* which benefit from a *privilège* as described in Article L. 515-19, and to acquire other resources having an issuing contract or subscription which refers to that *privilège*.

Sociétés de crédit foncier may also provide financing for the activities referred to above through the issue of bonds or resources which do not benefit from the *privilège*.

Holders of *obligations foncières* or of these other borrowings benefit from a *privilège* (priority right of payment) on all the assets and revenues of the *sociétés de crédit foncier* and are allowed to operate in a bankruptcy remote environment.

Sociétés de crédit foncier may grant or acquire either mortgage-backed loans or loans to states or state-owned entities (regional and local authorities) and issue *obligations foncières* (or incure other forms of borrowings) in order to finance these loans.

The Code allows *sociétés de crédit foncier* to issue ordinary bonds or raise funds which do not benefit from the *privilège*.

Pursuant to Article L. 515-13 of the Code, sociétés de crédit foncier may not hold shares in other companies.

Eligible receivables

The mortgage-backed loans include loans which are secured by a first-ranking mortgage. Other types of charges and security interest also qualify under certain conditions provided in particular they are at least equivalent to a first-ranking mortgage such as a guarantee given by a credit institution or an insurance company that does not belong to the same group as the relevant *société de crédit foncier*. The property must be located in France, in the European Economic Area (the "**EEA**"), in a Member State of the European Community ("**EC**") or in a State benefiting from the best credit rating given by a rating agency recognised by the French Banking Authority (*Commission Bancaire*) as provided in Article L. 511-44 of the Code. Article R. 515-2 of the Code provides, *inter alia*, that the mortgage-backed loans cannot exceed a threshold of 60 per cent. of the property's value, except under certain conditions.

The other eligible receivables comprise, *inter alia*, loans granted to, or bonds issued by, state or state-owned entities located within the EEA, in a Member State of the EC or in a State benefiting from the best credit rating given by a rating agency recognised by the French Banking Authority (*Commission Bancaire*) as provided in Article L. 511-44 of the Code, or wholly guaranteed by such entities, and specific investments (namely units and bonds (*titres de créance*) issued by *organismes de titrisation*, which are French securitisation vehicles, or other similar vehicles, the assets of which comprise at least 90 per cent. of secured loans or loans to state or state-owned entities).

As provided in Article L. 515-17 of the Code, *sociétés de crédit foncier* may not make any other investments, except investments in securities which are sufficiently secure and liquid to be held as so-called replacement values, as defined in Article R. 515-7 of the Code.

Over-Collateralisation

Article L. 515-20 of the Code provides for the principle of over-collateralisation (*surdimensionnement*), which entails that the total amount of the assets of a *société de crédit foncier* must be at all times greater than the global amount of liabilities benefiting from the *privilège*.

Sociétés de crédit foncier must appoint a specific controller (contrôleur spécifique) with the approval of the French Banking Authority (Commission Bancaire) whose mission is to ensure that the principle of over-collateralisation is at all times complied with. In particular, the specific controller must certify that the principle of over-collateralisation is satisfied in connection with (i) the société de crédit foncier's quarterly programme of issues benefiting from the privilège and (ii) any specific issue also benefiting from the privilège whose amount is greater than Euro 500 million. The specific controller must verify the quality of the assets, the process of yearly revaluation and the quality of the asset liability management (ALM).

Privilège

For bonds to qualify as *obligations foncières* and for other resources to benefit from the *privilège*, the documentation relating thereto must explicitly refer to such *privilège*. *Sociétés de crédit foncier* may enter into derivative transactions for hedging *obligations foncières* and other resources benefiting from the *privilège*; the amounts due under these derivative transactions also benefit from the *privilège*.

The sums resulting from the eligible receivables and from derivative transactions, together with deposits made by *sociétés de crédit foncier* with other credit institutions, are allocated in priority to the payment of any sums due in relation to the *obligations foncières* or other financial resources benefiting from the *privilège*.

Insolvency remoteness

Finally, Article L. 515-27 of the Code precludes the extension of insolvency proceedings in respect of the *société de crédit foncier* 's parent company to the *société de crédit foncier*.

The Code provides for a regime which derogates in many ways from the French legal provisions relating to insolvency proceedings. In particular, in the event of conciliation proceeding (*procédure de conciliation*) preservation proceeding (*procédure de sauvegarde*), judicial reorganisation (*redressement judiciaire*) or judicial liquidation (*liquidation judiciaire*) of a *société de crédit foncier*, all claims benefiting from the *privilège*, including interest thereon, must be paid on their due dates and in preference to all other claims, whether or not secured or statutorily preferred and, until payment in full of all such preferred claims, no other creditors may take any action against the assets of the *société de crédit foncier*.

In addition, the provision of French insolvency law which provides that certain transactions entered into in the months preceding the commencement of insolvency proceedings (*période suspecte*) are voidable has been set aside by the Code in respect of *sociétés de crédit foncier* (Article L. 515-25 of the Code).

The judicial liquidation (*liquidation judiciaire*) of a *société de crédit foncier* will not result in the acceleration of payment of *obligations foncières* and other debts benefiting from the *privilège*.

DESCRIPTION OF COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER

INFORMATION ABOUT THE ISSUER

History and development of the Issuer

Compagnie de Financement Foncier is a credit institution authorised as a financial company and *société de crédit foncier* by a decision of the French Credit Institutions and Investment Companies Committee (*CECEI - Comité des Etablissements de Crédit et des Entreprises d'Investissements*) on 23 July 1999. Consequently, it is governed by the general body of legislative and regulatory provisions applicable to credit institutions and, as a *société de crédit foncier* ("**SCF**"), by the specific provisions of Section IV of the second part of French law no. 99-532 of 25 June 1999 governing savings and financial security, which has been incorporated into Articles L. 515-13 to L. 515-33 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* (the "**Code**").

It is a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Crédit Foncier Group. Its mission is to finance real estate and local public sector credit activity for its parent company as well as for the Caisses d'Epargne Group as a whole.

The registered office of the Issuer is located at 19, rue des Capucines, 75001 Paris, France and is registered with the Trade and Companies Registry of Paris under reference number 421 263 047 RCS Paris.

The Issuer was created on 22 December 1998 for a period of 99 years.

Investments

Pursuant to Article L. 515-13 of the Code, the Issuer is prohibited from owning shares in other companies.

BUSINESS OVERVIEW

Principal activities

As a *société de crédit foncier*, the objects of Compagnie de Financement Foncier are to grant or acquire secured loans which are financed by the issue of *obligations foncières*, or by raising funds benefiting or not from the privilege created by Article L. 515-19 of the Code (the "*Privilège*").

More specifically, the purpose of the company (Article 2 of the by-laws), in the context of the laws and regulations applicable to SCF, in particular Articles L. 515-13 and following of the Code, and without restriction as to the countries in which it can operate other than those set out in theses provisions, is:

- 1. In respect of loan and similar transactions:
 - to grant or acquire secured loans, whether these are loans benefiting from a senior mortgage, a property lien, or any other form of property-based security that is at least equivalent, or loans that carry a guarantee issued by a lending institution or an insurance company;
 - to grant or acquire loans from public entities, and loans fully guaranteed by public entities, and to subscribe for or acquire bonds and other debt securities issued or guaranteed by public entities;
 - to acquire, by subscription at the time of issue, either on the markets on which they are traded, or over the counter or, more generally, in any other manner which is in compliance with current legislation, units of FCCs and units or securities issued by similar entities subject to the law of a foreign state, as long as these units or securities are authorized for inclusion in the assets of an SCF;
 - to acquire and hold certain and liquid investments and securities as replacement securities authorized for inclusion in the assets of an SCF;
- 2. For financing these categories of loans, investments and securities:
 - to issue *obligations foncières* benefiting from a preferred right of repayment granted by the legislation governing SCF and, in particular, Article L. 515-19 of the Code;

- to procure any other type of financing, stipulating that such financing will benefit from the preferred right of payment granted by the law to *obligations foncières*;
- to procure any other financing, including through issue of loans, which does not benefit from the preferred right of payment granted by the law to *obligations foncières*;
- 3. To carry out all financial and banking transactions necessary in the context of its purpose and, in particular:
 - securitize, in any manner compliant with current legislation, all or part of the loans that it holds, whatever the nature of such loans;
 - use forward financial instruments, in order to hedge operations to manage loans, *obligations foncières*, other senior instruments, and other financing without the preferred right of payment granted by law to *obligations foncières*;
- 4. To contract with any credit institution all agreements necessary:
 - to manage and recover loans;
 - to manage bonds and other financing;
 - more generally, to provide all services necessary to manage the assets, liabilities and the financial balances of the company;
 - as well as all agreements concerning the distribution and refinancing of loans;
- 5. To acquire and own all property and equipment necessary to achieve its purpose or arising from the recovery of its loans; to contract with any third party any agreement in respect of the acquisition, ownership, management, maintenance and sale of such assets;
- 6. To contract with any insurance company any agreement which serves the company purpose, notably to cover risks related to borrowers, risks in respect of both assets securing the loans and assets owned by the company, and the liability risks of the company or its directors and officers;
- 7. To replace Crédit Foncier de France in all loan and credit transactions, whether involving bonds or not, which this company had contracted in its capacity as a mortgage bank prior to this replacement; this replacement:
 - is the result of the provisions of the Law (as defined above) and, in particular, Article 110 of said law, as well as any agreement signed with Crédit Foncier de France for the implementation of these provisions; and
 - also results in the transfer to the company of the forward financial instruments described by these legislative provisions, as well as all securities, guarantees and similar commitments;
- 8. In the context of its proprietary activity, or on behalf of other companies, to make available to customers and manage payment terms, in particular:
 - for the payment of funds or the receipt of all sums arising from the loan activities;
 - for the holding of all accounts of financial relations with other banks or public entities;
 - for the management of technical accounts in respect of expenses and receipts;
- 9. To participate in any system for interbank settlement, settlement-delivery of securities, as well as in any transactions within the framework of the monetary policy of the European Central Bank, which contribute to the development of the company's activities;
- 10. More generally, to carry out all operations related to its activity or contributing to the achievement of its corporate purpose as long as such transactions comply with the purpose of an SCF as defined in the legislation and regulations that regulate their activity.

ORGANISATIONAL STRUCTURE

Dependence upon other entities within the group

Simplified organisation of the Caisse d'Epargne Group as at 31 March 2009:



As of 31 December 2008, NEXITY held 23.4% of Crédit Foncier de France. The CNCE acquired Nexity's entire stake on 29 January 2009

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Share capital

As at 5 June 2009, the share capital of the Issuer amounted to Euro 1,008,000,000 divided into 63,000,000 fully paidup shares with a par value of Euro 16 each.

Memorandum and articles of association

Please refer to section "Business overview - Principal activities" above.

MATERIAL CONTRACTS

Please refer to section "Relationship between Compagnie de Financement Foncier and Crédit Foncier de France" below.

THIRD PARTY INFORMATION AND STATEMENT BY EXPERTS AND DECLARATIONS OF ANY INTEREST

I. SPECIFIC CONTROLLER'S REPORT ON THE VALUATION AND PERIODIC REVIEW METHODS FOR REAL ESTATE AT 31 DECEMBER 2008

To the Directors of Compagnie de Financement Foncier,

In our capacity as the Specific Controller of your Company, and pursuant to the provisions of Article L. 515-30 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, as well as those set out in Article 5 of Regulation 99-10 of the CRBF (French Banking and Financial Regulations Committee) and amended by the Decree of May 9, 2007, we hereby present you with our report relating to the assessment of the procedure describing the methods used to value the real estate underlying loans and the methods for periodically reviewing their value, published at the same time as the annual financial statements on 31 December 2008 and appended herewith.

The procedure relating to the valuation methods for real estate and the methods for periodically reviewing their value was defined and implemented under the responsibility of your company's management. It is our responsibility to assess the validity of this procedure in terms of its compliance with current regulations.

We have examined the valuation methods and the methods for periodically reviewing the value of real estate underlying loans in accordance with the procedures that we considered necessary in view of the professional standards of the *Compagnie nationale des commissaires aux comptes* applicable to this assignment. These procedures are necessary to ascertain that the valuation methods and periodic review methods comply, in their design and their application, with current regulations, and that we check the presentation of the information that is then disclosed in the annual financial statements.

Based on our work, the procedure describing the valuation methods for the real estate underlying the loans and the periodic review methods of their value, disclosed simultaneously in the financial statements at 31 December 2008, respects the provisions set out in Regulation 99-10 of the CRBF as amended by the Decree of 9 May 2007.

It should however be noted that, based on the tests we carried out, the operational implementation of this procedure could be improved in terms of:

- respecting the rules for the initial valuation of assets, for which an appraisal must be conducted;
- reinforcing internal controls related to valuation procedures and periodic reviews of real estate.

Paris, March 31, 2009

Specific Controller

CAILLIAU DEDOUIT ET Associés

Laurent BRUN

II.- PROCEDURE FOR THE VALUATION AND PERIODIC REVIEW OF THE ASSETS UNDERLYING LOANS AT 31 DECEMBER 2008

I - Method for the valuation of assets underlying loans

General asset valuation principles

The procedure described below has been determined pursuant to Articles 1 and 2 of CRBF Regulation no. 99-10, as amended by Regulation no. 2002-02, then by the decree of May 7, 2007, effectively transposing European Directive 2006/48/EC into French law.

Real estate financed by eligible loans or provided as security for these loans is subject to prudent valuation rules.

The valuation is based on the real estate's long term characteristics, normal and local market conditions, the current use of the asset and other possible uses.

Derogation used by Compagnie de Financement Foncier

For loans originated between 1 January 2006 and 31 December 2006, in accordance with the provisions of CRBF Regulation no. 99-10 and a decision by the Chairman of Crédit Foncier de France's Executive Board dated 28 July 2003, the cost of the transaction including VAT without discount is taken as the estimated value of the asset for all transactions involving residential property whose transaction cost including VAT is less than \notin 350,000. Pursuant to the amended CRBF Regulation no. 99-10, this principle was extended to all residential property transactions whose transaction cost is less than \notin 450,000, or when the outstanding principal of the acquired loan is less than \notin 360,000.

Beyond these thresholds, the appraised value is considered as the value of the property.

Synthesis

The foregoing rules were applicable as of 7 May 2007 and are summarised in the table below:

ASSET TYPE	Cost of transaction is less than €450,000 or acquired loan less than €360,000	Cost of transaction is greater than €450,000 or acquired loan greater than €360,000
Residential property for private individuals	Transaction cost	Appraisal
Residential property for commercial use	Appraisal	Appraisal
Commercial property (1)	Appraisal	Appraisal

(1) Commercial property includes all properties other than residential property and mixed-use properties whose residential component represents less than 75% of the overall value.

Appraisals apply to all collateral underlying loans authorised (*i.e* the signature between the parties) during the year regardless of whether or not they were committed.

Other collateral (underlying loans authorised before 2008 that have already been appraised or reappraised) is necessarily subject to a periodic review of its value as presented hereafter (cf. Sections II, III and IV).

II - Periodic review methods for residential property for private and commercial use

The rules detailed below apply to collateral underlying loans implemented before 2008.

Two periodic review methods are used to determine the value of collateral depending on the following circumstances:

- The S1 statistical method for residential properties for private individuals
- The S1 statistical method for all residential properties for professionals valued at less than €450,000 or for which the outstanding principal on the loan that the property is securing is less than €360,000
- The S2 method for all residential properties for professionals valued at more than €450,000 or for which the outstanding principal on the loan that the property is securing is greater than €360,000

A - S1 periodic review method

i) <u>Principles</u>

The principle of the collateral revaluation method is based on application of indices obtained by observing annual variations of market values; and conservative property values (which are then revaluated by applying the indices) in accordance with law.

The indices reflect four distinct geographical categories:

- (i) There are 110 agglomerations as defined by postal code groups established by the INSEE. They are defined as urban areas with more than 50,000 inhabitants. The list of agglomerations and their composition change as the urban fabric and real estate markets evolve.
- (ii) Outside of these agglomerations, the "non-agglomeration" real estate market is segmented by administrative regions (20, excluding Corsica and the Ile-de-France Paris metropolitan area).
- (iii) The Ile-de-France region surrounding Paris is valued separately using specific indices for each of the seven departments.
- (iv) Paris is also valued separately using specific indices.

Indices for each of these four categories (agglomeration, region, Paris and Ile-de-France), are grouped according to postal codes, and broken down as follows:

- agglomeration: 110 apartment indices / 110 house indices
- Non-agglomeration: 20 house indices
- Ile-de-France (excluding Paris): 7 apartment indices / 7 house indices
- In Paris: 1 apartment index

When the distinction apartment/house is not available for collateral, the smaller of the two indices, for the corresponding postal code, is used.

When the collateral is located in Corsica, the French overseas departments or territories or if its location is unclear, the annual trend indices used for the corresponding type of housing are :

- for apartments: average of agglomeration apartment indices;
- for houses: the smaller of the 2 average agglomeration or regional indices.

Revaluation cycle management

Real estate value indices are updated annually. During the month of November, new indices are established based on the period ended 30 September.

The revaluation cycle is thus managed on a one year rolling period from 30 September of year "n-1" to 30 September of year "n".

ii) <u>Sources</u>

These indices are based on an "ad hoc and expert" survey carried out each year by the real estate research division in collaboration with the network of regional real estate appraisers and their gross quaterly statistics about real estate markets as well as regional indicators from www.marche-immo.com.

B - S2 periodic review method

For 2008, the S2 revaluation method entailed applying the annual change in the rent index for residential property to 2007 values, i.e. +2.1% (source INSEE).

III - Methods for periodic review of commercial real estate (non-residential)

In accordance with the provisions of CRBF Regulation no. 99-10, all of the following three valuation methods are applied to commercial use property depending on their characteristics:

A – E1 Method

This category covers commercial buildings whose value is less than \notin 450,000 or for which the outstanding principal on the loan that the property is securing is less than \notin 360,000.

Assets in this category are appraised individually every three years, then the statistically in-between years using the S1 method.

B-E2 Method

This category covers commercial buildings whose value exceed \notin 450,000 and for which the outstanding principal on the loan that the property is securing is greater than \notin 360,000

Every property in this category is revalued each year by an expert, on an asset-by-asset basis. The appraiser determines a prudential mortgage value based on an in-depth analysis of the type of asset and its specific characteristics and on a prudent long-term outlook of the market.

C - S1 Statistical Method

This category covers commercial buildings whose outstanding principal on the loan the property is securing falls below 30% of the initial loan amount.

For real estate in this category, the S1 statistical revaluation method (See section II.a above) is applied to the most recent appraisal value.

Revaluation met	hods – Rules 2008				
Type of asset	Cost of the transaction $\leq \epsilon 450k$ or total authorised amount $\leq \epsilon 360k$	Cost of the transaction > \notin 450k and total authorised amount > \notin 360k	Cost oftransaction \leq ϵ 450k or totalauthorisedamount $\leq \epsilon$ 360k	Cost of the transaction > ϵ 450k and total authorised amount > ϵ 360k	Disputed cases
		If private individu	ual: S1 method		
Residential	If professional:	If professional:	If professional:	If professional:	
	S1 method	S2 method	S1 method	S2 method	Specific
	Ratio of Outstanding I	Principal to Initial	Ratio of Outstanding Principal to Initial		individual
Non-Residential	Amount ≤ 30%		Amount > 30%		appraisal
	S1 method		E1 method	E2 method	

IV - Summary of methods

MARKET VALUE INDICES FOR 2007/2008

REGION	DE	PARTMENT	URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
ALSACE	67	BAS RHIN	Strasbourg	1.0043	1.0089
ALSACE	68	HAUT RHIN	Mulhouse	0.9819	0.9886
AQUITAINE	33	GIRONDE	Bordeaux	0.9608	1.0000
AUVERGNE	63	PUY DE DOME	Clermont- Ferrand	0.9565	0.9767
BOURGOGNE	21	COTE D'OR	Dijon	1.0213	1.0000
BRETAGNE	29	FINISTERE	Brest	1.0267	1.0286
BRETAGNE	35	ILLE ET VILAINE	Rennes	0.9894	1.0000
CENTRE	37	INDRE ET LOIRE	Tours	0.9670	0.9604
CENTRE	45	LOIRET	Orléans	0.9713	1.0000
CHAMPAGNE	51	MARNE	Reims	1.0104	1.0000
HAUTE NORMANDIE	76	SEINE MARITIME	Havre	1.0349	1.0380
HAUTE NORMANDIE	76	SEINE MARITIME	Rouen	1.0349	1.0250
LANGUEDOC ROUSSILLON	34	HERAULT	Montpellier	1.0192	0.9914
LORRAINE	54	MEURTHE ET MOSELLE	Nancy	1.0000	0.9891
LORRAINE	57	MOSELLE	Metz	1.0000	1.0000
MIDI PYRENEES	31	HAUTE GARONNE	Toulouse	0.9364	0.9412
NORD	59	NORD	Lille	1.0093	1.0241
NORD	59	NORD	Valenciennes	0.9753	0.9969
NORD	62	PAS DE CALAIS	Béthune	0.9737	1.0062
NORD	62	PAS DE CALAIS	Douai-Lens	0.9548	0.9940
PACA	6	ALPES MARITIMES	Nice	0.9841	0.9955

Agglomerations > 200,000 inhabitants

REGION	DE	PARTMENT	URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
PACA	13	BOUCHES DU RHONE	Marseille- Aix-en- Provence	1.0366	1.0375
PACA	83	VAR	Toulon	1.0108	1.0123
PACA	84	VAUCLUSE	Avignon	0.9905	1.0000
PAYS DE LOIRE	44	LOIRE ATLANTIQUE	Nantes	1.0004	1.0000
PAYS DE LOIRE	49	MAINE ET LOIRE	Angers	0.9802	1.0000
RHONE ALPES	38	ISERE	Grenoble	0.9825	0.9846
RHONE ALPES	42	LOIRE	Saint-Étienne	1.0556	0.9767
RHONE ALPES	69	RHONE	Lyon	1.0455	1.0714
Average				0.997	1.002

Agglomerations with 100,000 to 199,999 inhabitants

REGION	DEPARTMENT		URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
AQUITAINE	64	PYRENEES ATLANTIQUES	Pau	0.9314	0.9400
AQUITAINE	64	PYRENEES ATLANTIQUES	Bayonne	0.9667	0.9740
BASSE NORMANDIE	14	CALVADOS	Caen	1.0165	1.0000
BRETAGNE	56	MORBIHAN	Lorient	1.0122	0.9867
CHAMPAGNE	10	AUBE	Troyes	1.0274	1.0154
FRANCHE COMTE	25	DOUBS	Montbéliard	1.0424	0.9848
FRANCHE COMTE	25	DOUBS	Besançon	1.0181	1.0658
LANGUEDOC ROUSSILLON	30	GARD	Nîmes	1.0000	0.9894
LANGUEDOC ROUSSILLON	66	PYRENEES ORIENTALES	Perpignan	1.0000	1.0000
LIMOUSIN	87	HAUTE VIENNE	Limoges	0.9286	0.9231
LORRAINE	57	MOSELLE	Thionville	1.0267	1.0235

REGION	DEPARTMENT		URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
NORD	59	NORD	Dunkerque	0.9778	1.0286
NORD	62	PAS DE CALAIS	Calais	0.9759	1.0000
PAYS DE LOIRE	44	LOIRE ATLANTIQUE	Saint-Nazaire	0.9901	1.0000
PAYS DE LOIRE	72	SARTHE	Mans	0.9858	1.0000
PICARDIE	80	SOMME	Amiens	0.9889	0.9722
POITOU CHARENTES	16	CHARENTE	Angoulême	0.9577	0.9516
POITOU CHARENTES	17	CHARENTE MARITIME	Rochelle	0.9846	0.9597
POITOU CHARENTES	86	VIENNE	Poitiers	1.0000	0.9737
RHONE ALPES	26	DROME	Valence	0.9535	1.0380
RHONE ALPES	73	SAVOIE	Chambéry	0.9455	1.0000
RHONE ALPES	74	HAUTE SAVOIE	Genève- Annemasse	1.0250	0.9880
RHONE ALPES	74	HAUTE SAVOIE	Annecy	0.9846	0.9868
Average			1	0.989	0.991

Agglomerations with 50,000 to 99,999 inhabitants

REGION	DEPARTMENT		URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
ALSACE	67	BAS RHIN	Haguenau	1.0128	1.0119
ALSACE	68	HAUT RHIN	Colmar	1.0000	1.0109
AQUITAINE	24	DORDOGNE	Périgueux	1.0000	1.0270
AQUITAINE	24	DORDOGNE	Bergerac	0.9750	0.9737
AQUITAINE	33	GIRONDE	Arcachon	0.9506	0.9667
AQUITAINE	47	LOT ET GARONNE	Agen	1.0658	1.0143
AUVERGNE	3	ALLIER	Montluçon	0.9429	1.0000
AUVERGNE	3	ALLIER	Vichy	0.9744	1.0333
BASSE NORMANDIE	50	MANCHE	Cherbourg	1.0000	1.0000

REGION	D	EPARTMENT	URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
BOURGOGNE	58	NIEVRE	Nevers	1.0000	1.0000
BOURGOGNE	71	SAONE ET LOIRE	Chalon-sur-Saône	1.0029	1.0000
BRETAGNE	22	COTES D'ARMOR	Saint-Brieuc	1.0260	0.9706
BRETAGNE	29	FINISTERE	Quimper	1.0282	1.0143
BRETAGNE	35	ILLE ET VILAINE	Saint-Malo	1.0256	1.0220
BRETAGNE	56	MORBIHAN	Vannes	1.0297	1.0119
CENTRE	18	CHER	Bourges	1.0263	1.0167
CENTRE	28	EURE ET LOIR	Chartres	0.9495	0.9391
CENTRE	36	INDRE	Châteauroux	0.9789	0.9355
CENTRE	41	LOIR ET CHER	Blois	0.9717	0.9665
CENTRE	45	LOIRET	Montargis	1.0896	1.1058
CHAMPAGNE	8	ARDENNES	Charleville-Mézières	0.9760	0.9697
CHAMPAGNE	51	MARNE	Châlons-en- Champagne	0.9904	0.9877
FRANCHE COMTE	90	TERRITOIRE DE BELFORT	Belfort	1.0221	0.9722
HAUTE NORMANDIE	27	EURE	Évreux	1.0380	1.0441
HAUTE NORMANDIE	76	SEINE MARITIME	Elbeuf	1.0141	1.0294
LANGUEDOC ROUSSILLON	30	GARD	Alès	1,0000	0,9870
LANGUEDOC ROUSSILLON	34	HERAULT	Sète	1,0204	0,9904
LANGUEDOC ROUSSILLON	34	HERAULT	Béziers	1,0000	0,9897
LIMOUSIN	19	CORREZE	Brive-la-Gaillarde	0,9877	0,9211
LORRAINE	57	MOSELLE	Forbach	1,0107	1,0000
LORRAINE	88	VOSGES	Épinal	0.9746	0.9556
MIDI PYRENEES	65	HAUTES PYRENEES	Tarbes	0.9429	0.9143
MIDI PYRENEES	81	TARN	Castres	0.9221	0.9254
MIDI PYRENEES	81	TARN	Albi	0.9211	0.9189

REGION	D	EPARTMENT	URBAN UNIT	Index apartments 2007-2008	Index houses 2007-2008
MIDI PYRENEES	82	TARN ET GARONNE	Montauban	0.9178	0.9200
NORD	59	NORD	Maubeuge	0.9831	1.0126
NORD	59	NORD	Armentières	1.0250	1.0156
NORD	62	PAS DE CALAIS	Arras	0.9659	1.0000
NORD	62	PAS DE CALAIS	Saint-Omer	1.0132	1.0317
NORD	62	PAS DE CALAIS	Boulogne-sur-Mer	1.0118	0.9600
PACA	6	ALPES MARITIMES	Menton-Monaco	0.9573	0.9839
PACA	13	BOUCHES DU RHONE	Arles	1.0068	1.0000
PACA	13	BOUCHES DU RHONE	Salon-de-Provence	1.0188	1.0167
PACA	83	VAR	Fréjus	1.0357	1.0230
PAYS DE LOIRE	49	MAINE ET LOIRE	Cholet	1.0000	1.0000
PAYS DE LOIRE	53	MAYENNE	Laval	0.9897	1.0000
PICARDIE	2	AISNE	Saint-Quentin	0.9855	0.9831
PICARDIE	60	OISE	Beauvais	1.0581	1.0313
PICARDIE	60	OISE	Creil	1.0602	1.0476
PICARDIE	60	OISE	Compiègne	1.0769	1.0417
POITOU CHARENTES	79	DEUX SEVRES	Niort	1.0000	0.9677
RHONE ALPES	1	AIN	Bourg-en-Bresse	0.9767	1.0115
RHONE ALPES	26	DROME	Romans-sur-Isère	0.9870	1.0405
RHONE ALPES	42	LOIRE	Roanne	1.0000	0.9846
RHONE ALPES	42	LOIRE	Saint-Chamond	1.0000	1.0000
RHONE ALPES	69	RHONE	Villefranche-sur- Saône	1.0000	1.0444
RHONE ALPES	74	HAUTE SAVOIE	Thonon-les-Bains	0.9649	0.9714
RHONE ALPES	74	HAUTE SAVOIE	Cluses	0.9884	0.9758
Average				0.998	0.995

Non-agg	lomeration:
---------	-------------

REGION	Index houses
	2007-2008
ALSACE	0.9706
AQUITAINE	0.9375
AUVERGNE	0.9600
BASSE NORMANDIE	0.9740
BOURGOGNE	0.9688
BRETAGNE	0.9732
CENTRE	0.9368
CHAMPAGNE	0.9615
FRANCHE COMTE	1.0000
HAUTE NORMANDIE	1.0161
LANGUEDOC	1.0000
ROUSSILLON	
LIMOUSIN	0.8929
LORRAINE	0.9655
MIDI PYRENEES	0.9063
NORD	0.9929
PACA	1.0316
PAYS DE LOIRE	0.9310
PICARDIE	0.9758
POITOU CHARENTES	0.9667
RHONE ALPES	0.9737
Average	0.967

REGION	DEPARTMENT		Apartment index 2007-2008	House index 2007-2008
	91	ESSONNE	0.9860	1.0000
	92	HAUTS DE SEINE	1.0000	1.0290
	75	PARIS	1.0500	
IDF	77	SEINE ET MARNE	0.9600	1.0080
	93	SEINE ST DENIS	0.9900	1.0000
	94	VAL DE MARNE	0.9700	0.9720
	95	VAL D'OISE	1.0030	1.0030
	78	YVELINES	1.0020	1.0400
Average			0.995	1.008

Paris and Ile de France:

STRONG COMMITMENTS IN THE SERVICE OF THE AAA RATING

The AAA/Aaa/AAA rating of Compagnie de Financement Foncier reflects both the rules set by law (guaranteeing the minimum security level offered to obligation foncières holders) and Compagnie's additional public commitments:

Compagnie de Financement Foncier publishes internal rules with respect to the following areas of risk:

- credit: purchasing filters;
- counterparty: asymmetrical collateralisation agreements, overcollateralization greater than the required level, replacement values with a minimum rating level;
- interest rate: systematic swap of exposures into floating rates;
- liquidity: ability to meet the next 12 months of debt payments in a run-off scenario;
- currency: all exposures swapped into euros.

Compliance with these commitments is reported to the agencies on a quarterly basis.

These management rules, specific to Compagnie, offer additional security to investors benefitting from the legal privilege.

A. Maintenance of a high overcollateralisation level specific to Compagnie in a sustainable format

Laws concerning sociétés de crédit foncier require Compagnie de Financement Foncier to keep on its balance sheet a ratio above 100% between weighted assets and preferred liabilities. This weighting of asset elements thus makes it possible to determine a first level of overcollateralisation corresponding to the required legal minimum to ensure the security of such structures.

Consisting of subordinate and unsecured resources, the overcollateralisation must allow the société de crédit foncier to withstand worst-case scenarios on credit, interest rate and liquidity risk, while still making payments on obligations foncières on a timely basis.

Beyond the security offered by the institutional framework, Compagnie de Financement Foncier has taken additional measures that consist:

- not only of maintaining a minimum level of overcollateralisation greater than this prerequisite, thus allowing a high coverage of the risks it incurs;
- but also of excluding all ballancing subsidies and subordinate resources of the subsidised sector from the unsecured or subordinate resources that are the part of the over collateralisation calculation.

Compagnie also benefits from a soid base of non-priveleged resources, a participating loan for $\notin 1.35$ bn reaching maturity in 2040 and a redeemable subordinated note for $\notin 2.1$ bn with a maturity of 2043.

The current overcollateralisation is thus 110.8%. Its longterm components referred to above are a key differentiating factor in the covered bond market, as overcollateralisation in some cases can vary sharply from quarter to quarter, at least in theory.

Beyond those aspects related to the legal and accounting form taken by the overcollateralisation, Compagnie commits itself vis-à-vis the market to respecting a minimum level, which depends on its asset mix and residual interest rate risk at any given moment.

In this respect, two levels of overcollateralisation have been defined.

The first covers the credit risk on assets held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier, and the second covers the overall interest rate risk of its balance sheet. It is the sum of these two overcollateralisation levels that constitute the minimum overcollateralisation that Compagnie de Financement Foncier agrees to maintain.

Overcollateralisation related to credit risk

The assets held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier can be broken down into two broad classes: eligible loans not rated by the rating agencies and eligible assets rated by them. Each of these categories indicate a rather distinct credit risk level and thus calls for a different overcollateralisation calculation mode. The minimum overcollateralisation level needed for credit risk coverage is by definition the sum of these two intermediate levels.

On eligible loans not rated by the rating agencies

The portfolio of loans held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier is subdivided into eight sub-categories according to the type of borrower, the type of property being financed, and the collateral provided. Each sub-category corresponds to a varying overcollateralisation ratio depending on:

- the credit risk represented;
- and the acquisition date of the loans.

Two levels of overcollateralisation are then calculated, the first based on the portfolio of current loans and the second on the portfolio of loans estimated at two years, given a level of probable amortisation and new production. The higher amount of the two results obtained, once reduced by 5% - to account for the diversification of the loan portfolio - constitutes the minimum overcollateralisation needed to cover the credit risk of this class of assets.

Asset classes	Overcollateralisation of the existing portofolio	Overcollateralisation of new production
Subsidised sector	3%	No new production
PAS +PTZ*	2.5%	3%
Residential / Social access	3%	3.5%
Residential / Rentals	25%	30%
Real estate professionals	50%	No new production
Local Authorities	3%	3%
Social housing	4.5%	4.5%
Financial establishments	4%	No new production

The current overcollateralisation ratios follow:

* PAS means "Prêt à l'Accession Sociale" and PTZ means "Prêt à Taux Zéro".

On eligible assets rated by the rating agencies

The overcollateralisation ratio applicable to rated eligible loans is based on a simulation that takes the probability of default of each asset into account as a function of its rating and maturity, its possible recovery rate in case of default, the amount of exposure on each of the assets, as well as the correlations between the various assets in the portfolio. The model is based on conservative working assumptions in accordance with the expectations of the agencies.

Overcollateralisation related to interest rate risk

The overcollateralisation needed to cover the overall Compagnie de Financement Foncier interest rate risk depends first on the size of its balance sheet and second on the estimate of its future income. It is equal to 0.5% of the amount of the Compagnie de Financement Foncier balance sheet, reduced by the net present value (VAN) of the estimated earnings over the coming ten years.

In order to guarantee a high security level, several net present values are calculated by crossing the following various assumptions:

- calculations made in a run-off scenario without new production;
- under three prepayment assumptions: no prepayment, probable ratio and stressed ratio equal to three times the probable scenario;
- and under three market rate assumptions: reference rate curve, stressed cash flow assuming unfavourable borrowing and lending conditions at EONIA +1% and EONIA -0.5%, respectively, a parallel upward shift of the rate curve of 200 basis points.

It is the most conservative net present value of the nine results obtained that is used in the overcollateralisation calculation.

Corrective measures in emergency

Corrective measures have been defined in case of emergency. If the overcollateralisation observed quarterly (consisting of unsecured or subordinate resources excluding balancing subsidies and subordinate resources of the subsidised sector) turns out to be less than the minimum level thus defined with the rating agencies (minimum overcollateralisation on non-rated loans + minimum overcollateralisation on rated assets + overcollateralisation related to interest rate risk), any new aquisition of assets is immediately suspended and non-privileged resources are implemented to return to the minimum required amount of overcollateralisation.

Considering the excellent credit rating of its assets and the very low interest rate and liquidity risks stemming from the asset/liability management rules detailed below, this overcollateralisation guarantees investors that Compagnie is able to respect its payment dates under all circumstances.

B. Controlling credit risk

Purchasing filters by asset category

While regulations ensure that the quality of eligible assets confer a high level of safety, Compagnie de Financement Foncier takes additional measures to limit its exposure to credit risk including additional purchase filters (acquisition scores, minimum ratings, etc.) on the specific assets being purchased.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier refrains, for example, from buying commercial real estate assets.

Furthermore, the replacement values held by Compagnie de Financement Foncier (with a maturity of less than one year) benefit from the best ratings attributed by the agencies. The minimum rating allowed for each asset (excluding intra-group) depends on the duration of the placement and corresponds to the top tranche of the investment grade on the agency rating scale, or:

	Standard & Poor's	Moody's	Fitch Ratings
From 0 to 1 month	CT A-1	CT P1	CT F1
From 1 to 3 months	CT A-1+	CT P1	CT F1+
From 3 to 6 months	CT A-1+	CT P1	CT F1+
Over 6 months	LT AAA	LT Aaa	LT AAA

Low level of doubtful loans

Compagnie de Financement Foncier's prudent selection procedures endow it with acquired assets of excellent quality. The ratio of doubtful loans in the competitive sector (excluding loans with State guarantee) comes to 0.3% at 31 December 2008 (including tranches of mortgagebacked securities). The complementary effect of the guarantees associated with the loans has allowed Compagnie de Financement Foncier to record a remarkably low loss ratio since 1999.

Since its creation in 1999, Compagnie has never recorded a risk charge greater than 0.5 basis points and on average the risk charge is zero or negative.

Reassuring stress scenarios

The stress scenarii regularly carried out and in particular those in 2008 using the assumption of a significant fall in the markets confirmed the quality of the RMBS portfolio as well as the strength of the model (for details see the risk management report).

C. Management of the counterparty risk

The risk policy of Crédit Foncier Group defines the limits per counterparty; counterparty limits enter into the Company's decision-making process.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier, in the framework of its hedging operations or repurchase agreements, has concluded with each of its counterparts a framework agreement with a specific appendix that defines asymmetrical collateralisation agreements.

The counterparty agrees, if its rating is or is likely to be less than the F1+ or AA- at Fitch Ratings, P1 or Aa3 at Moody's, A-1+ or AA- at Standard & Poor's, to pay Compagnie de Financement Foncier (on a daily or weekly basis depending on the counterparty's rating) a security deposit equal to his net debt position without reciprocity on Compagnie's part.

D. Management of balance sheet risks

Management of interest rate risk

Compagnie de Financement Foncier is committed to maintaining the level of its interest rate gaps within limits set each observation period and to correct any overruns, at the latest, during the following quarter:

Horizon	Limit of maximum Interest rate gaps in % of balance sheet projected in expected scenario
Less than 2 years	2%
2 to 5 years	3%
5 to 10 years	5%
More than 10 years	10%

The Compagnie de Financement Foncier balance sheet is rigorously hedged against interest rate risks. Each asset acquistion or refinancing transaction is systematically swapped into floating rates, such that the rate fluctuations have the same impact on the assets and liabilities of the balance sheet.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier also limits the difference between the duration of its assets and that of its overall liabilities to 24 months at most. As of 31 December 2008, this difference came to 0.9 year.

Coverage of the liquidity risk

Compagnie de Financement Foncier assumes strict management rules ensuring it, at any point in time, sufficient liquidity to honour its preferred liability commitments for one year with no need for new resources in a run-off scenario. If necessary, it can access the monetary policy facility offered by the European Central Bank for its short-term loans, and in fact did so over the course of 2008 (for an amount of $\in 2.5$ billion as of 31 December 2008) Thus, at any given time, Compagnie's cash position (with no new activity) ensures contractual reimbursements of its privileged debt over the coming twelve months. The volume of the Compagnie's assets eligible for repo with the ECB facility would, in the present configuration, allow it to hold out much longer than the twelve months to which it is committed; such simulations were provided to the French Banking Commission.

No currency risk

Compagnie de Financement Foncier refrains from any open currency position. Asset acquisition or refinancing operations not denominated in euros are always hedged against currency risk when concluded.

In practice, Compagnie limits its residual currency positions to a maximum 0.1% of its balance sheet.

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER AND CRÉDIT FONCIER DE FRANCE

New production by Crédit Foncier de France may be financed by Compagnie de Financement Foncier as long as it meets the eligibility criteria provided by law contained in the provisions of Articles L. 515-13 to L. 515-33 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.

As provided by law, Compagnie de Financement Foncier draws on the technical and human resources of its parent company under agreements binding the two companies. These agreements, which are regulated as defined by Articles L. 225-38 and L. 225-86 of the French *Code de commerce* (previously Articles 101 and 143 of Law no. 66-537 of 24 July 1966), cover all of the Issuer's activities.

The general principles applied in preparing these agreements are described below.

The texts as drafted take into account the special nature of the relationship between Crédit Foncier de France and its subsidiary Compagnie de Financement Foncier.

Seventeen agreements have been entered into by Crédit Foncier de France and Compagnie de Financement Foncier, namely:

- A framework agreement, setting forth the general principles
- An agreement for loan assignments
- An agreement for loan servicing and recovery
- An agreement governing financial services
- An ALM agreement
- An administrative and accounting management agreement
- A service agreement on internal control and compliance
- An agreement related to the implementation of information technology services
- An agreement concerning human resources
- An agreement concerning compensation for services
- An agreement related to settlement bank services
- A guarantee agreement for adjustable-rate loans
- A guarantee and compensation agreement
- An agreement concerning disbursing agent agreement
- An agreement relating to management and collection of loans subsidised by the French state
- An agreement regarding participation loans
- An agreement related to redeemable subordinated notes

As a result, with the exception of Directors and Officers, Compagnie de Financement Foncier does not have any salaried employees.

Information on the Crédit Foncier Group, to which Compagnie de Financement Foncier belongs

The principal business of Crédit Foncier de France is to grant mortgage loans to individuals and real estate professionals, grant loans to local authorities, provide structured financing and to issue bonds to finance these loans.

From its creation in 1852 and until 1999, Crédit Foncier de France held the special status as a *société de crédit foncier*.

A key player in the specialised real estate financing market responsible for distributing French state subsidised loans, following the real estate crisis in the 1990s and the government's elimination of subsidised loans, in 1999 Crédit Foncier joined the private sector after its 90% acquisition by the Caisses d'Epargne Group.

In the context of legislation governing this acquisition, French Parliament created a specific new status for property lending companies. The Compagnie de Financement Foncier was then formed and authorised as a *société de crédit foncier* by the CECEI. The Crédit Foncier de France transferred all its property commitments and pledged assets to the Compagnie de Financement Foncier pursuant to Article 110 of law no. 99-532 of 25 June 1999.

Since then a member of the Caisse d'Epargne Group, Crédit Foncier de France has been able to resume its role as a major player in real estate and local government financing.

Key events of Crédit Foncier Group

The years 2004 to 2007 were marked by the following events:

- the acquisition of Entenial, a direct competitor in specialised real estate financing;
- A 66% investment in the capital of Crédit Foncier et Communal d'Alsace and Lorraine-Banque (CFCAL-Banque), a French société anonyme with a banking licence, which owned in addition a wholly-owned subsidiary with the status of a société de crédit foncier with the name "Crédit Foncier et Communal d'Alsace et de Lorraine – Société de Crédit Foncier" (CFCAL-SCF);
- Buyout transactions involving Crédit Foncier shares resulted in Caisse Nationale des Caisses d'Epargne (CNCE) acquiring 100% of the capital and voting rights of Crédit Foncier;
- The creation of the real estate leasing subsidiary of the Caisse d'Epargne Group: the grouping of various specialised Crédit Foncier subsidiaries (Foncier Bail and Investimur, Cicobail, Mur Ecureuil, Cinergie). These companies were merged under the aegis of Cicobail to constitute the real estate leasing division of the Caisse d'Epargne Group.
- The creation, in Portugal, of Banco Primus, specialised in mortgage lending, drawing on the skills of the Crédit Foncier Group and Communal d'Alsace et de Lorraine;
- The finalisation of the project announced in 2006 with Nexity; in the context of the agreement reached with CNCE, Nexity acquired 25% of the capital of Crédit Foncier;
- Crédit Foncier's investment in Locindus in the context of consolidation of its leasing business resulted in Crédit Foncier holding 67.95% of the capital of Locindus;
- internal restructurings enabled the capital structure of the Crédit Foncier Group to be simplified;
- the acquisition of the IXIS-CIB's local authority loan portfolio, a subsidiary of Natixis for an amount of €8.4 billion and the acquisition of Caisse d'Epargne Group's public sector loan origination activity for major French public authorities accounts.
- implementation of the Fontec solution, between Foncier Expertise, a Crédit Foncier subsidiary, and Socotec;
- the modifications to the governance of Crédit Foncier, which required changes to Crédit Foncier bylaws, which adopted the legal form of a *société anonyme* with a Board of Directors.

2008 was marked by:

- Crédit Foncier took a 5% stake in GCE Covered Bonds, the branch of the GCE real estate lending arm that refinances loans via covered bonds. Subscription to the April 10, 2008 capital increase;
- the signing of a refinancing €1 billion contract between the Ile-de-France region, the Caisse d'Epargne d'Île-de- France and Crédit Foncier: a first in France;
- the inauguraton of a Crédit Foncier representative office in Geneva, operated by Swiss Public Finance Solutions (SPFS), which was created September 18, 2007 by Crédit Foncier, the Caisse d'Epargne Rhône Alpes and the Banque Cantonale de Genève;
- Crédit Foncier's subscription to the €770 million capital increase of Compagnie de Financement Foncier, which was executed via debt compensation for 99.99%;
- Crédit Foncier's acquisition of securities to bring its investment from 37% to 85% in Banco Primus, its Portugese subsidiary specialised in retail lending;
- the transfer, to the Banque Palatine, of Crédit Foncier's retail and commercial activities. This transfer took the form of a partial contribution of assets with 8.33% investment;
- Caisse Nationale des Caisses d'Epargne (CNCE) and Nexity announced that they had begun negotiations regarding CNCE's cash acquisition of Nexity's 23.4% stake in Crédit Foncier. The contract finalising the deal, under reserve of the execution of certain conditions, these negotiations was signed 21 January 2009. The price was fixed at €539.6 million. The conditions were lifted on 19 February 2009 thus sealing the deal;
- the opening of a representative office in Tokyo as part of its international development strategy;
- Cicobail's merger-takeover of Picardie-Bail as part of the restructuring of Groupe Caisse d'Epargne's "Real estate leasing" activities.

2009:

The Board of Directors of Banque Fédérale des Banques Populaires (BFBP) and the Supervisory Board of Caisse Nationale des Caisses d'Epargne (CNCE), which met on 24 June 2009, have validated all of the founding principles of BPCE, formed from the merger between BFBP and CNCE. BPCE will become fully operational on Monday, 3 August 2009, after the two groups hold their Extraordinary General Meetings on 31 July 2009, to ratify the formation of the new central body.

Specialised subsidiary within a large group

Supported by its subsidiary, the Compagnie de Financement Foncier, a *société de crédit foncier*, Crédit Foncier has been able to obtain, both for itself and the Caisse d'Epargne Group, particularly advantageous financing conditions (AAA) and top-notch financial engineering. It is now positioned within the Caisse d'Epargne Group as a specialised real estate lending entity.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

Indebtedness

Compagnie de Financement Foncier has issued between 1 January 2009 and 30 June 2009 debt securities for an amount of Euro 5,019,203,774.28 equivalent, measured in accordance with French GAAP.

Share capital

As at 5 June 2009 the Compagnie de Financement Foncier's subscribed capital amounted to Euro 1,008,000,000. It is divided into 63,000,000 fully paid-up shares with a par-value of Euro 16 each, of which 62,999,993 are held by Crédit Foncier de France.

Financial information as at 31 March 2009 and as at 31 March 2008

The following quarterly financial information are un-audited and have not been reviewed.

For the avoidance of doubt, the financial information as at 31 March 2009 and as at 31 March 2008^{*} are reproduced in their entirety in the table below.

In thousands of euros

Assets	31 March 2009	31 March 2008
Cash due from central banks and post office accounts	2,201	_
Treasury notes and similar securities	_	_
Due from banks	7,688,667	11,244,353
Customers loans	35,298,287	34,831,302
Bonds and other fixed income securities	45,911,441	44,017,587
Shares and other variable income securities	_	_
Other long term securities	_	_
Equity in subsidiary companies	_	_
Intangible fixed assets	1,260	6,481
Tangible fixed assets	_	_
Unpaid subscribed capital stock	_	_
Equity	_	_
Other assets	211,003	155,093
Prepayments deferred charges and accrued income	2,348,744	3,196,153
Total Assets	91,461,603	93,450,969

Free translation of the French BALO (Bulletin des Annonces Légales Obligatoires) published on 17/06/2009 and on 11/06/2008, respectively under number 0904746 and number 0808075.

In thousands of euros

Liabilities and Equity	31 March 2009	31 March 2008
Cash due to central banks and post office accounts	_	_
Due to banks	7,276,936	3,917,189
Customer deposits	6,171	24,161
Debt securities	74,730,827	79,119,633
Other liabilities	1,267,092	574,502
Accruals and deferred income	3,302,254	4,957,472
Provisions for liabilities and charges	9,829	12,293
Subordinated debt	3,463,436	4,272,893
Fund for general banking risks	20,000	20,000
Equity other than fund for general banking risks	1,385,058	552,826
Subscribed capital stock	924,000	154,000
Share premiums	271,067	271,067
Reserves	70,917	70,917
Revaluation variation	_	_
Regulated provisions and investment subsidies	_	_
Retained earnings	56,843	3,691
Net income for the year (provisional)	62,231	53,151
Total Liabilities and Equity	91,461,603	93,450,969

• Of which un-audited net income for the first quarterly borrowing 2009 of 4,786 Euro K

• Of which unaudited net income for the first quarterly borrowing 2008 of 10,852 Euro K

In thousands of euros

Off-Balance Sheet	31 March 2009	31 March 2008
Commitments given :		
Financing commitments		
- Commitments in favour of banks	_	19,062
- Commitments in favour of customers	3,991,448	7,554,064
Guarantee commitments		
- Commitments from banks	_	_
- Commitments from customers	_	_
Securities commitments		
- Other commitments given	561,500	_
Commitments given for Insurance activities	_	_
Commitments received :		
Financing commitments		
- Commitments received from banks	4,527,829	620,383
Guarantee commitments		
- Commitments received from banks	13,424,022	27,737,498
Securities commitments		
- Other commitments received	108,671	274,633
Commitments received from Insurance activities	_	_

TAXATION

EU DIRECTIVE ON THE TAXATION OF SAVINGS INCOME

The following is a summary limited to certain tax considerations applicable under the laws of the European Union relating to the Notes that may be issued under the Programme. Each prospective holder or beneficial owner of Notes should consult its tax advisor as to the tax consequences of any investment in or ownership and disposition of the Notes.

On 3 June 2003, the European Council of Economic and Finance Ministers adopted the Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income (the "**Directive**"). Pursuant to the Directive and subject to a number of conditions being met, Member States are required, since 1 July 2005, to provide to the tax authorities of another Member State, *inter alia*, details of payments of interest within the meaning of the Directive (interests, premiums or other debt income) made by a paying agent located within its jurisdiction to, or for the benefit of, an individual resident in that other Member State (the "**Disclosure of Information Method**").

For these purposes, the term "paying agent" is defined widely and includes in particular any economic operator who is responsible for making interest payments, within the meaning of the Directive, for the immediate benefit of individuals.

However, throughout a transitional period, certain Member States (the Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg, Belgium and Austria), instead of using the Disclosure of Information Method used by other Member States, unless the relevant beneficial owner of such payment elects for the Disclosure of Information Method, withhold an amount on interest payments. The rate of such withholding tax equals 15 per cent. during the first three years, 20 per cent. during the subsequent three years and 35 per cent. until the end of the transitional period.

Such transitional period will end at the end of the first full fiscal year following the later of (i) the date of entry into force of an agreement between the European Community, following a unanimous decision of the European Council, and the last of Switzerland, Liechtenstein, San Marino, Monaco and Andorra, providing for the exchange of information upon request as defined in the OECD Model Agreement on Exchange of Information on Tax Matters released on 18 April 2002 (the "**OECD Model Agreement**") with respect to interest payments within the meaning of the Directive, in addition to the simultaneous application by those same countries of a withholding tax on such payments at the rate applicable for the corresponding periods mentioned above and (ii) the date on which the European Council unanimously agrees that the United States of America is committed to exchange of information upon request as defined in the OECD Model Agreement with respect to interest payments within the meaning of the Directive.

A number of non-EU countries and dependent or associated territories have agreed to adopt similar measures (transitional withholding or exchange of information) with effect since 1 July 2005.

LUXEMBOURG - TAXATION

The following is a summary limited to certain tax considerations in Luxembourg relating to the Notes that may be issued under the Programme and specifically contains information on taxes on the income from the securities withheld at source. Each prospective holder or beneficial owner of Notes should consult its tax advisor as to the tax consequences of any investment in or ownership and disposition of the Notes.

Withholding tax

Under Luxembourg tax law currently in effect and with the possible exception of interest paid to individual Noteholders and to certain residual entities (as described below) there is no Luxembourg withholding tax on payments of interest, including accrued but unpaid interest. There is also no Luxembourg withholding tax, with

the possible exception of payments made to individual Noteholders, and to certain residual entities (as described below) upon repayment of principal in case of reimbursement, redemption, repurchase or exchange of the Notes.

Individuals

Luxembourg non-residents

Under the Luxembourg laws dated 21 June 2005 implementing the Directive and several agreements concluded between Luxembourg and certain dependent or associated territories of the European Union ("EU"), a Luxembourg based paying agent (within the meaning of the Directive) is required since 1 July 2005 to withhold tax on interest and other similar income paid by it to (or under certain circumstances, to the benefit of) an individual resident in another Member State or in certain EU dependent or associated territories, unless the beneficiary of the interest payments elects for an exchange of information or for the tax certificate procedure. The same regime applies to payments of interest and other similar income made to certain so-called "residual entities" within the meaning of Article 4.2 of the Directive (*i.e.* an entity established in a Member State or in certain EU dependent or associated territories without legal personality (the Finnish and Swedish companies listed in Article 4.5 of the Directive are not considered as legal persons for this purpose), whose profits are not taxed under the general arrangements for the business taxation and that is not, or has not opted to be considered as, a UCITS recognised in accordance with Council Directive 85/611/EEC).

The withholding tax rate is 20 per cent. (as from 1 July 2008) increasing to 35 per cent. (as of 1 July 2011). The withholding tax system will only apply during a transitional period, the ending of which depends on the conclusion of certain agreements relating to information exchange with certain third countries.

Luxembourg residents

A 10 per cent. withholding tax is levied on interest payments made by Luxembourg paying agents (defined in the same way as in the Directive) to Luxembourg individual residents or to certain residual entities (as described below) that secure interest payments on behalf of such individuals (unless such entities have opted either to be treated as UCITS recognised in accordance with the Council Directive 85/611/EC or for the exchange of information regime).

Only interest accrued after 1 July 2005 falls within the scope of the withholding tax. Interest income from current and sight accounts (*comptes courants et à vue*) provided that the remuneration on these accounts is not higher than 0.75% are exempt from the withholding tax. Furthermore, interest which is accrued once a year on savings accounts (short and long term) and which does not exceed \notin 250 per person and per paying agent is exempt from the withholding tax.

This withholding tax represents the final tax liability for the Luxembourg individual resident taxpayers.

Corporations

There is no Luxembourg withholding tax for Luxembourg resident and non-resident corporations holders of the Notes on payments of interest (including accrued but unpaid interest).

FRANCE – TAXATION

The following is a summary limited to certain tax considerations in France relating to the Notes that may be issued under the Programme. Each prospective holder or beneficial owner of Notes should consult its tax advisor as to the tax consequences of any investment in or ownership and disposition of the Notes.

The Directive was implemented into French law under Article 242 *ter* of the French *Code général des impôts*, which imposes on paying agents based in France an obligation to report to the French tax authorities certain information with respect to interest payments made to beneficial owners domiciled in another Member State,

including, among other things, the identity and address of the beneficial owner and a detailed list of the different categories of interest paid to that beneficial owner.

Payments of interest and other revenues in respect of Notes which are issued or are deemed to be issued outside the Republic of France benefit from the exemption from the withholding tax set out under Article 125 A III of the French *Code général des impôts*, as provided by Article 131 *quater* of the French *Code général des impôts*. Accordingly, such payments do not give the right to any tax credit from any French source.

Notes, whether denominated in Euro or in any other currency, and which constitute *obligations* or *titres de créances négociables*, or other debt securities considered by the French tax authorities as falling into similar categories, are deemed to be issued outside the Republic of France, in accordance with Circular 5 I-11-98 of the *Direction générale des impôts* dated 30 September 1998 and Rulings 2007/59 and 2009/23 of the *Direction générale des impôts* dated 8 January 2008 and 7 April 2009, respectively.

See "Terms and Conditions of the Notes – Taxation".

SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE

Subject to the terms and the conditions contained in an amended and restated dealer agreement dated 3 July 2009 (the "Amended and Restated Dealer Agreement") between the Issuer, the Permanent Dealers and the Arranger, the Notes will be offered on a continuous basis by the Issuer to the Permanent Dealers. However, the Issuer has reserved the right to sell Notes directly on its own behalf to Dealers that are not Permanent Dealers. The Notes may be sold by the Issuer through the Dealers, acting as agents of the Issuer. The Amended and Restated Dealer Agreement also provides for Notes to be issued in syndicated Tranches that are jointly and severally underwritten by two or more Dealers.

The Issuer will pay each relevant Dealer a commission as agreed between them in respect of Notes subscribed by it. The Issuer has agreed to reimburse the Arranger for its expenses incurred in connection with the update of the Programme and the Dealers for certain of their activities in connection with the Programme. The commissions in respect of an issue of Notes having a Specified Denomination of less than Euro 50,000 will be stated in the relevant Final Terms.

The Issuer has agreed to indemnify the Dealers against certain liabilities in connection with the offer and sale of the Notes. The Amended and Restated Dealer Agreement entitles the Dealers to terminate any agreement that they make to subscribe Notes in certain circumstances prior to payment for such Notes being made to the Issuer.

Selling Restrictions

Public Offer Selling Restriction under the Prospectus Directive

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "**Relevant Member State**"), each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that with effect from and including the date on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State (the "**Relevant Implementation Date**"), it has not made and will not make an offer of Notes which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this Base Prospectus as completed by the final terms in relation thereto to the public in that Relevant Member State except that it may, with effect from and including the Relevant Implementation Date, make an offer of such Notes to the public in that Relevant Member State:

- (i) if the final terms in relation to the Notes specify that an offer of those Notes may be made other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in that Relevant Member State (a "Non-exempt Offer"), following the date of publication of a prospectus in relation to those Notes which has been approved by the competent authority in that Relevant Member State or, where appropriate, approved in another Relevant Member State and notified to the competent authority in that Relevant Member State, provided that any such prospectus has subsequently been completed by the final terms contemplating such Non-exempt Offer, in accordance with the Prospectus Directive, in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified in such prospectus or final terms, as applicable;
- (ii) at any time to legal entities which are authorised or regulated to operate in the financial markets or, if not so authorised or regulated, whose corporate purpose is solely to invest in securities; or
- (iii) at any time to any legal entity which has two or more of (1) an average of at least 250 employees during the last financial year; (2) a total balance sheet of more than Euro 43,000,000 and (3) an annual turnover of more than Euro 50,000,000, as shown in its last annual or consolidated accounts; or
- (iv) at any time in any other circumstances which do not require the publication by the Issuer of a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive,

provided that no such offer of Notes referred to in (ii) to (v) above shall require the Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer of Notes to the public" in relation to any Notes in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the Notes to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the Notes, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State and the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC and includes any relevant implementing measure in each Relevant Member State.

France

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree that:

(a) Offer to the public in France

it has only made and will only make an offer of Notes to the public in France (i) on or after the date of publication of the prospectus relating to those Notes approved by the *Autorité des marchés financiers* ("**AMF**") or (ii) when a prospectus has been approved by the competent authority of another Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the EU Prospectus Directive 2003/71/EC, on the date of notification of such approval to the AMF, all in accordance with Articles L.412-1 and L.621-8 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* and the *Règlement général* of the AMF, and ending at the latest on the date which is 12 months after the date of the approval of the Base Prospectus; or

(b) Private Placement in France

it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any Notes to the public in France and it has not distributed or caused to be distributed and will not distribute or cause to be distributed to the public in France, the Base Prospectus, the relevant Final Terms or any other offering material relating to the Notes and such offers, sales and distributions have been and will be made in France only to (a) persons providing investment services relating to portfolio management for the account of third parties, and/or (b) qualified investors (*investisseurs qualifiés*) acting for their own account, as defined in, and in accordance with, Articles L.411-1, L.411-2 and D.411-1 to D.411-3 of the French *Code monétaire et financier*.

If necessary these selling restrictions will be supplemented in the relevant Final Terms.

United States

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act and include Materialised Notes having a maturity of more than one year that are subject to U.S tax law requirements. Subject to certain exceptions, Notes may not be offered, sold or, in the case of Materialised Notes, delivered within the United States or to U.S. persons. Each Dealer has agreed that it will not offer, sell or deliver the Notes except as permitted by the Amended and Restated Dealer Agreement.

In addition, until 40 days after the commencement of the offering, an offer or sale of any identifiable Tranche of such Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

United Kingdom

Each Dealer has represented, warranted and agreed and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant and agree that:

- (i) in relation to any Notes which have a maturity of less than one year from the date of their issue, (a) it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business and (b) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business and (b) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses or who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of section 19 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (the "FSMA") by the Issuer;
- (ii) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer; and
- (iii) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to such Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (the "Financial Instruments and Exchange Law"). Accordingly, each of the Dealers has represented and agreed that it has not, directly or indirectly, offered or sold and shall not, directly or indirectly, offer or sell any Notes in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organised under the laws of Japan) or to others for re-offering or re-sale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law and other relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

General

These selling restrictions may be modified by the agreement of the Issuer and the Dealers following a change in a relevant law, regulation or directive. Any such modification will be set out in the Final Terms issued in respect of the issue of Notes to which it relates or in a Supplement to the Prospectus.

Unless overwise specified in the Final Terms, no action has been taken in any jurisdiction that would permit an offer to the public of any of the Notes, or possession or distribution of the Base Prospectus or any other offering material or any Final Terms, in any country or jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required.

Each Dealer has agreed that it will, to the best of its knowledge, comply with all relevant laws, regulations and directives in each jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers Notes or has in its possession or distributes the Base Prospectus, any other offering material or any Final Terms and neither the Issuer nor any other Dealer shall have responsibility therefore.

Each of the Dealers and the Issuer has represented and agreed that Materialised Notes may only be issued outside France.
FORM OF FINAL TERMS 1

FORM OF FINAL TERMS FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH ISSUES OF NOTES WITH A DENOMINATION OF LESS THAN EURO 50,000 TO BE LISTED AND ADMITTED TO TRADING ON A REGULATED MARKET OR REGULATED MARKETS AND/OR OFFERED TO THE PUBLIC IN THE EUROPEAN ECONOMIC AREA

Final Terms dated [•]

[LOGO, if document is printed]

COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER

Euro 125,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme for the issue of *Obligations Foncières* Due from one month from the date of original issue

SERIES NO: [•]

TRANCHE NO: [•] [Brief Description and Amount of *Obligations Foncières*] Issued by: COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER (the "Issuer")

Issue Price: [•] per cent.

[Name(s) of Dealer(s)]

[The Base Prospectus referred to below (as completed by these Final Terms) has been prepared on the basis that, except as provided in sub-paragraph (ii) below, any offer of Notes in any Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (2003/71/EC) (each, a "**Relevant Member State**") will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Directive, as implemented in that Relevant Member State, from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of the Notes. Accordingly any person making or intending to make an offer of the Notes may only do so in:

(i) in circumstances in which no obligation arises for the Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive, in each case, in relation to such offer; or

(ii) in those Public Offer Jurisdictions mentioned in Paragraph 37 of Part A below, provided such person is one

of the persons mentioned in Paragraph 37 of Part A below and that such offer is made during the Offer Period specified for such purpose therein.

Neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has authorised, nor do they authorise, the making of any offer of Notes in any other circumstances] [Include this legend where a non-exempt offer of Notes is anticipated].

[The Base Prospectus referred to below (as completed by these Final Terms) has been prepared on the basis that any offer of Notes in any Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (2003/71/EC) (each, a "**Relevant Member State**") will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Prospectus Directive, as implemented in that Relevant Member State, from the requirement to publish a prospectus for offers of the Notes. Accordingly any person making or intending to make an offer in that Relevant Member State of the Notes may only do so in circumstances in which no obligation arises for the Issuer or any Dealer to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive, in each case, in relation to such offer. Neither the Issuer nor any Dealer has authorised, nor do they authorise, the making of any offer of Notes in any other circumstances] [Include this legend where an exempt offer of Notes is anticipated].

PART A - CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Base Prospectus dated $[\bullet]$ which received visa n° $[\bullet]$ from the *Autorité des marchés financiers* (the "**AMF**") on $[\bullet]$ [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated $[\bullet]$ which received visa n° $[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]$] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive (Directive 2003/71/EC) (the "**Prospectus Directive**").

This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. The Base Prospectus [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus] [is] [are] available for viewing on the website of the AMF, and copies may be obtained from Compagnie de Financement Foncier, 4, Quai de Bercy, 94224 Charenton Cedex, France.

The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under a [Prospectus and/or an Offering Circular] with an earlier date.

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "Conditions") set forth in the [Prospectus/Offering Circular] dated [original date] [approved by the Luxembourg Stock Exchange/Commission de surveillance du secteur financier in Luxembourg / [which received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the Autorité des marchés financiers ("AMF") on [•] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus] [approved by the Luxembourg Stock Exchange/Commission de surveillance du secteur financier in Luxembourg] / [which received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]$ dated $[\bullet]$. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive (Directive 2003/71/EC) (the "Prospectus Directive") and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus dated [current date] which received visa n°[•] from the AMF on [•] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated [•] which received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]$, which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive, save in respect of the Conditions which are extracted from the [Prospectus/Offering Circular] dated [original date] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus] dated [•] and are attached hereto. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the [Prospectus/Offering Circular] dated [original date] and the Base Prospectus dated [current date] which received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]$ [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated [•] which received visa n°[•] from the AMF on [•]]. The Base Prospectus/Offering Circular [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus] are available for viewing at the office of the Fiscal Agent or each of the

Paying Agents and, if relevant, on the website of the AMF, and copies may be obtained from [Compagnie de Financement Foncier 4, Quai de Bercy, 94224 Charenton Cedex, France].

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Note that the numbering should remain as set out below, even if "Not Applicable" is indicated for individual paragraphs or sub-paragraphs. Italics denote directions for completing the Final Terms.]

[When adding any other final terms or information in these Final Terms consideration should be given as to whether such terms or information constitute a "significant new factor" and consequently triggers the need for a supplement to the Base Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.]

1	Issuer:	Compagnie de Financement Foncier
2	(i) Series Number:	[•]
	(ii) [Tranche Number:	[•]
	(If fungible with an existing Series, details of that Series, including the date on which the Notes become fungible.)]	
3	Specified Currency or Currencies:	[•]
4	Aggregate Nominal Amount:	
	(i) Series:	[•]
	(ii) [Tranche:	[•]]
5	Issue Price:	[•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [<i>insert date</i>],(<i>if applicable</i>)]
6	Specified Denominations:	[•] (one denomination only for Dematerialised Notes) [*]
7	(i) Issue Date:	[•]
	(ii) Interest Commencement Date:	[Specify/Issue Date/Not Applicable]
8	Maturity Date:	[specify date or (for Floating Rate Notes) Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to the relevant month and year]
9	Interest Basis:	<pre>[[•] per cent. Fixed Rate] [[specify reference rate] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate] [Zero Coupon] [Index Linked Interest] [Other (specify)] [(further particulars specified below)]</pre>
		[(further particulars specified below)]

^{*} Notes (including Notes denominated in Sterling) in respect of which the issue proceeds are to be accepted by the Issuer in the United Kingdom or whose issue otherwise constitutes a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA and having a maturity of less than one year must have a minimum denomination of Sterling 100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies).

10	Rede	mption/Payment Basis [*] :	[Redemption at par] [Index Linked Redemption] [Dual Currency] [Partly Paid] [Instalment] [Other (<i>specify</i>)]
11	Chan	ge of Interest or Redemption/Payment Basis:	[Specify details of any provision for convertibility of Notes into another interest or redemption/payment basis]
12		Call Options:	[Investor Put] [Issuer Call] [<i>(further particulars specified below)</i>]
13	(i)	Status of the Notes:	[Obligations Foncières]
14	(ii) Meth	Dates of the corporate authorisations for issuance of Notes obtained:	Decision of the <i>Conseil d'administration</i> of Compagnie de Financement Foncier dated [•] authorising the issue of the Notes and authorising, <i>inter alios</i> , its <i>directeur général</i> and its <i>directeur général délégué</i> to sign and execute all documents in relation to the issue of Notes, and decision of the <i>Conseil</i> <i>d'administration</i> of the Issuer dated [•] authorising the quarterly programme of borrowings which benefit from the <i>privilège</i> referred to in Article L. 515-19 of the French <i>Code monétaire et financier</i> up to and including Euro [•] billion for the [•] quarter of 200[•]. [Syndicated/Non-syndicated]
		IONS RELATING TO INTEREST (IF ANY) PAYA	
15		d Rate Note Provisions Rate [(s)] of Interest:	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (<i>If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph</i>) [•] per cent. per annum [payable [annually/semi-annually/quarterly/monthly] in arrear]
	(ii)	Interest Payment Date(s):	[•] in each year [adjusted in accordance with [specify Business Day Convention and any applicable Business Centre(s) for the definition of "Business Day"]/not adjusted] (Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the date and place of

^{*} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will constitute derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

payment, to which item 25 relates)

[•] per [•] in nominal amount

[Insert particulars of any initial or final broken interest amounts which do not correspond with the Fixed Coupon Amount [(s)] and the Interest Payment Date(s) to which they relate]

[30/360/Actual/Actual[ICMA]/FBF/ISDA/ Other] [Adjusted/Unadjusted]

[•] in each year (insert regular Interest Payment Dates, ignoring Issue Date or Maturity Date in the case of a long or short first or last Coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is Actual/Actual (ICMA))

(vii) Other terms relating to the method of calculating interest for Fixed Rate Notes: [

16 Floating Rate Provisions

(iii)

(iv)

(v)

(vi)

- (i) Interest Period(s):
- (ii) Specified Interest Payment Dates:

Fixed Coupon Amount [(s)]:

Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):

Determination Date(s) (Condition 5(a)):

Broken Amount(s):

(iii) Business Day Convention:

- (iv) Interest Period Date:
- (v) Business Centre(s) (Condition 5(a)):
- (vi) Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined:
- (vii) Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and Interest Amount(s) (if not the Calculation Agent):
- (viii)
 Screen
 Rate
 Determination

 (Condition 5(c)(iii)(C)):
 [•]

 •
 Reference Rate:
 [•]
- Interest Determination Date:

[Not Applicable/give details]

[Applicable/Not Applicable] (*If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph*)

[•]

[•]

[Following **Business** Convention/ Day Except Following Business Day the Following Convention/Preceding Month Business Day Convention/other (give details)]. (Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the date and place of payment, to which item 25 relates)

[•] (not applicable unless different from Interest Payment Date)

[•]

[•]

[Screen RateDetermination/FBFDetermination/ISDADetermination/other(give details)]

[[•] [TARGET] Business Days in [specify city] for [specify currency] prior to [the first day in

each Interest Accrual Period/each Interest Payment Date][, subject to adjustment in accordance with [Following Business Day Convention/ Following Business Day Except the Following Month Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/other (give details)].]

•	Relevant Screen Page:	[•]
(ix)	FBF Determination (Condition 5(c)(iii)(A)):	
•	Floating Rate:	[•]
•	Floating Rate Determination Date (<i>Date de Détermination du Taux Variable</i>):	[•]
•	FBF Definitions: (if different from those set out in the Conditions):	[•]
(x)	ISDA Determination (Condition 5(c)(iii)(B)):	
•	Floating Rate Option:	[•]
•	Designated Maturity:	[•]
•	Reset Date:	[•]
•	ISDA Definitions: (if different from those set out in the Conditions)	[•]
(xi)	Margin(s):	[+/-] [•] per cent. per annum
(xii)	Minimum Rate of Interest:	[Not Applicable] / [•] per cent. per annum
(xiii)	Maximum Rate of Interest:	[Not Applicable] / [•] per cent. per annum
(xiv)	Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):	[•]
(xv)	Fall back provisions, rounding provisions, denominator and any other terms relating to the method of calculating interest on Floating Rate Notes, if different from those set out in the Conditions:	[•]
Zero	Coupon Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)
(i)	Amortisation Yield (Condition 6(e)):	[•] per cent. per annum
(ii)	Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):	[•]
(iii)	Any other formula/basis of determining amount payable:	[•]
	E Linked Interest Note/other variable-linked	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If Not Applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)
(i)	Index/Formula/other variable:	[Give or annex details]

17

18

(ii)	Calculation Agent responsible for calculating the	
	interest due:	

- (iii) Provisions for determining Coupon where calculated by reference to Index and/or Formula and/or other variable:
- (iv) Interest Period(s):

[•]

[•]

[•][•][subject to adjustment in accordance with [Following Business Day Convention/ Following Business Day Except the Following Month Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/other (give details)]]

Convention/

(If

Not

sub-

the

(give

(v) Provisions for determining Coupon where calculation by reference to Index and/or Formula an/or other variable is impossible or impracticable or other wise disrupted: [•] Interest Determination Date(s): (vi) [•] (vii) Specified Interest Payment Dates: [•] (viii) Business Day Convention: [Following Business Day Following **Business** Day Except Following Month Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/other details)]. (Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the place of payment, to which item 25 relates) Business Centre(s) (Condition 5(a)): [•] (ix) (x) Minimum Rate of Interest: [Not Applicable]/[•] per cent. per annum (xi) Maximum Rate of Interest: [Not Applicable]/[•] per cent. per annum Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)): (xii) [•] **Dual Currency Note Provisions*** [Applicable/Not Applicable] *Applicable, delete the remaining* paragraphs of this paragraph) (i) Rate of Exchange/Method of calculating Rate of Exchange: [*Give details*] (ii) Calculation Agent, if any, responsible for calculating the principal and/or interest due: [•] Provisions applicable where calculation by (iii) reference to Rate of Exchange impossible or impracticable: [•]

19

If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will constitute derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

	(iv)	Person at whose option Specified Currency(-ies) is/are payable:	[•]
	PROVISI	ONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION	
20	Call	Option	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)
	(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s):	[•]
	(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note and method, if any, of calculation of such amount(s):	[•] per Note [of [•] Specified Denomination]
	(iii)	If redeemable in part:	[•]
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount to be redeemed:	[•]
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount to be redeemed:	[•]
	(iv)	Notice period:	[•]
21	Put (Dption	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)
	(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s):	[•]
	(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note and method, if any, of calculation of such amount(s):	[•] per Note of [•] Specified Denomination
	(iii)	Notice Period:	[•]
22	Final	Redemption Amount of each Note [*]	[[•] per Note of [[•] Specified Denomination/] Aggregate Nominal Amount/Other/See Appendix]
		ses where the Final Redemption Amount is Index- ed or other variable-linked:	
	(i)	Index/Formula/variable:	[give or annex details]
	(ii)	Calculation Agent responsible for calculating the Final Redemption Amount:	[•]
	(iii)	Provisions for determining Final Redemption Amount where calculated by reference to Index and/or Formula and/or other variable:	[•]
	(iv)	Determination Date(s):	[•]
	(v)	Provisions for determining Final Redemption Amount where calculation by reference to Index and/or Formula and/or other variable is impossible or impracticable or otherwise disrupted:	[•]
		- *	.,

^{*} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will constitute derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

(vi)	Payment Date:	[•]
(vii)	Minimum Final Redemption Amount :	[•]
(viii)	Maximum Final Redemption Amount :	[•]

23 Early Redemption Amount

Early Redemption Amount(s) of each Note payable on redemption for taxation reasons or on any early redemption and/or the method of calculating the same (if required or if different from that set out in the Conditions):

[Not Applicable/[•]]

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

24	Form	n of Notes:	[Dematerialised Notes/ Materialised Notes] (Materialised Notes are only in bearer form) [Delete as appropriate]
	(i)	Form of Dematerialised Notes:	[Not Applicable/specify whether Bearer dematerialised form (<i>au porteur</i>) / Administered Registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif administré</i>) / Fully Registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif pur</i>)]
	(ii)	Registration Agent:	[Not Applicable/Applicable] if applicable give name and details] (note that a registration agent must be appointed in relation to Fully Registered Dematerialised Notes only)
	(iii)	Temporary Global Certificate:	[Not Applicable/Temporary Global Certificate exchangeable for Definitive Materialised Notes on [•] (the " Exchange Date "), being 40 days after the Issue Date subject to postponement as specified in the Temporary Global Certificate]
	(iv)	Applicable TEFRA exemption:	[C Rules/D Rules/Not Applicable] (Only applicable to Materialised Notes)
25	Fina	ncial Centre(s) (Condition 7(h)) or other special	
	provi	isions relating to Payment Dates:	[Not Applicable/Give details]. (Note that this item relates to the date and place of payment, and not interest period end dates, to which items 15(ii), 16(iii) and 18(viii) relate)
	Adju	sted Payment Date (Condition 7(h)):	[The next following business day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which such event such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding business day.] [The immediately preceding business day]/[Other [*]]

In the market practice, if any date for payment in respect of Fixed Rate Notes, Receipt or Coupon is not a business day, the holder shall not be entitled to payment until the next following business day (as defined in Condition 7(h)).

26	Talons for future Coupons or Receipts to be attached to Definitive Materialised Notes (and dates on which such Talons mature):	[Yes/No/Not Applicable. <i>If yes, give details</i>] (Only applicable <i>to Materialised Notes</i>)
27	Details relating to Partly Paid Notes: amount of each payment comprising the Issue Price and date on which each payment is to be made [and consequences (if any) of failure to pay]:	[Not Applicable/give details]
28	Details relating to Instalment Notes: amount of each instalment, date on which each payment is to be made:	[Not Applicable/give details]
29	Redenomination, renominalisation and reconventioning provisions:	[Not Applicable/The provisions [in Condition 1(d)] [annexed to this Final Terms] apply]
30	Consolidation provisions:	[Not Applicable/The provisions [in Condition 13(b)] [annexed to this Final Terms] apply]
31	Representation of holders of Notes [*] <i>Masse</i> (Condition 10)	[Applicable/Not Applicable/Condition 10 replaced by the full provisions of French <i>Code de commerce</i> relating to the <i>Masse</i>] <i>(Note that: (i) in respect of any Tranche of</i> <i>Notes issued outside France, Condition 10 may</i> <i>be waived, amended or supplemented, and (ii)</i> <i>in respect of any Tranche of Notes issued inside</i> <i>France, Condition 10 must be waived in its</i> <i>entirely and replaced by the provisions of</i> <i>French</i> Code de commerce relating to the Masse. If Condition 10 (as it may be amended <i>or supplemented) applies or if the full</i> <i>provisions of French</i> Code de commerce <i>apply,</i> <i>insert details of Representative and Alternative</i> <i>Representative and remuneration, if any).</i>
32	Other final terms:	[Not Applicable/give details] (When adding any other final terms consideration should be given as to whether such terms constitute a "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Base Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)

DISTRIBUTION

33

(i) If syndicated, names and addresses of Managers and underwriting commitments:

[Not Applicable/give names, addresses and underwriting commitments]

(Include names and addresses of entities agreeing to underwrite the issue on a firm commitment basis and names and addresses of

^{*} The provisions of the French Code de commerce relating to the Masse of holders of Notes are applicable in full to French domestic issues of Notes. Pursuant to Article L. 228-90 of the French Code de commerce, the Masse provisions contained in the French Code de commerce are NOT applicable to international issues (emprunt émis à l'étranger); accordingly international issues may have no Masse provisions at all or the Masse provisions contained in the French Code de commerce may be varied along the lines of the provisions of Condition 10

the entities agreeing to place the issue without a firm commitment or on a "best efforts" basis if such entities are not the same as the Managers.)

	(ii) Date of [Subscription] Agreement:	[•]
	(iii) Stabilising Manager(s) (if any):	[Not Applicable/give name]
34	If non-syndicated, name and address of Dealer:	[Not Applicable/give name]
35	Total commision and concession:	[•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount.
36	Additional selling restrictions:	[Not Applicable/give details]
37	Non-exempt offer:	[Not Applicable] [An offer of the Notes may be made by the Managers [and [<i>specify</i> , <i>if</i> <i>applicable</i>]] other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in [<i>specify relevant</i> <i>Member State(s) - which must be jurisdictions</i> <i>where the Prospectus and any supplements</i> <i>have been passported</i>] (" Public Offer Jurisdictions ") during the period from [<i>specify date</i>] until [<i>specify date</i>] (" Offer Period "). See further Paragraph 2 of Part B below.

PURPOSE OF FINAL TERMS

These Final Terms comprise the final terms required for issue [and] [public offer in the Public Offer Jurisdictions] [and] [admission to trading on [*specify relevant regulated market*] of the Notes described herein] pursuant to the Euro 125,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme of Compagnie de Financement Foncier.

RESPONSIBILITY

The Issuer accepts responsibility for the information contained in these Final Terms. $[[\bullet]$ has been extracted from $[\bullet]$. The Issuer confirms that such information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware, and is able to ascertain from information published by $[\bullet]$, no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced inaccurate or misleading.]

Signed on behalf of the Issuer:

Duly represented by:

PART B - OTHER INFORMATION

1. RISK FACTORS

[[Insert any risk factors that are material to the Notes being offered and/or listed and admitted to trading in order to assess the market risk associated with these Notes and that may affect the Issuer's ability to fulfil its obligations under the Notes which are not covered under "Risk Factors" in the Base Prospectus. If any such additional risk factors need to be included consideration should be given as to whether they constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Base Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.] [Where the underlying is an index need to include the name of the index and a description if composed by the Issuer and if the index is not composed by the Issuer need to include details of where the information about the index can be obtained. Where the underlying is not an index need to include equivalent information.]

2. LISTING

(i)	Admission to trading:	[Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on [<i>specify</i> <i>relevant regulated market</i>] with effect from [•].] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on [<i>specify relevant regulated market</i>]] with effect from [•].] [Not Applicable.] (Where documenting a fungible issue, need to indicate that original securities are already listed and admitted to trading.)
(ii)	Additional publication of the Base Prospectus and Final Terms:	Condition 15 which provides that the Base Prospectus and Final Terms of Notes listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market will be published on the website of the AMF. Please provide for additional methods of publication in respect of a listing and admission to trading on a Regulated Market other than Euronext Paris S.A.
(iii)	Regulated markets or equivalent markets on which, to the knowledge of the issuer, securities of the same class of the securities to be offered or admitted to trading are already admitted to trading:	[•]

3. TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER

	Price:
01101	11100.

[Issue Price][specify]

Conditions to which the offer is subject:

[Not Applicable/give details]

Required for derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies. See footnote ** below.

^{**} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will be derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

Description of the application process:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Description of possibility to reduce subscriptions and manner for refunding excess amount paid by applicants:	[Not Applicable/give detail]
Details of the minimum and/or maximum amount of application:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Details of the method and time limits for paying up and delivering the Notes:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Manner in and date on which results of the offer are to be made public:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Procedure for exercise of any right of pre- emption, negotiability of subscription rights and treatment of subscription rights not exercised:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Categories of potential investors to which the Notes are offered and whether tranche(s) have been reserved for certain countries:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Process for notification to applicants of the amount allotted and the indication whether dealing may begin before notification is made:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Amount of any expenses and taxes specifically charged to the subscriber or purchaser:	[Not Applicable/give details]
Name(s) and address(es), to the extent known to the Issuer, of the placers in the various countries where the offer takes place.	[None/give details]
RATINGS	
Ratings:	The Programme has been rated Aaa by Moody's Investors Service and AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.

For Moody's Investors Service, Notes issued under the Programme are deemed to have the same rating as the Programme, investors are invited to check on a regular basis the rating assigned to the Programme which is publicly disclosed via Moody's Investors Service rating desk or moodys.com.

4.

The Notes issued under the Programme will be rated AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services^{*} and by Fitch Ratings^{**}.

(The above disclosure should reflect the rating allocated to Notes of the type being issued under the Programme generally or, where the issue has been specifically rated, that rating.)

5. [NOTIFICATION

The *Autorité des marchés financiers* in France [has been requested to provide/has provided - include first alternative for an issue which is contemporaneous with the establishment or update of the Programme and the second alternative for subsequent issues] the [*include names of competent authorities of host Member States*] with a certificate of approval attesting that the Base Prospectus has been drawn up in accordance with the Prospectus Directive.]

6. [INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE [ISSUE/OFFER]

Need to include a description of any interest, including conflicting ones, that is material to the issue/offer, detailing the persons involved and the nature of the interest. May be satisfied by the inclusion of the following statement:

["Save as discussed in ["Subscription and Sale"] so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer."]

[(When adding any other description, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

7. REASONS FOR THE OFFER, ESTIMATED NET PROCEEDS AND TOTAL EXPENSES

(i) Reasons for the offer:	[•] (See "Use of Proceeds" wording in Base Prospectus – if reasons for offer different from making profit and/or hedging certain risks will need to include
[(ii)] Estimated net proceeds:	those reasons here.)] [•] (If proceeds are intended for more than one use will need to split out and present in order of priority. If proceeds insufficient to fund all proposed uses state amount and sources of other funding.)
[(iii)] Estimated total expenses:	[•] [Include breakdown of expenses.] (If the Notes are derivative securities to which Annex 12 of the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies it is only necessary to include disclosure of net proceeds and total expenses at (ii) and (iii) above where disclosure is included at (i) above.)

^{*} An obligation rated "AAA" has the highest rating assigned by Standard & Poor's Rating Services. The obligor capacity to meet its financial commitment on the obligation is extremely strong (source: Standard & Poor's Ratings Services). A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency without notice.

^{* &}quot;AAA" ratings denote the lowest expectation of credit risk. They are assigned only in case of exceptionally strong capacity for timely payment of financial commitments. This capacity is highly unlikely to be adversely affected by foreseeable events (source: Fitch Ratings).

8. [*Fixed Rate Notes only* – YIELD Indication of yield:

[•]

Calculated as [include details of method of calculation in summary form] on the Issue Date. As set out above, the yield is calculated at the Issue Date on the basis of the Issue Price. It is not an indication of future yield.]

9. [*Floating Rate Notes only* - HISTORIC INTEREST RATES

Details of historic [LIBOR/EURIBOR/other] rates can be obtained from [Reuters].]

10. [*Index-Linked or other variable-linked Notes only* – PERFORMANCE OF INDEX/FORMULA/OTHER VARIABLE, EXPLANATION OF EFFECT ON VALUE OF INVESTMENT AND ASSOCIATED RISKS AND OTHER INFORMATION CONCERNING THE UNDERLYING ***

Need to include details of where past and future performance and volatility of the index/formula/other variable can be obtained and a clear and comprehensive explanation of how the value of the investment is affected by the underlying and the circumstances when the risks are most evident and any settlement disruption events that affect the underlying. [Where the underlying is an index need to include the name of the index and a description if composed by the Issuer and if the index is not composed by the Issuer need to include details of where the information about the index can be obtained. Where the underlying is not an index need to include equivalent information. Include other information concerning the underlying required by Paragraph 4.2 of Annex 12 of the Prospectus Directive Regulation.]*]

[(When completing this paragraph, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

The Issuer [intends to provide post-issuance information [*specify what information will be reported and where it can be obtained*]] [does not intend to provide post-issuance information]*.

11. [*Dual Currency Notes only* – PERFORMANCE OF RATE[S] OF EXCHANGE AND EXPLANATION OF EFFECT ON VALUE OF INVESTMENT

Need to include details of where past and future performance and volatility of the relevant rate[s] can be obtained, the underlying on which it is based and of the method used to relate the two, a clear and comprehensive explanation of how the value of the investment is affected by the underlying and the circumstances when the risks are most evident and any settlement disruption events that affect the underlying. Include details of rules with relation to events concerning the underlying.]

[(When completing this paragraph, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

Required for derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies. See footnote ** below.

^{**} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will be derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

For derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies, please complete instead paragraph 12 below relating to explanation of effect on value of investment, return on derivatives securities and information concerning the underlying.

12. [*Derivatives only* – EXPLANATION OF EFFECT ON VALUE OF INVESTMENT, RETURN ON DERIVATIVES SECURITIES AND INFORMATION CONCERNING THE UNDERLYING*]

EXPLANATION OF EFFECT ON VALUE OF INVESTMENT

Need to include a clear and comprehensive explanation of how the value of the investment is affected by the underlying and the circumstances when the risks are most evident.

INFORMATION CONCERNING THE UNDERLYING

- a statement setting out the type of the underlying and details of where information on the underlying can be obtained:	[•]
- an indication where information about the past and the further performance of the underlying and its volatility can be obtained	[•]
 where the underlying is an index: the name of the index and a description of the index if it is composed by the issuer. If the index is not composed by the issuer, where information about the index can be obtained: 	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
- where the underlying is an interest rate:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
• a description of the interest rate: - others:	[•] [Applicable/Not Applicable]
• where the underlying does not fall within the categories specified above the securities note shall contain equivalent information:	[•]
- where the underlying is a basket of underlyings:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
• disclosure of the relevant weightings of each underlying in the basket:	[•]
A description of any market disruption or settlement disruption events that affect the underlying:	[•]
Adjustment rules with relation to events concerning the underlying:]	[•]

- an indication of the intent of the Issuer regarding the providing of post-issuance information and where the intent of the Issuer is to report such information, an indication of the type of information

A10746460

123

^{*} Required for derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies. See footnote ** below.

^{**} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will be derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

	reported and where it can be obtained:	[•]
13.	OPERATIONAL INFORMATION	
	ISIN Code:	[•]
	Common Code:	[•]
	Depositaries:	
	(i) Euroclear France to act as Central Depositary	[Yes/No]
	(ii) Common Depositary for Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream Luxembourg	[Yes/No]
	Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg and the relevant identification number(s):	[Not Applicable/give name(s) and number(s)]
	Delivery:	Delivery [against/free of] payment
	The Agents appointed in respect of the Notes are:	[•]
	Names and addresses of additional Paying Agent(s) (if any):	[•]
	The aggregate principal amount of Notes issued has been translated into Euro at the rate of <i>[currency]</i> [•] per Euro 1. 00, producing a sum of:	[Not Applicable/Euro [•]] (Only applicable for Notes

not denominated in Euro)

CERTIFICATE OF THE SPECIFIC CONTROLLER RELATING TO THE DEBENTURE ISSUE AMOUNTING TO [•] PURSUANT TO ARTICLES R.515-13 AND L.515-30 OF THE FRENCH MONETARY AND FINANCIAL CODE

[Only applicable if the amount of Notes issued equals or exceeds Euro 500,000,000 or its equivalent in any other currency]

To the Directors of Compagnie de Financement Foncier,

In our capacity as Specific Controller of your company and pursuant to the provisions set forth in Articles R.515-13 and L.515-30 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, we hereby set out our certification regarding compliance with the rule provided for in Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code within the framework of any issue of mortgage debentures with a unit value of at least [•].

In a decision dated $[\bullet]$, the Board of Directors of Compagnie de Financement Foncier set the maximum ceiling for the programme for issuing funding that qualify for the privileged right laid down by Article L.515-19 of the French Monetary and Financial Code at EUR $[\bullet]$ billion, for the period from $[\bullet]$ to $[\bullet]$, 200 $[\bullet]$.

Within the scope of this quarterly issue programme, in a decision dated $[\bullet]$, 200 $[\bullet]$, the $[\bullet]$ of Compagnie de Financement Foncier approved a new issue of funds qualifying for the preferential rights set forth in Article L.515-19 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, for an amount of $[\bullet]$.

Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code states that the total amount of assets held by sociétés de crédit foncier (special-purpose real estate credit institutions) must be greater than the amount of liabilities which qualify for the privileged right mentioned in Article L.515-19 of said code. Our responsability is to certify the compliance of the current transaction with this rule.

Compliance with this rule, after taking into account the aforementioned debenture issue, was verified on the basis of estimated and forecasted financial data, drawn up under the responsability of your Board of Directors. The forecasted financial data were drawn up on the basis of assumptions which reflect the position that you deemed to be most probable as of the date of the present issue. This information is presented in an appendix to this report.

We performed our review in accordance with the procedures issued from the professional rules and practises of the Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes (National Association of Statutory Auditors) that are applicable to this type of assignment. These procedures, based on such financial information, were carried out in order to verify compliance with the rule laid down by Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code and with the methods of calculating the hedge ratio provided for in Regulation n° 99-10 of the French Banking and Financial Regulations Committee.

Our work has also required that we plan and prepare our review leading to an assessment of the fair presentation of the estimated and the forecasted financial data, drawn up as of the closest date of the present issue, with regard to its consistency, plausibility and relevance, with a view to checking compliance with the rule provided for in Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code. Regarding the forecasted financial data, we have assessed the assumptions used and their statement in figures, considering that, as the forecasts are, by their nature, uncertain, the actual results could differ significantly from the forecasted data presented.

Based on our work, we have no comments to make as regards compliance by Compagnie de Financement Foncier with Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, which states that the amount of

assets must be greater than the amount of preferential liabilities, after taking into account the aforementioned issue.

Paris, [•], 200[•]

The Specific Controller

CAILLIAU DEDOUIT ET ASSOCIES

Laurent BRUN



APPENDIX

Figures after taking into account the debentures issues for the period from $[\bullet]$ $[\bullet]$ to $[\bullet]$ $[\bullet]$ including the present issue of $[\bullet]$ (value date $[\bullet][\bullet]$)

In million of EUR	Estimated figures	Forecasted Figures
	As of [•] [•]	As of [•] [•]
Total application of funds	[•]	[•]
Total sources of funds that qualify for the privileged right mentioned in Article L. 515-19 of the French Monetary and Financial Code	[•]	[•]

The original certificate in French reads :

Messieurs les Administrateurs de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier,

En notre qualité de contrôleur spécifique de votre société et en exécution des dispositions prévues par les articles R.515-13 et L.515-30 du Code monétaire et financier, nous devons établir une attestation du respect de la règle prévue à l'article L.515-20 de ce Code, dans le cadre de toute émission d'obligations foncières d'une valeur unitaire au moins égale à EUR 500 millions.

Par décision en date du [•] 200[•], le conseil d'administration de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier a fixé le plafond maximum du programme d'émissions de ressources bénéficiant du privilège institué par l'article L.515-19 du Code monétaire et financier, à [•] milliards, pour la période allant du [•] au [•] 200[•].

Dans le cadre de ce programme trimestriel d'émissions, par décision en date du [•], le [•] de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier a autorisé le lancement d'une nouvelle émission de ressources bénéficiant du privilège institué par l'article L.515-19 du Code monétaire et financier, pour un montant de [•].

L'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier dispose que le montant total des éléments d'actif des sociétés de crédit foncier doit être supérieur au montant des éléments de passif bénéficiant du privilège mentionné à l'article L.515-19 de ce même Code. Il nous appartient d'attester du respect de cette règle au titre de la présente opération.

Le respect de cette règle, après prise en compte de l'émission visée ci-dessus, a été vérifié sur la base d'informations financières estimées et prévisionnelles établies sous la responsabilité de votre conseil d'administration. Les informations financières prévisionnelles ont été établies à partir des hypothèses traduisant la situation future que vous avez estimée la plus probable à la date de la présente émission. Ces informations sont présentées en annexe à la présente attestation.

Nous avons effectué nos travaux sur la base des diligences que nous avons estimé nécessaires au regard de la doctrine professionnelle de la Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes relative à cette mission. Ces diligences sont destinées à vérifier, sur la base des informations financières établies, le respect de la règle prévue par l'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier et les modalités de calcul du ratio de couverture prévues par les dispositions du règlement n°99-10 du Comité de la Réglementation Bancaire et Financière.

Nos diligences ont notamment consisté à examiner le processus d'élaboration des informations financières estimées et prévisionnelles, établies à la date la plus proche de celle de la présente émission, afin d'en vérifier la cohérence dans la perspective de contrôler le respect de la règle prévue à l'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier. En ce qui concerne les informations prévisionnelles, nous avons pris connaissance des hypothèses retenues et vérifié leur traduction chiffrée, étant rappelé que, s'agissant de prévisions présentant par nature un caractère incertain, les réalisations différeront parfois de manière significative des informations prévisionnelles établies.

Sur la base de nos travaux, nous n'avons pas d'observation à formuler sur le respect, par la Compagnie de Financement Foncier, de l'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier stipulant

que le montant des éléments d'actif doit être supérieur au montant des éléments de passif privilégiés, après prise en compte de la présente émission visée ci-dessus.

Paris, le [•] 200[•]

Le Contrôleur Spécifique

CAILLIAU DEDOUIT ET ASSOCIES

Laurent BRUN



ANNEXE

Montants après prise en compte des émissions obligataires réalisées du [•] [•] au [•] [•], y compris la présente émission de [•] (date de règlement [•] [•])

En million d'euros	Estimé	Prévisionnel
	Au [•] [•]	Au [•] [•]
Total des emplois	[•]	[•]
Total des ressources bénéficiant du privilège mentionné à l'article L. 515- 19 du Code monétaire et financier	[•]	[•]

FORM OF FINAL TERMS 2

PRO FORMA FINAL TERMS FOR USE IN CONNECTION WITH ISSUES OF NOTES WITH A DENOMINATION OF AT LEAST EURO 50,000 TO BE LISTED AND ADMITTED TO TRADING ON AN E.U. REGULATED MARKET

Final Terms dated [•]

[LOGO, if document is printed]

COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER

Euro 125,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme for the issue of *Obligations Foncières* Due from one month from the date of original issue

SERIES NO: [•] TRANCHE NO: [•] [Brief Description and Amount of *Obligations Foncières*] Issued by: COMPAGNIE DE FINANCEMENT FONCIER (the "Issuer")

Issue Price: [•] per cent.

[Name(s) of Dealer(s)]

PART A - CONTRACTUAL TERMS

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Base Prospectus dated [•] which has received visa n° [•] from the *Autorité des marchés financiers* (the "**AMF**") on [•] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated [•] which has received visa n° [•] from the AMF on [•]] which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive (Directive 2003/71/EC) (the "**Prospectus Directive**").

This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive and must be read in conjunction with such Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the Base Prospectus [as so supplemented]. The Base Prospectus [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus] [is] [are] available for viewing at the office of the Fiscal Agent or each of the Paying Agents and on the website of the AMF, and copies may be obtained from [Compagnie de Financement Foncier, 4, Quai de Bercy, 94224 Charenton Cedex, France].

The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under an Prospectus and/or Offering Circular with an earlier date.

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "Conditions") set forth in the [Prospectus/Offering Circular] dated [original date] [approved by the Luxembourg Stock Exchange/Commission de surveillance du secteur financier in Luxembourg / [which received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the Autorité des marchés financiers ("AMF") on [•] and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated [•] [approved by the Luxembourg Stock Exchange/Commission de surveillance du secteur financier in Luxembourg] / [which received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]$]. This document constitutes the Final Terms of the Notes described herein for the purposes of Article 5.4 of the Prospectus Directive (Directive 2003/71/EC) (the "Prospectus Directive") and must be read in conjunction with the Base Prospectus dated [current date] which has received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]$ [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated $[\bullet]$ which has received visa $n^{\circ}[\bullet]$ from the AMF on $[\bullet]]$, which [together] constitute[s] a base prospectus for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive, save in respect of the Conditions which are extracted from the [Base Prospectus/Offering Circular] dated [original date] [and the supplement to the Base Prospectus dated [•]] and are attached hereto. Full information on the Issuer and the offer of the Notes is only available on the basis of the combination of these Final Terms and the [Prospectus/Offering Circular] dated [original date] and the Base Prospectus dated [current date] [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus dated [•]]. The Base Prospectus/Offering Circular [and the supplement(s) to the Base Prospectus] are available for viewing at the office of the Fiscal Agent or each of the Paying Agents and on the website of the AMF, and copies may be obtained from Compagnie de Financement Foncier, 4, Quai de Bercy, 94224 Charenton, France.

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Note that the numbering should remain as set out below, even if "Not Applicable" is indicated for individual paragraphs or sub-paragraphs. Italics denote directions for completing the Final Terms.]

[When completing any final terms, or adding any other final terms or information, consideration should be given as to whether such terms or information constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Base Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.]

1	Issuer		Compagnie de Financement Foncier
2	(i)	Series Number:	[•]
	(ii)	[Tranche Number:	[•]
		ngible with an existing Series, details of that Series, ding the date on which the Notes become fungible.)]	
3	Speci	fied Currency or Currencies:	[•]
4	Aggre to trac	egate Nominal Amount of Notes listed and admitted ding:	
	(i)	Series:	[•]
	(ii)	[Tranche:	[•]]
5	Issue	Price:	[•] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [<i>insert date</i>] (<i>if applicable</i>)]
6	Speci	fied Denominations:	 [•] (one denomination only for Dematerialised Notes)[*]

^{*} Notes (including Notes denominated in sterling) in respect of which the issue proceeds are to be accepted by the Issuer in the United Kingdom or whose issue otherwise constitutes a contravention of section 19 of the FSMA and having a maturity of less than one year must have a minimum denomination of Sterling 100,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies).

7	(i)	Issue Date:	[•]
	(ii)	Interest Commencement Date:	[Specify/Issue Date/Not Applicable]
8	Matu	rity Date:	[specify date or (for Floating Rate Notes) Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to the relevant month and year]
9	Intere	est Basis:	[[•] per cent. Fixed Rate]
			[[<i>specify reference rate</i>] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate]
			[Zero Coupon]
			[Index Linked Interest]
			[Other (<i>specify</i>)]
			[(further particulars specified below)]
10	Rede	mption/Payment Basis [*] :	[Redemption at par]
			[Index Linked Redemption]
			[Dual Currency]
			[Partly Paid]
			[Instalment]
			[Other (specify)]
11	Change of Interest or Redemption/Payment Basis:		[Specify details of any provision for convertibility of Notes into another interest or redemption/payment basis]
12	Put/C	Call Options:	[Investor Put]
			[Issuer Call]
			[(further particulars specified below)]
13	(i)	Status of the Notes:	[Obligations Foncières]
	(ii)	Dates of the corporate authorisations for issuance of Notes obtained:	Decision of the <i>Conseil d'administration</i> of Compagnie de Financement Foncier dated [•] authorising the issue of the Notes and authorising, <i>inter alios</i> , its <i>directeur général</i> and <i>directeur général</i> <i>délégué</i> to sign and execute all documents in relation to the issue of Notes, and decision of the <i>Conseil</i> <i>d'administration</i> of the Issuer dated [•] authorising the quarterly programme of borrowings which benefit from the <i>privilège</i> referred to in Article L. 515-19 of the French <i>Code monétaire et</i> <i>financier</i> up to and including Euro [•] billion for the [•] quarter of 200[•].

^{*} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will constitute derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

14		od of distribution: ONS RELATING TO INTEREST (IF ANY) E	[Syndicated/Non-syndicated]
15	Fixed (i)	Rate Note Provisions Rate [(s)] of Interest:	 [Applicable/Not Applicable] (<i>If Not Applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph</i>) [•] per cent. per annum [payable [annually/semi-annually/quarterly/monthly] in arrear]
	(ii)	Interest Payment Date(s):	[•] in each year [adjusted in accordance with [specify Business Day Convention and any applicable Business Centre(s) for the definition of "Business Day"]/not adjusted]
			(Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the date and place of payment, to which item 25 relates)
	(iii)	Fixed Coupon Amount [(s)]:	[•] per [•] in nominal amount
	(iv)	Broken Amount(s):	[Insert particulars of any initial or final broken interest amounts which do not correspond with the Fixed Coupon Amount [(s)] and the Interest Payment Date(s) to which they relate]
	(v)	Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):	[30/360/ Actual/Actual [ICMA]/FBF/ISDA/Other] [Adjusted/Unadjusted]
	(vi)	Determination Date(s) (Condition 5(a)):	[•] in each year (insert regular Interest Payment Dates, ignoring Issue Date or Maturity Date in the case of a long or short first or last Coupon. N.B. only relevant where Day Count Fraction is Actual/Actual (ICMA))
	(vii)	Other terms relating to the method of calculating interest for Fixed Rate Notes:	[Not Applicable/give details]
16	Float	ing Rate Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If Not Applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph.)
	(i)	Interest Period(s):	[•]
	(ii)	Specified Interest Payment Dates:	[•]
	(iii)	First Interest Payment Date:	[•]

(iv)	Business Day Convention:	[Following Business Day Convention/ Following Business Day Except the Following Month Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/other (give details)]. (Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the date and place of payment, to which item 25 relates)
(v)	Interest Period Date:	[•] (Not Applicable unless different from Interest Payment Date)
(vi)	Business Centre(s) (Condition 5(a)):	[•]
(vii)	Manner in which the Rate(s) of Interest is/are to be determined:	[Screen Rate Determination/FBF Determination/ISDA Determination/other (<i>give details</i>)]
(viii)	Party responsible for calculating the Rate(s) of Interest and Interest Amount(s) (if not the Calculation Agent):	[•]
(ix)	Screen Rate Determination (Condition 5(c)(iii)(C)):	[•]
•	Reference Rate:	[•]
•	Interest Determination Date:	[[•] [TARGET] Business Days in [specify city] for [specify currency] prior to [the first day in each Interest Accrual Period/each Interest Payment Date][, subject to adjustment in accordance with [Following Business Day Convention/ Following Business Day Except the Following Month Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/other (give details)].]
•	Relevant Screen Page:	[•]
(x)	FBF Determination (Condition 5(c)(iii)(A)):	
•	Floating Rate:	[•]
•	Floating Rate Determination Date (<i>Date de Détermination du Taux Variable</i>):	[•]
•	FBF Definitions: (if different from those set out in the Conditions):	[•]
(xi)	ISDA Determination (Condition 5(c)(iii)(B)):	
	(a) Floating Rate Option:	[•]
	(b) Designated Maturity:	[•]
	(c) Reset Date:	[•]

	(d) ISDA Definitions: (if different from those set out in the Conditions)	[•]
(xii)	Margin(s):	[+/-] [•] per cent. per annum
(xiii)	Minimum Rate of Interest:	[Not Applicable] / [•] per cent. per annum
(xiv)	Maximum Rate of Interest:	[Not Applicable] / [•] per cent. per annum
(xv)	Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):	[•]
(xvi)	[Fall back provisions, rounding provisions, denominator and any other terms relating to the method of calculating interest on Floating Rate Notes, if different from those set out in the Conditions:]	[•]
Zero	Coupon Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If Not Applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)
(i)	Amortisation Yield (Condition 6(e)):	[•] per cent. per annum
(ii)	Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):	[•]
(iii)	Any other formula/basis of determining amount payable:	[•]
Index Linked Interest Note/other variable-linked interest Note Provisions		[Applicable/Not Applicable] (<i>If Not Applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph</i>)
(i)	Index/Formula/other variable:	[Give or annex details]
(ii)	Calculation Agent responsible for calculating the interest due:	[•]
(iii)	Provisions for determining Coupon where calculated by reference to Index and/or Formula and/or other variable:	[•]
(iv)	Interest Period(s):	[•]
(v)	Provisions for determining Coupon where calculation by reference to Index and/or Formula an/or other variable is impossible or impracticable or other wise disrupted:	[•]
(vi)	Interest Determinations Date(s)	[•]
(vii)	Specified Interest Payment Dates:	[•]

If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will constitute derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been
annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

(ix)	Business Centre(s) (Condition 5(a)):	
(x)	Minimum Rate of Interest:	
(xi)	Maximum Rate of Interest:	
(xii)	Day Count Fraction (Condition 5(a)):	
Dual	Currency Note Provisions [*]	
(i)	Rate of Exchange/Method of calculating Rate of Exchange:	
(ii)	Calculation Agent, if any, responsible for calculating the principal and/or interest due:	
(iii)	Provisions applicable where calculation by reference to Rate of Exchange impossible or impracticable:	
(iv)	Person at whose option Specified Currency(-ies) is/are payable:	
OVISI	ONS RELATING TO REDEMPTION	
Call (Option	
		1

19

(viii) Business Day Convention:

PR

20

- Optional Redemption Date(s): (i)
- (ii) Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note and method, if any, of calculation of such amount(s):

[Following Business Day Convention/ Following Business Day Except the Following Month Convention/ Preceding Business Day Convention / other (give details)]. (Note that this item relates to interest period end dates and not to the date and place of payment, to which item 25 relates)

[•]

[Not Applicable]/[•] per cent. per annum

[Not Applicable]/[•] per cent. per annum

[•]

[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If Not Applicable, delete the remaining subparagraphs of this paragraph)

[Give details]

[•]

[•] (Need to include a description of settlement market disruption or disruption adjustment events and provisions.)

[•]

[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If Not Applicable, delete the remaining subparagraphs of this paragraph) [•]

[•] per Note [of [•] Specified Denomination]

	(iii)	If redeemable in part:	[•]
		(a) Minimum Redemption Amount to be redeemed:	[•]
		(b) Maximum Redemption Amount to be redeemed:	[•]
	(iv)	Notice period:	[•]
21	Put O	ption	[Applicable/Not Applicable] (If not applicable, delete the remaining sub-paragraphs of this paragraph)
	(i)	Optional Redemption Date(s):	[•]
	(ii)	Optional Redemption Amount(s) of each Note and method, if any, of calculation of such amount(s):	[•] per Note of [•] Specified Denomination
	(iii)	Notice Period:	[•]
22	In cas	Redemption Amount of each Note [*] es where the Final Redemption Amount is Index- d or other variable-linked: Index/Formula/variable:	[[•] per Note of [[•] Specified Denomination/] Aggregate Nominal Amount/Other/See Appendix]
	(i) (ii)	Calculation Agent responsible for calculating the	[•]
	(11)	Final Redemption Amount:	[•]
	(iii)	Provisions for determining Final Redemption Amount where calculated by reference to Index and/or Formula and/or other variable:	[•]
	(iv)	Determination Date(s):	[•]
	(v)	Provisions for determining Final Redemption Amount where calculation by reference to Index and/or Formula and/or other variable is impossible or impracticable or otherwise disrupted:	[•]
	(vi)	Payment Date:	[•]
	(vii)	Minimum Final Redemption Amount :	[•]
	(viii)	Maximum Final Redemption Amount :	[•]
23	Early	Redemption Amount	
	redem redem requir	Redemption Amount(s) of each Note payable on ption for taxation reasons or on any early ption and/or the method of calculating the same (if ed or if different from that set out in the tions).	Not Applicable / [•]

^{*} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will constitute derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

24	Form of Notes:		[Dematerialised Notes/ Materialised Notes] (Materialised Notes are only in bearer form) [Delete as appropriate]
	(i)	Form of Dematerialised Notes:	[Not Applicable/specify whether Bearer dematerialised form (<i>au porteur</i>) / Administered Registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif administré</i>) / Fully Registered dematerialised form (<i>au nominatif pur</i>)]
	(ii)	Registration Agent:	[Not Applicable/Applicable] <i>if</i> applicable give name and details] (note that a registration agent must be appointed in relation to Fully Registered Dematerialised Notes only)
	(iii)	Temporary Global Certificate:	[Not Applicable/Temporary Global Certificate exchangeable for Definitive Materialised Notes on [•] (the " Exchange Date "), being 40 days after the Issue Date subject to postponement as specified in the Temporary Global Certificate]
	(iv)	Applicable TEFRA exemption:	[C Rules/D Rules/Not Applicable] (Only applicable to Materialised Notes)
25		cial Centre(s) (Condition 7(h)) or other special sions relating to Payment Dates:	[Not Applicable/Give details]. (Note that this item relates to the date and place of payment, and not interest period end dates, to which items 15(ii), 16(iii) and 18(viii) relate)
	Adjus	ated Payment Date (Condition 7(h)):	[The next following business day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which such event such date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding business day.] [The immediately preceding business day]/[Other [*]]
26	Defin	s for future Coupons or Receipts to be attached to itive Materialised Notes (and dates on which such s mature):	[Yes/No/Not Applicable. <i>If yes, give details</i>] (Only applicable <i>to Materialised Notes</i>)
27	paym each j	Is relating to Partly Paid Notes: amount of each ent comprising the Issue Price and date on which payment is to be made [and consequences (if any) of e to pay]:	[Not Applicable/give details]

^{*} In the market practice, if any date for payment in respect of Fixed Rate Notes, Receipt or Coupon is not a business day, the holder shall not be entitled to payment until the next following business day (as defined in Condition 7(h)).

28	Details relating to Instalment Notes: amount of each				
	instalment, date on which each payment is to be made:	[Not Applicable/give details]			
29	Redenomination, renominalisation and reconventioning provisions:[Not Applicable/The provis Condition 1(d)] [annexed to Terms] apply]				
30	Consolidation provisions:	[Not Applicable/The provisions [in Condition 13(b)] [annexed to this Final Terms] apply]			
31	Representation of holders of Notes [*] - <i>Masse</i> (Condition 10)	[Applicable/Not Applicable/Condition 10 replaced by the full provisions of French Code de commerce relating to the Masse] (Note that: (i) in respect of any Tranche of Notes issued outside France, Condition 10 may be waived, amended or supplemented, and (ii) in respect of any Tranche of Notes issued inside France, Condition 10 must be waived in its entirely and replaced by the provisions of French Code de commerce relating to the Masse. If Condition 10 (as it may be amended or supplemented) applies or if the full provisions of French Code de commerce apply, insert details of Representative and Alternative Representative and remuneration, if any). [Not Applicable/give details]			
32	Other final terms:	[Not Applicable/give details] (When adding any other final terms consideration should be given as to whether such terms constitute a "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Base Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)			
DISTRIBUTION					
33	(i) If syndicated, names of Managers:	[Not Applicable/give names]			
	(ii) Stabilising Manager(s) (if any):	[Not Applicable/give name]			
34	If non-syndicated, name of Dealer:	[Not Applicable/give name]			
35	Additional selling restrictions:	[Not Applicable/give details]			

^{*} The provisions of the French Code de commerce relating to the Masse of holders of Notes are applicable in full to French domestic issues of Notes. Pursuant to Article L. 228-90 of the French Code de commerce, the Masse provisions contained in the French Code de commerce are NOT applicable to international issues (emprunt émis à l'étranger); accordingly international issues may have no Masse provisions at all or the Masse provisions contained in the French Code de commerce may be varied along the lines of the provisions of Condition 10.

PURPOSE OF FINAL TERMS

These Final Terms comprise the final terms required for issue [and] [admission to trading on [*specify relevant regulated market*] of the Notes described herein] pursuant to the Euro 125,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme of Compagnie de Financement Foncier.

RESPONSIBILITY

The Issuer accepts responsibility for the information contained in these Final Terms. $[[\bullet]$ has been extracted from $[\bullet]$. The Issuer confirms that such information has been accurately reproduced and that, so far as it is aware, and is able to ascertain from information published by $[\bullet]$, no facts have been omitted which would render the reproduced inaccurate or misleading.]

Signed on behalf of the Issuer:

Duly represented by:

PART B – OTHER INFORMATION

1. RISK FACTORS

[[Insert any risk factors that are material to the Notes being offered and/or listed and admitted to trading in order to assess the market risk associated with these Notes and that may affect the Issuer's ability to fulfil its obligations under the Notes which are not covered under "Risk Factors" in the Base Prospectus. If any such additional risk factors need to be included consideration should be given as to whether they constitute a "significant new factor" and consequently triggers the need for a supplement to the Base Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.] [Where the underlying is an index need to include the name of the index and a description if composed by the Issuer and if the index is not composed by the Issuer need to include details of where the information about the index can be obtained. Where the underlying is not an index need to include equivalent information.]^{*}]

2. LISTING

(i)	Admission to trading:	[Application has been made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on [<i>specify</i> <i>relevant regulated market</i>] with effect from [•].] [Application is expected to be made by the Issuer (or on its behalf) for the Notes to be admitted to trading on [<i>specify relevant regulated market</i>] with effect from [•].] [Not Applicable.] (<i>Where documenting a fungible issue need to indicate</i> <i>that original Notes are already admitted to trading.</i>)
(ii)	Additional publication of the Base Prospectus and Final Terms:	Condition 15 which provides that the Base Prospectus and Final Terms of Notes listed and admitted to trading on any Regulated Market will be published on the website of the AMF. Please provide for additional methods of publication in respect of a listing and admission to trading on a Regulated Market other than Euronext Paris S.A.
(iii)	Estimate of total expenses related to admission to trading:	[•]
(iv)	Regulated markets or equivalent markets on which, to the knowledge of the issuer, securities of the same class of the securities to be offered or admitted to trading are already admitted to trading:	[•]

3. RATINGS

Ratings:

The Programme has been rated Aaa by Moody's Investors Service and AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services.

For Moody's Investors Service, Notes issued under the

^{*} Required for derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies. See footnote ** below.

^{**} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will be derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

Programme are deemed to have the same rating as the Programme, investors are invited to check on a regular basis the rating assigned to the Programme which is publicly disclosed via Moody's Investors Service rating desk or moodys.com.

The Notes issued under the Programme will be rated AAA by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services^{*} and by Fitch Ratings¹.

(The above disclosure should reflect the rating allocated to Notes of the type being issued under the Programme generally or, where the issue has been specifically rated, that rating.)

4. [NOTIFICATION

The *Autorité des marchés financiers* in France [has been requested to provide/has provided - include first alternative for an issue which is contemporaneous with the establishment or update of the Programme and the second alternative for subsequent issues] the [*include names of competent authorities of host Member States*] with a certificate of approval attesting that the Base Prospectus has been drawn up in accordance with the Prospectus Directive.]

5. [INTERESTS OF NATURAL AND LEGAL PERSONS INVOLVED IN THE [ISSUE/OFFER]

Need to include a description of any interest, including conflicting ones, that is material to the issue/offer, detailing the persons involved and the nature of the interest. May be satisfied by the inclusion of the following statement:

["Save as discussed in "Subscription and Sale" so far as the Issuer is aware, no person involved in the offer of the Notes has an interest material to the offer."]/ $[\bullet]$

[(When adding any other description, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

6. REASONS FOR THE OFFER, ESTIMATED NET PROCEEDS AND TOTAL EXPENSES

[(i) Reasons for the offer:

[•]

(See "Use of Proceeds" wording in Base Prospectus – if reasons for offer different from making profit and/or hedging certain risks will need to include those reasons here.)]

^{*} An obligation rated "AAA" has the highest rating assigned by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services. The obligor capacity to meet its financial commitment on the obligation is extremely strong (source: Standard & Poors Ratings Services). A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency without notice.
[(ii)] Estimated net proceeds:	[•] (If proceeds are intended for more than one use will need to split out and present in order of priority. If proceeds insufficient to fund all proposed uses state amount and sources of other funding.)
[(iii)] Estimated total expenses:	[•] [Include breakdown of expenses.] (If the Notes are derivative securities to which Annex 12 of the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies it is only necessary to include disclosure of net proceeds and total expenses at (ii) and (iii) above where disclosure is included at (i) above.)

7. [Fixed Rate Notes only – YIELD

 Indication of yield:
 [•]

 The yield is calculated at the Issue Date on the basis of the Issue Price. It is not an indication of future vield.]

8. [Index-Linked or other variable-linked Notes only – PERFORMANCE OF INDEX/FORMULA/OTHER VARIABLE AND OTHER INFORMATION CONCERNING THE UNDERLYING

Need to include details of where past and future performance and volatility of the index/formula/other variable can be obtained and a clear and comprehensive explanation of how the value of the investment is affected by the underlying and the circumstances when the risks are most evident. [Where the underlying is an index need to include the name of the index and a description if composed by the Issuer and if the index is not composed by the Issuer need to include details of where the information about the index can be obtained. Where the underlying is not an index need to include equivalent information. Include other information concerning the underlying required by Paragraph 4.2 of Annex 12 of the Prospectus Directive Regulation.]^{*}]

[(When completing this paragraph, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

The Issuer [intends to provide post-issuance information [specify what information will be reported and where it can be obtained]] [does not intend to provide post-issuance information]^{*}.

9. [Dual Currency Notes only – PERFORMANCE OF RATE[S] OF EXCHANGE

Need to include details of where past and future performance and volatility of the relevant rate[s] can be obtained, the underlying on which it is based and of the method used to relate the two, a clear and comprehensive explanation of how the value of the investment is affected by the underlying and the circumstances when the risks are most evident and any settlement disruption events that affect the underlying. Include details of rules with relation to events concerning the underlying.]

^{*} Required for derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies. See footnote ** below.

^{**} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will be derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

[(When completing this paragraph, consideration should be given as to whether such matters described constitute "significant new factors" and consequently trigger the need for a supplement to the Prospectus under Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.)]

10. [*Derivatives only* – EXPLANATION OF EFFECT ON VALUE OF INVESTMENT, RETURN ON DERIVATIVES SECURITIES AND INFORMATION CONCERNING THE UNDERLYING*

EXPLANATION OF EFFECT ON VALUE OF INVESTMENT

Need to include a clear and comprehensive explanation of how the value of the investment is affected by the underlying and the circumstances when the risks are most evident.

INFORMATION CONCERNING THE UNDERLYING

- a statement setting out the type of the underlying and details of where information on the underlying can be obtained:	[•]
- an indication where information about the past and the further performance of the underlying and its volatility can be obtained:	[•]
- where the underlying is an index:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
• the name of the index and a description of the index if it is composed by the issuer. If the index is not composed by the issuer, where information about the index can be obtained:	[•]
- where the underlying is an interest rate:	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
• a description of the interest rate:	[•]
a description of the interest rate:others:	[•] [Applicable/Not Applicable]
-	
 others: where the underlying does not fall within the categories specified above the securities note shall contain equivalent 	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
 others: where the underlying does not fall within the categories specified above the securities note shall contain equivalent information: 	[Applicable/Not Applicable]

^{*} Required for derivative securities to which Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation applies. See footnote ** below.

^{**} If the Final Redemption Amount is less than 100% of the nominal value the Notes will be derivative securities for the purposes of the Prospectus Directive and the requirements of Annex 12 to the Prospectus Directive Regulation will apply. This pro forma has been annotated to indicate where the key additional requirements of Annex 12 are dealt with.

	Adjustment rules with relation to events concerning the underlying:] *	[•]	
	- an indication of the intent of the Issuer regarding the providing of post-issuance information and where the intent of the Issuer is to report such information, an indication of the type of information reported and where it can be obtained:	[•]	
11.	OPERATIONAL INFORMATION		
	ISIN Code:	[•]	
	Common Code:	[•]	
Depositaries:			
	(i) Euroclear France to act as Central Depositary	[Yes/No]	
	(ii) Common Depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg	[Yes/No]	
	Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. and Clearstream, Luxembourg and the relevant identification number(s):	[Not Applicable/give name(s) and number(s)]	
	Delivery:	Delivery [against/free of] payment	
	The Agents appointed in respect of the Notes are:	[•]	
	Names and addresses of additional Paying Agent(s) (if any):	[•]	
	The aggregate principal amount of Notes issued has been translated into Euro at the rate of <i>[currency]</i> [•] per Euro 1.00, producing a sum of:	[Not Applicable/Euro [•]] (Only applicable for Notes not denominated in Euro)	

CERTIFICATE OF THE SPECIFIC CONTROLLER RELATING TO THE DEBENTURE ISSUE AMOUNTING TO [•] PURSUANT TO ARTICLES R.515-13 AND L.515-30 OF THE FRENCH MONETARY AND FINANCIAL CODE

[Only applicable if the amount of Notes issued equals or exceeds Euro 500,000,000 or its equivalent in any other currency]

To the Directors of Compagnie de Financement Foncier,

In our capacity as Specific Controller of your company and pursuant to the provisions set forth in Articles R.515-13 and L.515-30 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, we hereby set out our certification regarding compliance with the rule provided for in Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code within the framework of any issue of mortgage debentures with a unit value of at least [•].

In a decision dated $[\bullet]$, the Board of Directors of Compagnie de Financement Foncier set the maximum ceiling for the programme for issuing funding that qualify for the privileged right laid down by Article L.515-19 of the French Monetary and Financial Code at EUR $[\bullet]$ billion, for the period from $[\bullet]$ to $[\bullet]$, 200 $[\bullet]$.

Within the scope of this quarterly issue programme, in a decision dated $[\bullet]$, 200 $[\bullet]$, the $[\bullet]$ of Compagnie de Financement Foncier approved a new issue of funds qualifying for the preferential rights set forth in Article L.515-19 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, for an amount of $[\bullet]$.

Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code states that the total amount of assets held by sociétés de crédit foncier (special-purpose real estate credit institutions) must be greater than the amount of liabilities which qualify for the privileged right mentioned in Article L.515-19 of said code. Our responsability is to certify the compliance of the current transaction with this rule.

Compliance with this rule, after taking into account the aforementioned debenture issue, was verified on the basis of estimated and forecasted financial data, drawn up under the responsability of your Board of Directors. The forecasted financial data were drawn up on the basis of assumptions which reflect the position that you deemed to be most probable as of the date of the present issue. This information is presented in an appendix to this report.

We performed our review in accordance with the procedures issued from the professional rules and practises of the Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes (National Association of Statutory Auditors) that are applicable to this type of assignment. These procedures, based on such financial information, were carried out in order to verify compliance with the rule laid down by Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code and with the methods of calculating the hedge ratio provided for in Regulation n° 99-10 of the French Banking and Financial Regulations Committee.

Our work has also required that we plan and prepare our review leading to an assessment of the fair presentation of the estimated and the forecasted financial data, drawn up as of the closest date of the present issue, with regard to its consistency, plausibility and relevance, with a view to checking compliance with the rule provided for in Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code. Regarding the forecasted financial data, we have assessed the assumptions used and their statement in figures, considering that, as the forecasts are, by their nature, uncertain, the actual results could differ significantly from the forecasted data presented.

Based on our work, we have no comments to make as regards compliance by Compagnie de Financement Foncier with Article L.515-20 of the French Monetary and Financial Code, which states that the amount of assets must be greater than the amount of preferential liabilities, after taking into account the aforementioned issue.

Paris, [•], 200[•] The Specific Controller

CAILLIAU DEDOUIT ET ASSOCIES

Laurent BRUN



APPENDIX

Figures after taking into account the debentures issues for the period from $[\bullet]$ $[\bullet]$ to $[\bullet]$ $[\bullet]$ including the present issue of $[\bullet]$ (value date $[\bullet][\bullet]$)

In million of EUR	Estimated figures	Forecasted Figures
	As of [•] [•]	As of [•] [•]
Total application of funds	[•]	[•]
Total sources of funds that qualify for the privileged right mentioned in Article L. 515-19 of the French Monetary and Financial Code	[•]	[•]

The original certificate in French reads :

Messieurs les Administrateurs de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier,

En notre qualité de contrôleur spécifique de votre société et en exécution des dispositions prévues par les articles R.515-13 et L.515-30 du Code monétaire et financier, nous devons établir une attestation du respect de la règle prévue à l'article L.515-20 de ce Code, dans le cadre de toute émission d'obligations foncières d'une valeur unitaire au moins égale à EUR 500 millions.

Par décision en date du [•] 200[•], le conseil d'administration de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier a fixé le plafond maximum du programme d'émissions de ressources bénéficiant du privilège institué par l'article L.515-19 du Code monétaire et financier, à [•] milliards, pour la période allant du [•] au [•] 200[•].

Dans le cadre de ce programme trimestriel d'émissions, par décision en date du [•], le [•] de la Compagnie de Financement Foncier a autorisé le lancement d'une nouvelle émission de ressources bénéficiant du privilège institué par l'article L.515-19 du Code monétaire et financier, pour un montant de [•].

L'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier dispose que le montant total des éléments d'actif des sociétés de crédit foncier doit être supérieur au montant des éléments de passif bénéficiant du privilège mentionné à l'article L.515-19 de ce même Code. Il nous appartient d'attester du respect de cette règle au titre de la présente opération.

Le respect de cette règle, après prise en compte de l'émission visée ci-dessus, a été vérifié sur la base d'informations financières estimées et prévisionnelles établies sous la responsabilité de votre conseil d'administration. Les informations financières prévisionnelles ont été établies à partir des hypothèses traduisant la situation future que vous avez estimée la plus probable à la date de la présente émission. Ces informations sont présentées en annexe à la présente attestation.

Nous avons effectué nos travaux sur la base des diligences que nous avons estimé nécessaires au regard de la doctrine professionnelle de la Compagnie Nationale des Commissaires aux Comptes relative à cette mission. Ces diligences sont destinées à vérifier, sur la base des informations financières établies, le respect de la règle prévue par l'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier et les modalités de calcul du ratio de couverture prévues par les dispositions du règlement n°99-10 du Comité de la Réglementation Bancaire et Financière.

Nos diligences ont notamment consisté à examiner le processus d'élaboration des informations financières estimées et prévisionnelles, établies à la date la plus proche de celle de la présente émission, afin d'en vérifier la cohérence dans la perspective de contrôler le respect de la règle prévue à l'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier. En ce qui concerne les informations prévisionnelles, nous avons pris connaissance des hypothèses retenues et vérifié leur traduction chiffrée, étant rappelé que, s'agissant de prévisions présentant par nature un caractère incertain, les réalisations différeront parfois de manière significative des informations prévisionnelles établies.

Sur la base de nos travaux, nous n'avons pas d'observation à formuler sur le respect, par la Compagnie de Financement Foncier, de l'article L.515-20 du Code monétaire et financier stipulant que le montant des éléments d'actif doit être supérieur au montant des éléments de passif privilégiés, après prise en compte de la présente émission visée ci-dessus.

> Paris, le [•] 200[•] Le Contrôleur Spécifique

CAILLIAU DEDOUIT ET ASSOCIES Laurent BRUN



ANNEXE

Montants après prise en compte des émissions obligataires réalisées du [•] [•] au [•] [•], y compris la présente émission de [•] (date de règlement [•] [•])

En million d'euros	Estimé	Prévisionnel
	Au [•] [•]	Au [•] [•]
Total des emplois	[•]	[•]
Total des ressources bénéficiant du privilège mentionné à l'article L. 515- 19 du Code monétaire et financier	[•]	[•]

GENERAL INFORMATION

- 1 This Base Prospectus has received visa n°09-214 from the AMF on 3 July 2009. Application has been made to list and admit the Notes to trading on Euronext Paris and/or on any other regulated market in a Member State of the European Economic Area ("**EEA**"). At the same time, application has been made for the notification of a certificate of approval released to the *Commission de surveillance du secteur financier* in Luxembourg, both of approval and notification being made by the AMF in its capacity as competent authority under the Article 212-2 of its *Règlement Général* which implements the Prospectus Directive. In compliance with Article 18 of the Prospectus Directive, such notification may also be made at the Issuer's request to any other competent authority of any other Member State of the EEA.
- 2 The Issuer has obtained all necessary consents, approvals and authorisations in the Republic of France in connection with the establishment of the Programme.

The establishment of the Programme was authorised by a decision of the Board of Directors (*Conseil d'administration*) of the Issuer passed on 21 March 2000.

On 14 December 2007, the Board of Directors (*Conseil d'administration*) of the Issuer has authorised the increase of the Programme Limit from Euro 75 billion to Euro 125 billion.

Any drawdown of Notes under the Programme, to the extent that such Notes constitute *obligations*, requires the prior authorisation of (i) the Board of Directors (*Conseil d'administration*) of the Issuer or (ii) the Ordinary General Meeting of the Issuer's shareholders if (a) the *statuts* of the Issuer so require or (b) such Ordinary General Meeting decides itself to exercise such authority.

Any drawdown of Notes, to the extent that such Notes do not constitute *obligations*, fall within the general powers of the *directeur général* or a *directeur général délégué* of the Issuer.

- 3 It should be noted that the Programme Limit (Euro 125,000,000,000) defined in section "Overview of the Programme" is subject to quarterly certification of the specific controller. Except as disclosed in this Base Prospectus, there has been no significant change in the financial or trading position of the Issuer since 31 December 2008 and no material adverse change in the financial position or prospects of the Issuer since 31 December 2008.
- 4 Each definitive Materialised Note, Receipt, Coupon and Talon will bear the following legend: "Any United States person who holds this obligation will be subject to limitations under the United States income tax laws, including the limitations provided in Sections 165(j) and 1287(a) of the Internal Revenue Code".
- 5 Notes have been accepted for clearance through Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg which are entities in charge of keeping the records. The Common Code, the International Securities Identification Number (ISIN) and the identification number for any other relevant clearing system for each Series of Notes will be set out in the relevant Final Terms.

The address of Euroclear is 1 boulevard du Roi Albert II, 1210 Bruxelles, Belgium and the address of Clearstream, Luxembourg is 42 avenue John Fitzgerald Kennedy, L-1855 Luxembourg, Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg.

6 Dematerialised Notes will be inscribed in the books of Euroclear France (acting as central depositary). Dematerialised Notes which are in registered form (*au nominatif*) are also inscribed either with the Issuer or with the registration agent.

The address of Euroclear France is 115, rue Réaumur, 75081 Paris Cedex 02, France

- 7 The Issuer is not involved in any governmental, legal or arbitration proceedings (including any such proceedings which are pending or threatened of which the Issuer is aware) during the 12 months preceding the date of this Base Prospectus which may have or have had in the recent past, significant effects on the financial position or profitability of the Issuer.
- 8 For so long as Notes may be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the following documents will be available, during usual business hours on any weekday (Saturdays and public holidays excepted), at the office of the Fiscal Agent and the Paying Agents:
 - (i) the Amended and Restated Agency Agreement;
 - (ii) the *statuts* of the Issuer in both French and English;
 - (iii) the annual accounts of the Issuer for the financial year ended 31 December 2007 and for the financial year ended 31 December 2008; and
 - (iv) the latest quarterly borrowing programme of the Issuer and the specific controller's certificate relating thereto which are usually delivered at the beginning of each quarter.
- 9 The non-consolidated accounts of the Issuer are audited and are published on an annual basis. The Issuer also produces unaudited interim financial information.
- 10 For so long as Notes may be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the following documents will be available, on the website of the AMF (www.amf-france.org):
 - (i) the Final Terms for Notes that are listed and admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, and any other Regulated Market;
 - (ii) this Base Prospectus together with any supplement to this Base Prospectus or further Base Prospectus; and
 - (iii) the documents incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus.

The documents listed in paragraphs (ii) and (iii) above will be available on the website of the Issuer (www.foncier.fr).

Each time the Notes will be admitted to trading on Euronext Paris, the Notes will also be admitted to trading on the Regulated Market of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange. As a consequence, the Final Terms will be available in electronic form on the website of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu).

- 11 Pursuant to Article R. 515-13 IV of the French *Code monétaire et financier* (formerly Article 9-IV of the Decree no. 99-710 dated 3 August 1999), the specific controller certifies that the rule providing that the amount of eligible assets of the Issuer is greater than the amount of liabilities benefiting from the *Privilège* is satisfied on the basis of a quarterly borrowing programme and for any issue of *Obligations Foncières* in a principal amount equal to or above Euro 500 million or its equivalent in the currency of issue.
- 12 PricewaterhouseCoopers Audit, 63, rue de Villiers, 92200 Neuilly sur Seine, France and KPMG Audit, 1, Cours Valmy, 92923 La Défense Cedex, France (both entities regulated by the *Haut Conseil du Commissariat aux Comptes* and members of the *Compagnie régionale des Commissaires aux comptes de Versailles* and duly authorised as *Commissaires aux comptes*) have audited and rendered audit reports on the financial statements of the Issuer for the years ended 31 December 2007 and 31 December 2008.

PERSON RESPONSIBLE FOR THE INFORMATION GIVEN IN THE BASE PROSPECTUS

In the name of the Issuer

We declare, having taken all care to ensure that such is the case and to the best of our knowledge, that the information contained in this Base Prospectus is in accordance with the facts and that it contains no omission likely to affect its import.

The historical financial data presented in the Reference Document 2007 dated 11 April 2008 and in the Reference Document 2008 dated 1 April 2009 (both documents are incorporated by reference in this Base Prospectus) have been discussed in the statutory auditors' report found on pages 128 and 129 of the Reference Document 2007 and pages 147 and 148 of the Reference Document 2008 dated 1 April 2009.

Compagnie de Financement Foncier 19, rue des Capucines 75001 Paris France

Duly represented by: Thierry Dufour Président Directeur Général/Chairman and C.E.O. Duly authorised



Autorité des marchés financiers

In accordance with Articles L. 412-1 and L. 621-8 of the French *Code monétaire et financier* and with the General Regulations (*Réglement Général*) of the *Autorité des marchés financiers* ("AMF"), in particular Articles 212-31 to 212-33, the AMF has granted to this Base Prospectus the visa No. 09-214 on 3 July 2009. This document may only be used for the purposes of a financial transaction if completed by Final Terms. It was prepared by the Issuer and its signatories assume responsibility for it. In accordance with Article L. 621-8-1-I of the French *Code monétaire et financier*, the visa was granted following an examination by the AMF of "whether the document is complete and comprehensible, and whether the information it contains is coherent". It does not imply that the AMF has verified the accounting and financial data set out in it. This visa has been granted subject to the publication of Final Terms in accordance with Article 212-32 of the AMF's General Regulations, setting out the terms of the securities being issued.

Registered Office of the Issuer

Compagnie de Financement Foncier

19, rue des Capucines 75001 Paris France

Principal Place of Business of the Issuer

4, Quai de Bercy 94224 Charenton Cedex Telephone : +33 1 57 44 92 20

Arranger

Deutsche Bank AG, Paris Branch 3, avenue de Friedland 75008 Paris France

Dealers

Barclays Bank PLC

5 The North Colonnade Canary Wharf London E14 4BB United Kingdom

CALYON

9, quai du Président Paul Doumer 92920 Paris La Défense Cedex France

Crédit Foncier de France

19, rue des Capucines 75001 Paris France

Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft

Theodor-Heuss-Allee 70 60486 Frankfurt am Main Germany

J.P. Morgan Securities Ltd.

125 London Wall London EC2Y 5AJ United Kingdom

Morgan Stanley & Co. International plc

25 Cabot Square Canary Wharf London E14 4QA United Kingdom

BNP PARIBAS

10 Harewood Avenue London NW1 6AA United Kingdom

Commerzbank Aktiengesellschaft

Kaiserplatz 60261 Frankfurt am Main Federal Republic of Germany

Credit Suisse Securities (Europe) Limited

One Cabot Square London E14 4QJ United Kingdom

HSBC France

103, avenue des Champs Elysées 75008 Paris France

Merrill Lynch International

Merrill Lynch Financial Centre 2 King Edward Street London EC1A 1HQ United Kingdom

NATIXIS

30 avenue Pierre Mendès France 75013 Paris France

Nomura International plc

Nomura House 1 St Martin's-le-Grand London EC1A 4NP United Kingdom

UBS Limited

1 Finsbury Avenue London EC2M 2PP United Kingdom

Société Générale

29, boulevard Haussmann 75009 Paris France

The Royal Bank of Scotland plc 135 Bishopsgate London EC2M 3UR United Kingdom

Fiscal Agent, Principal Paying Agent, Redenomination Agent, Consolidation Agent and Calculation Agent

Deutsche Bank AG, London Branch

Winchester House 1 Great Winchester Street EC2N 2DB London United Kingdom

Paying Agents

Luxembourg Paying Agent Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A. 2, boulevard Konrad Adenauer L-1115 Luxembourg Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg

Paris Paying Agent Crédit Foncier de France 4, Quai de Bercy 94224 Charenton Cedex France

Frankfurt Paying Agent Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft Grosse Gallustrasse 10-14 60272 Frankfurt am Main Germany

Listing Agent

Luxembourg Listing Agent Deutsche Bank Luxembourg S.A. 2, boulevard Konrad Adenauer L-1115 Luxembourg Grand-Duchy of Luxembourg

Auditors to the Issuer

KPMG Audit

1, Cours VALMY 92923 La Défense Cedex France

PricewaterhouseCoopers

Audit 63, rue de Villiers 92200 Neuilly sur Seine France Legal Advisers

To the Issuer

Freshfields Bruckhaus Deringer

2-4, rue Paul Cezanne 75008 Paris France

To the Dealers

Linklaters LLP

25, rue de Marignan 75008 Paris France